Global convergence towards pushed travelling fronts for parabolic gradient systems

Ramon OLIVER-BONAFOUX and Emmanuel RISLER

June 8, 2023

This article addresses the issue of global convergence towards pushed travelling fronts for solutions of parabolic systems of the form

 $u_t = -\nabla V(u) + u_{xx} \,,$

where the potential V is coercive at infinity. It is proved that, if an initial condition $x \mapsto u(x, t = 0)$ approaches, rapidly enough, a critical point e of V to the right end of space, and if, for some speed c_0 greater than the linear spreading speed associated with e, the energy of this initial condition in a frame travelling at the speed c_0 is negative — with symbols,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c_0 x} \left(\frac{1}{2} u_x(x,0)^2 + V(u(x,0)) - V(e) \right) \, dx < 0 \,,$$

then the corresponding solution invades e at a speed c greater than c_0 , and approaches, around the leading edge and as time goes to $+\infty$, profiles of pushed fronts (in most cases a single one) travelling at the speed c. A necessary and sufficient condition for the existence of pushed fronts invading a critical point at a speed greater than its linear spreading speed follows as a corollary. In the absence of maximum principle, the arguments are purely variational. The key ingredient is a Poincaré inequality showing that, in frames travelling at speeds exceeding the linear spreading speed, the variational landscape does not differ much from the case where the invaded equilibrium e is stable. The proof is notably inspired by ideas and techniques introduced by Th. Gallay and R. Joly, and subsequently used by C. Luo, in the setting of nonlinear damped wave equations.

²⁰²⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification: 35B38, 35B40, 35K57.

Key words and phrases: parabolic gradient system, maximal linear invasion speed (linear spreading speed), maximal nonlinear invasion speed, variational speed, pushed travelling front, Poincaré inequality, global convergence.

Contents

1.	Intre	oduction and statements of the main results	1
	1.1.	System, semi-flow	1
	1.2.	Invaded critical point	1
	1.3.	Travelling waves/fronts	2
		1.3.1. Definition	2
		1.3.2. Linearization at the invaded critical point	3
		1.3.3. Maximal linear invasion speed	3
		1.3.4. Pushed travelling waves and fronts invading a critical point1.3.5. Genericity/counting arguments related to the profiles of pushed	5
		1.3.6. Parametrization of pushed waves and fronts invading a critical point	6
	1 4	and travelling at a speed exceeding its maximal linear invasion speed	7
	1.4.	Invasion through profiles of pushed fronts	8
	1.0.	Variational structure in travelling frames	9 11
	1.0.	1.6.1 Infimum of the energy in a travelling frame	11 11
		1.6.2 Lower quadratic hull of the potential at the invaded critical point	11
		1.6.2. Hower quadratic null of the potential at the invaded efficial point.	12
		1.6.4. Decay speed and variational invasion speed of a solution	$12 \\ 12$
	1.7.	Main results	13
	1.8.	Implications on the variational structure in travelling frames	15
	1.9.	Short historical review	16
2.	Prel	iminaries	18
	2.1.	Global existence of solutions and regularization	18
	2.2.	Asymptotic compactness	18
	2.3.	Invaded critical point at the origin of \mathbb{R}^d	19
	2.4.	Time derivative of energy in a travelling frame	19
	2.5.	Energy of a pushed front in a travelling frame	21
	2.6.	Poincaré inequalities in weighted Sobolev spaces	23
	2.7.	Lower bound on energy in a travelling frame	25
	2.8.	Basic properties of the variational structure	27
		2.8.1. Basic properties of the sets $C_{-\infty}$ and C_0	27
		2.8.2. A sufficient condition for invasion to occur	29
	0.0	2.8.3. Lower semi-continuity of the variational invasion speed	31
	2.9.	Expression of the dissipation in a travelling frame	31
3.	Pro	of the main results	32
	3.1.	Set-up	32
		3.1.1. Maximal radius of stability for pushed invasion at the speed c_0 3.1.2. Invaded critical point at the origin of \mathbb{R}^d and upper bound on the	32
		solution	33

С.	Pull	ed and pushed travelling fronts in Fisher's model	72
В.	An a	additional upper bound on the speeds of pushed fronts	69
Α.	Som poin A.1. A.2. A.3.	e properties of the profiles of pushed travelling waves invading a critical t Asymptotics at the two ends of space	63 64 66 66
	3.12.	Proof of Corollary 1.12	62
	3.11.	Proof of Theorem 2	61
	3.10.	Convergence and proof of Theorem 1	57
	3.9.	Relaxation	53
		3.8.6. Lipschitz continuity with respect to speed of the energy at the invasion point	52
		3.8.5. Uniform bound on the $H_{\tilde{c}^*}$ -norm with weight normalized at the invasion point	51
		3.8.4. Uniform upper bound on the energy at the invasion point \dots	51
		3.8.3. Factor two shrinkage of the energy at the invasion point	49
		3.8.2. Choice of a speed slightly greater than the invasion speed	48
		3.8.1. The energy at the invasion point	48
	3.8.	Lipschitz continuity with respect to speed of the energy at the invasion point	48
	3.7.	Control on the left drift of the invasion point	45
	3.6.	Delayed control of the energy to the right of the invasion point	41
	3.5.	Invasion point defined by a smaller radius	39
	3.4.	Scheme of the end of the proof	38
		3.3.3 Upper control on invasion point	36
		3.3.2 Bounds on invasion point	34
	ა.ა.	3.2.1 Lower bound on energy in a travelling frame	34 24
	3.2.	Invasion point	33
		- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

1. Introduction and statements of the main results

1.1. System, semi-flow

Let us consider the nonlinear parabolic system

(1.1)
$$u_t = -\nabla V(u) + u_{xx}$$

where the time variable t and the space variable x are real, the spatial domain is the whole real line, the function $(x,t) \mapsto u(x,t)$ takes its values in \mathbb{R}^d with d a positive integer, and the nonlinearity is the gradient of a *potential* function $V : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$, of class \mathcal{C}^2 , and *coercive at infinity* in the following sense:

(H_{coerc})
$$\lim_{R \to +\infty} \inf_{|u| \ge R} \frac{u \cdot \nabla V(u)}{|u|^2} > 0.$$

The uniformly local Sobolev space $H^1_{\rm ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ (see subsection 2.1 for references) provides a natural framework for the study of system (1.1) on the whole real line. This system defines a local semi-flow in this space, and according the assumption ($\mathbf{H}_{\rm coerc}$), this semiflow is actually global (Proposition 2.1 below). Let us denote by $(S_t)_{t\geq 0}$ this semi-flow. In the following, a *solution of system* (1.1) will refer to a function

$$\mathbb{R} \times [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}^d$$
, $(x, t) \mapsto u(x, t)$,

such that the function $u_0: x \mapsto u(x, t = 0)$ (initial condition) is in $H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ and $u(\cdot, t)$ equals $(S_t u_0)(\cdot)$ for every nonnegative time t.

1.2. Invaded critical point

According to assumption (\mathbf{H}_{coerc}) , we may consider the quantity V_{min} defined as

(1.2)
$$V_{\min} = \min_{u \in \mathbb{R}^d} V(u)$$

Let us consider a point e of \mathbb{R}^d , and let us assume that:

$$(\mathbf{H}_{\operatorname{crit},e}) \qquad \qquad \nabla V(e) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad V(e) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad V_{\min} < 0$$

In other words, e is assumed to be a critical point which is *not* a global minimum of V, and V is normalized so that it takes the value 0 at e. The aim of this paper is mainly to address the case where e is *not* a nondegenerate minimum point of V; that is, if $D^2V(u)$ denotes the Hessian matrix of V at some point u of \mathbb{R}^d and $\sigma(D^2V(u))$ denotes the spectrum of this Hessian matrix, the case where

(1.3)
$$\min\left(\sigma(D^2 V(e))\right) \le 0.$$

Indeed, if *e* is a local minimum point of *V*, global convergence towards travelling fronts invading *e* can be addressed by differing techniques leading to stronger results [39, 40]. As a consequence, the reader may assume that, in addition to assumption $(\mathbf{H}_{\text{crit},e})$, inequality (1.3) holds, even if this inequality will nowhere be formally required.

1.3. Travelling waves/fronts

1.3.1. Definition

Let c be a positive real quantity. A wave travelling at the speed c for system (1.1) is a function of the form $(x,t) \mapsto \phi(x-ct)$, where ϕ is a solution (with values in \mathbb{R}^d) of the second order differential system

(1.4)
$$\phi'' = -c\phi' + \nabla V(\phi),$$

which is equivalent to the first order differential system

(1.5)
$$\begin{pmatrix} \phi'\\\psi' \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \psi\\ -c\psi + \nabla V(\phi) \end{pmatrix}.$$

The function ϕ is called the *profile* of the travelling wave. Notice that the solutions of systems (1.4) and (1.5) may blow up in finite time, so that a travelling wave is, formally, not necessarily a solution of system (1.1) as defined in subsection 1.1; its profile ϕ is a function $(T_-, T_+) \to \mathbb{R}^d$, where (T_-, T_+) is the (maximal) time of existence of ϕ as a solution of systems (1.4) and (1.5) (thus T_- is in $\{-\infty\} \cup \mathbb{R}$ and T_+ is in $\mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$, and the travelling wave $(x, t) \mapsto \phi(x - ct)$ itself is defined accordingly).

Let $\Sigma_{\rm crit}(V)$ denote the set of critical points of V; with symbols,

$$\Sigma_{\rm crit}(V) = \{ u \in \mathbb{R}^d : \nabla V(u) = 0 \}.$$

Definition 1.1 (travelling wave/front invading e). Let us call travelling wave invading e at the speed c a wave travelling at the speed c such that its profile ϕ is nonconstant, defined on a maximal interval of the form $(T_{-}, +\infty)$, and satisfies:

$$\phi(\xi) \xrightarrow[\xi \to +\infty]{} e;$$

and let us call *front* this wave if ϕ is defined up to $-\infty$ and if there exists a negative quantity $V_{-\infty}$ such that the following limit holds:

dist
$$\left(\phi(\xi), \Sigma_{\operatorname{crit}}(V) \cap V^{-1}(\{V_{-\infty}\})\right) \xrightarrow[\xi \to -\infty]{} 0$$
.

Finally, let us call *travelling wave (front) invading* e a travelling wave (front) invading e at some positive speed.

- *Remarks.* 1. As stated in conclusion 1 of Lemma A.1, in order a travelling wave (invading e at the speed c) to be a travelling *front* in the sense of Definition 1.1, it is sufficient that its profile $\phi(\cdot)$ be defined up to $-\infty$ and bounded on \mathbb{R} .
 - 2. Voluntarily, this definition a travelling front slightly differs from the usual one, since it does not require that $\phi(\xi)$ approach a single critical point of V as ξ goes to $-\infty$. However, in most cases (at least if the critical points of V are isolated which is true for a generic potential V, or if V is analytic, see for instance [17]), then the profile of a travelling front in the sense of Definition 1.1 does approach a single critical point of V to the left end of space.

1.3.2. Linearization at the invaded critical point

The linearization of the (equivalent) differential systems (1.4) and (1.5) at the point $(e, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$ reads:

(1.6)
$$\phi'' = -c\phi' + D^2 V(e) \cdot \phi \text{ and } \frac{d}{d\xi} \begin{pmatrix} \phi \\ \psi \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & I_d \\ D^2 V(e) & -cI_d \end{pmatrix} \cdot \begin{pmatrix} \phi \\ \psi \end{pmatrix}$$

For every real quantity μ , let us consider the quantities $\lambda_{c,\pm}(\mu)$ defined as

(1.7)
$$\lambda_{c,\pm}(\mu) = \begin{cases} -\frac{c}{2} \pm \sqrt{\frac{c^2}{4} + \mu} & \text{if } -\frac{c^2}{4} \le \mu, \\ -\frac{c}{2} \pm i\sqrt{-\frac{c^2}{4} - \mu} & \text{if } \mu \le -\frac{c^2}{4}, \end{cases}$$

see figure 1.1; these two quantities are the roots of the polynomial equation $\lambda^2 = -c\lambda + \mu$. Let μ_1, \ldots, μ_d denote the (real) eigenvalues of $D^2V(e)$, counted with algebraic multiplicity, and ordered, so that

(1.8)
$$\mu_1 \leq \cdots \leq \mu_d.$$

These quantities will also be referred to as the *curvatures* of the potential V at the critical point e. No assumption is made concerning their signs (see the remark following inequality (1.3)). According to this notation, the eigenvalues of the linearized differential systems (1.6) (counted with algebraic multiplicity) are the 2d quantities:

(1.9)
$$\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_1), \, \lambda_{c,+}(\mu_1), \, \dots, \, \lambda_{c,-}(\mu_d), \, \lambda_{c,+}(\mu_d),$$

see figure 1.1. Let (u_1, \ldots, u_d) denote an orthonormal basis of \mathbb{R}^d such that, for every j in $\{1, \ldots, d\}$, u_j is an eigenvector of $D^2V(e)$ for the eigenvalue μ_j . Then, for every j in $\{1, \ldots, d\}$, the vectors

(1.10)
$$\begin{pmatrix} u_j \\ \lambda_{c,-}(\mu_j) u_j \end{pmatrix}$$
 and $\begin{pmatrix} u_j \\ \lambda_{c,+}(\mu_j) u_j \end{pmatrix}$

are eigenvectors of the linearized systems (1.6), for the eigenvalues $\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_j)$ and $\lambda_{c,+}(\mu_j)$, respectively.

1.3.3. Maximal linear invasion speed

For every real quantity (curvature) μ , let us consider the (nonnegative) quantity $c_{\text{lin}}(\mu)$ defined as

(1.11)
$$c_{\rm lin}(\mu) = \begin{cases} 2\sqrt{-\mu} = 2\sqrt{|\mu|} & \text{if } \mu < 0, \\ 0 & \text{if } \mu \ge 0, \end{cases}$$

see figure 1.2, and, for every j in $\{1, \ldots, d\}$, let us denote by $c_{\lim,j}$ the quantity $c_{\lim}(\mu_j)$.



Figure 1.1: Functions $\mu \mapsto \lambda_{c,\pm}(\mu)$ and eigenvalues of the linearized differential system (1.6). Here, as an example, the spectrum of $D^2V(e)$ is equal to $\{\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_4\}$ with $-c^2/4 < \mu_1 < \mu_2 < \mu_3 = 0 < \mu_4$, but in the article μ_1 is not necessarily nonpositive.



Figure 1.2: Correspondence $\mu \mapsto c_{\text{lin}}(\mu)$ between the curvatures of V at e and the corresponding linear invasion speeds. As on figure 1.2, the spectrum of $D^2V(e)$ is equal to $\{\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_4\}$ with $-c^2/4 < \mu_1 < \mu_2 < \mu_3 = 0 < \mu_4$. Only invasion at speeds greater than $c_{\text{l-max}}$ are considered in this article. The quantity c_0 denotes a generic speed which is greater than (sometimes greater than or equal to) $c_{\text{l-max}}$, and μ_0 denotes its companion curvature. The quantities $\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}$ and $c_{\text{quad-hull}}$ will be introduced in sub-subsection 1.6.2, and the quantities $c_{\text{upp-diag}}$ and $c_{\text{upp}}(c_0)$ will be introduced in appendix B.

Definition 1.2 (maximal linear invasion speed). Let us call maximal linear invasion speed (associated with the critical point e) the (nonnegative) quantity c_{l-max} defined as

(1.12) $c_{l-\max} = \max(c_{\ln,1}, \dots, c_{\ln,d}), \text{ or equivalently } c_{l-\max} = c_{\ln,1}.$

Accordingly, the quantities $c_{\text{lin},1}, \ldots, c_{\text{lin},d}$ may be called the *linear invasion speeds* associated with the eigenvalues μ_1, \ldots, μ_d of $D^2V(e)$, but only the maximal linear invasion speed $c_{\text{l-max}}$ will play a significant role in the following. This quantity $c_{\text{l-max}}$ is usually called *linear spreading speed* in the literature, see for instance [49], and is referred as such in the abstract of this article. In the following only the denomination "maximal linear invasion speed" will be used to denote this quantity: the adjective "maximal" is relevant for systems, and the terms "invasion/invaded/invading", which fit with the phenomenon of propagation (to the right) into the state *e* considered here, are ubiquitous. In addition, a "maximal *nonlinear* invasion speed" $c_{\text{nl-max}}$ will be introduced in subsection 1.6. According to the expression (1.11) of $c_{\text{lin}}(\cdot)$, this maximal linear invasion speed $c_{\text{l-max}}$ is nonnegative (but might vanish).

It follows from the expression (1.7) of $\lambda_{c,\pm}(\cdot)$ that, for every j in $\{1,\ldots,d\}$, if

$$c > c_{\text{lin},j}$$
, or equivalently if $-\frac{c^2}{4} < \mu_j$

then the eigenvalues $\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_j)$ and $\lambda_{c,+}(\mu_j)$ of the linear system (1.6) are real and distinct, and the corresponding eigenvectors (1.10) are real (see figure 1.1).

1.3.4. Pushed travelling waves and fronts invading a critical point

Let us keep the previous notation, and let ϕ denote the profile of a wave invading the critical point e at the speed c. According to the previous considerations, there must exist some nonpositive eigenvalue λ among the quantities (1.9) such that

(1.13)
$$\frac{\ln |\phi(\xi) - e|}{\xi} \to \lambda \quad \text{as} \quad \xi \to +\infty \,.$$

Definition 1.3 (steepness of a travelling wave invading e). Let us call steepness of the wave under consideration the quantity λ defined by the limit (1.13).

Definition 1.4 (pushed travelling wave/front invading e). A travelling wave (front) invading the critical point e at some positive speed c is said to be *pushed* if its steepness λ (Definition 1.3) satisfies the inequality

$$\lambda < -\frac{c}{2}\,, \quad \text{or equivalently} \quad \frac{c}{2} < |\lambda| \ ,$$

or equivalently if the following limit holds:

$$\phi(\xi) - e = o(e^{-\frac{1}{2}c\xi}) \text{ as } \xi \to +\infty.$$

Remark. As shown on figure 1.3, if the least eigenvalue μ_1 of $D^2V(e)$ is negative then the pushed (or "steep") character is non-generic among the solutions of the differential system (1.5) (with c greater than c_{l-max}) approaching e at the right end of space. However, when pushed travelling fronts exist, these fronts are approached by solutions of the parabolic system (1.1) for a "large and relevant" set of initial conditions, at least if their speed is greater than the maximal linear invasion speed c_{l-max} (see for instance [48] in the scalar case d equals 1, and Theorem 1 below — the main result of this paper — in the vector case d larger than 1). On the other hand, if μ_1 is nonnegative (in particular if e is a local minimum point of V), then all waves (fronts) invading e at a positive speed are "pushed" in the sense of Definition 1.4, although usually not qualified as such.



Figure 1.3: Phase portrait of the linearized differential system (1.6) for d = 1, c = 2, $D^2V(e) = \mu = -1/2$. The (real) eigenvalues are $\lambda_{c,\pm}(-1/2) = -1 \pm 1/\sqrt{2}$. In this case, a pushed travelling wave invading e corresponds to a solution of the (nonlinear) differential system (1.5) approaching the origin tangentially to the eigenspace corresponding to the "most stable" eigenvalue $\lambda_{c,-}(-1/2)$ (in green on the figure). When these travelling waves are travelling fronts, they are sometimes qualified as *nonlinear* while the fronts with profiles approaching the origin tangentially to the eigenspace corresponding to the "least stable" eigenvalue $\lambda_{c,+}(-1/2)$ (in blue of the figure) are qualified as *linear*, [8, 49].

1.3.5. Genericity/counting arguments related to the profiles of pushed travelling fronts

The following statements are proved in [20] (see also [21]): for a generic potential V,

- 1. the set of profiles of pushed travelling fronts is discrete,
- 2. and, for every pushed travelling front,
 - a) the speed of the front is greater than the maximal linear invasion speed of the critical point invaded by the front,

- b) the profile of the front approaches a single "invading" critical point at the left end of space (compare with Definition 1.1), this invading critical point is a nondegenerate local minimum point of V,
- c) the profile of the front approaches the invaded critical point at the right end of space (the invading critical point at the left end of space) tangentially to the least eigenvalue of the Hessian $D^2V(\cdot)$ at this invaded (invading) critical point.

A rough justification of these statements is provided by the following counting arguments. Let us recall that the Morse index of a nondegenerate critical point of V is the number of negative eigenvalues of the Hessian D^2V at this critical point. If e_- and e_+ are two nondegenerate critical points of V and c is a positive speed,

- the dimension of the unstable manifold of the equilibrium $(e_-, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$ for the differential system (1.5) is equal to $d - m(e_-)$,
- and if j_{ss} denotes the smallest index j in $\{1, \ldots, d\}$ such that the jth eigenvalue μ_j of $D^2V(e_+)$ (by increasing order as in (1.8)) is greater than $-c^2/4$, then the dimension of the "steep stable" manifold of $(e_+, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$ is equal to $d j_{ss} + 1$ (see figure 1.1).

The profiles of pushed fronts connecting e_- (the invading critical point) to e_+ (the invaded one) live in the intersection between these two manifolds, which is at least one-dimensional if nonempty. As a consequence, with the additional freedom provided by the speed parameter c, a transverse intersection between these two manifolds cannot occur unless $m(e_-)$ is equal to 0 and j_{ss} is equal to 1, and in this case this (transverse) intersection is made of isolated trajectories; and a similar counting argument supports conclusion 2c (see [20, 21] for details).

These statements are not directly involved in the results of this paper nor in their proofs, but they will be called upon in some comments, and they shed light on the general picture. In particular, they show that, among pushed travelling fronts, the most relevant ones are those with a speed *exceeding the maximal linear invasion speed of the invaded critical point* (the others do generically not exist). It is precisely the convergence towards these pushed travelling fronts that the variational techniques used in this paper most easily apply to, and, as a matter of fact, only this convergence will be addressed.

1.3.6. Parametrization of pushed waves and fronts invading a critical point and travelling at a speed exceeding its maximal linear invasion speed

Let us keep the notation introduced before the previous sub-subsection 1.3.5.

Proposition 1.5 (local "steep" stable manifold of e for a speed c exceeding the maximal linear invasion speed). For every speed c in $(c_{l-max}, +\infty)$ and for every small enough positive quantity δ , there exists a map

(1.14)
$$w_{\text{loc}, e, \delta, c}^{\text{ss}} : \overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta) \to \mathbb{R}^d$$

such that, for every (u, v) in $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta) \times \mathbb{R}^d$, the following two conditions are equivalent:

- 1. $v = w_{\text{loc}, e, \delta, c}^{\text{ss}}(u)$,
- 2. the solution $\xi \mapsto (\phi(\xi), \psi(\xi))$ of system (1.5) with initial condition (u, v) at ξ equals 0 remains in $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta) \times \mathbb{R}^d$ for all ξ in $[0, +\infty)$ and is the profile of a pushed travelling wave invading e.

In other words, the set $W^{ss}_{\text{loc}, e, \delta, c}$ defined as the graph, over $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$, of the map $w^{ss}_{\text{loc}, e, \delta, c}(\cdot)$:

$$W^{\mathrm{ss}}_{\mathrm{loc},\,e,\,\delta,\,c} = \Bigl\{ \bigl(u, w^{\mathrm{ss}}_{\mathrm{loc},\,e,\,\delta,\,c}(u) \bigr) : u \in \overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e,\delta) \Bigr\}$$

can be seen as a "steep" local stable manifold of the equilibrium $(e, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$ for the differential system (1.5), where "steep" means "at an exponential rate which is greater than c/2".

Notation. For every u in $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$, let us denote by $\phi_{c,u}(\cdot)$ the (maximal) solution of the differential system (1.4) for the initial condition

(1.15)
$$(\phi_{c,u}(0), \phi'_{c,u}(0)) = (u, w^{ss}_{loc, e, \delta, c}(u))$$

(so that $\phi_{c,u}(\cdot)$ is the profile of a pushed travelling wave invading e at the speed c), and let us consider the set

(1.16)
$$\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, e, \delta, c} = \left\{ u \in \partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta) : \phi_{c,u} \text{ is the profile of a pushed front} \\ \text{invading } e \text{ at the speed } c \right\}.$$

Remark. Depending on the value of the speed c, an explicit value of a quantity δ ensuring that the conclusions of Proposition 1.5 hold is provided by Proposition A.3 on page 67.

1.4. Invasion through profiles of pushed fronts

Let us keep the previous notation, and in particular let us still consider a speed c which is greater than the maximal linear invasion speed c_{l-max} .

Definition 1.6 (invasion through profiles of pushed fronts). A solution $(x, t) \mapsto u(x, t)$ of the parabolic system (1.1) is said to *invade e at the speed c through profiles of pushed* fronts if there exist a positive quantity δ and a function $t \mapsto \tilde{x}(t)$ in $C^1([0, +\infty), \mathbb{R})$ such that the following conclusions hold:

- 1. the conclusions of Proposition 1.5 hold for the speed c and the parameter δ ;
- 2. the set $\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, e, \delta, c}$ is nonempty;
- 3. for t large enough positive, $u(\tilde{x}(t), t)$ is in $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$;
- 4. the following three limits hold as t goes to $+\infty$:
 - a) $\tilde{x}'(t) \to c$,
 - b) dist $\left(u(\tilde{x}(t),t),\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front},e,\delta,c}\right) \to 0,$

c) for every positive quantity L,

(1.17)
$$\sup_{y \in [-L, +\infty)} \left| u(\tilde{x}(t) + y, t) - \phi_{c, u(\tilde{x}(t), t)}(y) \right| \to 0.$$

- Remarks. 1. The profiles $\phi_{c,u(\tilde{x}(t),t)}(\cdot)$ involved in the limit (1.17) are profiles of pushed waves invading e, but not necessarily of pushed fronts (these profiles are therefore not necessarily defined up to $-\infty$). However, due to the limit provided by conclusion 4b, these profiles get closer and closer to profiles of actual pushed fronts as time goes to $+\infty$. Definition 1.6 is actually unchanged if, in the limit (1.17), the vector $u(\tilde{x}(t), t)$ parametrizing the profile $\phi_{c,u(\tilde{x}(t),t)}(\cdot)$ is replaced with a "close" vector in the set $\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, e, \delta, c}$, so that this profile is replaced with the profile of an actual pushed travelling front (this alternative approach is used in Theorem 1 of [39]).
 - 2. Whatever the choice made for its formulation, Definition 1.6 does not ensure the convergence towards a single pushed travelling front. More precisely, the ω -limit set \mathcal{L} of the function $t \mapsto u(\tilde{x}(t), t)$, defined as

$$\mathcal{L} = \bigcap_{t>0} \overline{\bigcup_{s>t} \{u(\tilde{x}(s), s)\}},$$

is a nonempty compact connected subset of $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$, and is, according to condition 4b, included in the set $\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, e, \delta, c}$. If this set \mathcal{L} is reduced to a singleton $\{u_{\text{pushed}}\}$, then the limit (1.17) can be replaced with the simpler and more precise limit

$$\sup_{y \in [-L, +\infty)} \left| u(\tilde{x}(t) + y, t) - \phi_{c, u_{\text{pushed}}}(y) \right| \to 0 \quad \text{as} \quad t \to +\infty,$$

involving the profile $\phi_{c,u_{\text{pushed}}}$ of a single pushed travelling front. Notice that the set \mathcal{L} is *necessarily* reduced to such a singleton if the set $\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, e, \delta, c}$ is discrete, which, according to the statements of sub-subsection 1.3.5, is true for a generic potential V.

3. Definition 1.6 does not provide any information concerning the behaviour of the solution in the wake (to the left) of the invasion. Let us however briefly mention that, if a solution invading e at the speed c through the profiles of pushed fronts is, in addition, close to a nondegenerate minimum point of V at the left end of space, then, under generic assumptions on the potential V, the global behaviour of this solution is rather well understood [40].

1.5. Energy in a travelling frame

Let $(x,t) \mapsto u(x,t)$ denote a solution of system (1.1), let c denote a *positive* quantity, and let us consider the function $(\xi,t) \mapsto v(\xi,t)$ defined as:

(1.18)
$$v(\xi, t) = u(x, t) \text{ for } x = ct + \xi.$$

This function $v(\cdot, \cdot)$ is a solution of the system

(1.19)
$$v_t - cv_{\xi} = -\nabla V(v) + v_{\xi\xi}$$

Multiplying this equation by $e^{c\xi}v_t$ and integrating over \mathbb{R} leads us to introduce the energy below (Definition 1.7), and for that purpose the following weighted Sobolev spaces:

(1.20)
$$\begin{aligned} H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) &= \left\{ w \in H^1_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) : \text{ the functions } \xi \mapsto e^{\frac{1}{2}c\xi} w(\xi) \\ &\quad \text{and } \xi \mapsto e^{\frac{1}{2}c\xi} w'(\xi) \text{ are in } L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \right\}, \quad \text{and} \\ (1.21) \quad H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) &= \left\{ w \in H^1_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) : \text{ the function } \xi \mapsto w(\xi) - e \text{ is in } H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \right\}. \end{aligned}$$

Definition 1.7 (energy in a frame travelling at the speed c). For every w in $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, let us call energy (Lagrangian) of w in the frame travelling as speed c, and let us denote by $\mathcal{E}_c[w]$ the quantity defined by the integral:

(1.22)
$$\mathcal{E}_c[w] = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2}w'(\xi)^2 + V(w(\xi))\right) d\xi$$

Remark. Everywhere in the paper (including in the definition above), if u is a vector of \mathbb{R}^d , the square of the euclidean norm $|u|^2$ of u is simply denoted by u^2 .

For w in $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, the integral to the right hand of (1.22) converges at the right end of \mathbb{R} , and according to assumption (\mathbf{H}_{coerc}), it either converges to the left end of \mathbb{R} or is equal to $+\infty$. Thus the expression (1.22) defines a functional: $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$. For w in $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \cap H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ (in this case w is bounded), the same integral also converges at the left end of \mathbb{R} and $\mathcal{E}_c[w]$ is in \mathbb{R} . The following proposition, proved in subsection 2.4, shows that this energy (1.22) defines a Lyapunov function for the solutions of system (1.19) that belong to $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$. Recall that $(S_t)_{t\geq 0}$ denotes the semi-flow of this system in $H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$.

Proposition 1.8 (time derivative of energy in a travelling frame). For every positive quantity c and every solution $(x,t) \mapsto u(x,t)$ of the parabolic system (1.1), if the initial condition $x \mapsto u(x,t=0)$ is in $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d)$ (in addition to being in $H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d)$), then the same is true for the profile $x \mapsto u(x,t)$ of the solution at every nonnegative time t. In this case, the function $t \mapsto \mathcal{E}_c[v(\cdot,t)]$ (for the function $v(\cdot,\cdot)$ defined in (1.19) and the functional $\mathcal{E}_c[\cdot]$ defined in (1.22)) is continuous on $[0, +\infty)$, differentiable on $(0, +\infty)$, and, for every positive time t, the integral

(1.23)
$$D_c(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} v_t(\xi, t)^2 d\xi$$

is finite, and the following equality holds:

(1.24)
$$\frac{d}{dt}\mathcal{E}_c[v(\cdot,t)] = -D_c(t) \,.$$

In addition, for every nonnegative time t, the restriction of the map S_t (the semi-flow at time t) to the space $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \cap H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ defines a continuous map from this space to itself, for the sum of the $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ -norm and the $H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ -norm.

1.6. Variational structure in travelling frames

1.6.1. Infimum of the energy in a travelling frame

For every positive quantity c, let us consider the quantity

$$\Im(c) = \inf_{w \in H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d)} \mathcal{E}_c[w];$$

and, for every function w in $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d)$, and every real quantity ξ_0 , let us consider the function $T_{\xi_0}w$ defined as

$$T_{\xi_0}w(\xi) = w(\xi - \xi_0).$$

It follows from the equality

$$\mathcal{E}_c[T_{\xi_0}w] = e^{c\xi_0}\mathcal{E}_c[w]$$

that the quantity $\mathfrak{I}(c)$ is equal to either 0 or $-\infty$. In other words, the subsets $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$ and \mathcal{C}_0 of $(0, +\infty)$, defined as

(1.25)
$$C_{-\infty} = \{c \in (0, +\infty) : \Im(c) = -\infty\}$$
 and $C_0 = \{c \in (0, +\infty) : \Im(c) = 0\}$

are complementary subsets of $(0, +\infty)$; with symbols,

$$\mathcal{C}_{-\infty} \sqcup \mathcal{C}_0 = (0, +\infty) \,.$$

1.6.2. Lower quadratic hull of the potential at the invaded critical point

8

According to assumptions $(\mathbf{H}_{\text{coerc}})$ and $(\mathbf{H}_{\text{crit},e})$, the set

$$\left\{ \mu \in \mathbb{R} : \text{ for every } u \text{ in } \mathbb{R}^d, V(u) \ge \frac{1}{2}\mu(u-e)^2 \right\}$$

is nonempty, and bounded from above by μ_1 . Let us denote by $\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}$ the supremum of this set (in this notation, the index "quad-hull" refers to "the curvature of the lower quadratic hull" of the graph of V, centred at (e, 0)), see figure 1.4. Then, according to



Figure 1.4: Illustration of the notation μ_1 , $\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}$, and V_{\min} on the graph of the potential V. On this figure μ_1 is negative, but in the article this quantity is not necessarily even nonpositive; and $\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}$ is less than μ_1 , which is a necessary (not sufficient) condition in order $c_{\text{nl-max}}$ to exceed $c_{\text{l-max}}$ (inequality (1.29)).

this definition,

(1.26)
$$-\infty < \mu_{\text{quad-hull}} \le \mu_1$$
 and, for every u in \mathbb{R}^d , $V(u) \ge \frac{1}{2}\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}(u-e)^2$,

and since according to $(\mathbf{H}_{\text{crit},e})$ the quantity V_{\min} is negative, it follows that

$$\mu_{\text{quad-hull}} < 0$$

Let us write

 $c_{\text{quad-hull}} = 2\sqrt{-\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}}, \text{ so that } \mu_{\text{quad-hull}} = -\frac{c_{\text{quad-hull}}^2}{4} \text{ and } c_{\text{quad-hull}} \ge c_{\text{l-max}}.$

1.6.3. Maximal nonlinear invasion speed

Some basic properties of the sets $C_{-\infty}$ and C_0 are stated in Proposition 2.6 and Corollary 2.8 (subsection 2.8). Three of these properties are:

(1.27)
$$\mathcal{C}_{-\infty} \neq \emptyset$$
 and $(0, c_{l-\max}) \subset \mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$ and $[c_{quad-hull}, +\infty) \subset \mathcal{C}_0;$

notice that the quantity c_{l-max} may vanish, so that the first of these properties is not a consequence of the second. These properties set the ground for the next definition.

Definition 1.9 (maximal nonlinear invasion speed). Let us call maximal nonlinear invasion speed of the critical point e the quantity $c_{\text{nl-max}}$ defined as

(1.28)
$$c_{\text{nl-max}} = \sup(\mathcal{C}_{-\infty})$$

(this quantity is noted as c^{\dagger} in [26, Theorem 1.1]).

It follows from this definition and from the properties (1.27) that

(1.29)
$$0 \le c_{\text{l-max}} \le c_{\text{nl-max}} \le c_{\text{quad-hull}}$$
 and $0 < c_{\text{nl-max}}$

It will turn out, as a consequence of Theorems 1 and 2 below (the main results of this paper) that the two sets $C_{-\infty}$ and C_0 are actually nothing but the intervals $(0, c_{nl-max})$ and $[c_{nl-max}, +\infty)$ (see Corollary 1.12 and figure 1.5 below); this additional information will not be used until then.

1.6.4. Decay speed and variational invasion speed of a solution

Let $(x,t) \mapsto u(x,t)$ denote a solution of system (1.1) (in the space $H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$). For every nonnegative time t, let us consider (following [31, Definition 4.5, Proposition 4.6, Theorem 4.7]) the sets $\mathcal{C}_{decay}(t)$ and $\mathcal{C}_{var}(t)$ defined as

$$\mathcal{C}_{\text{decay}}(t) = \left\{ c \in (0, +\infty) : u(\cdot, t) \in H^1_{c, e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \right\}$$

and
$$\mathcal{C}_{\text{var}}(t) = \left\{ c \in (0, +\infty) : u(\cdot, t) \in H^1_{c, e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \text{ and } \mathcal{E}_c[u(\cdot, t)] < 0 \right\},$$

so that $C_{\text{var}}(t)$ is a subset of $C_{\text{decay}}(t)$. According to the definition (1.28) of the maximal nonlinear invasion speed $c_{\text{nl-max}}$,

$$\mathcal{C}_{\text{var}}(t) = \left\{ c \in (0, c_{\text{nl-max}}) : u(\cdot, t) \in H^1_{c, e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \text{ and } \mathcal{E}_c[u(\cdot, t)] < 0 \right\} \subset (0, c_{\text{nl-max}})$$

Let us consider the suprema $\sup(\mathcal{C}_{decay}(t))$ and $\sup(\mathcal{C}_{var}(t))$ of the two sets $\mathcal{C}_{decay}(t)$ and $\mathcal{C}_{var}(t)$, with the convention that each supremum equals 0 if the corresponding set is empty. According to Proposition 1.8, both sets are non-decreasing for inclusion with respect to t, so that both suprema are non-decreasing. This leads to the following definition.

Definition 1.10 (decay speed, variational invasion speed). Let us call, respectively, decay speed and variational invasion speed of the solution u the quantities $c_{\text{decay}}[u]$ and $c_{\text{var}}[u]$ defined as

(1.30)
$$c_{\text{decay}}[u] = \lim_{t \to +\infty} \sup(\mathcal{C}_{\text{decay}}(t)) \text{ and } c_{\text{var}}[u] = \lim_{t \to +\infty} \sup(\mathcal{C}_{\text{var}}(t)).$$

It follows from this definition that

(1.31)
$$0 \le c_{\text{var}}[u] \le c_{\text{nl-max}}$$
 and $c_{\text{var}}[u] \le c_{\text{decay}}[u] \le +\infty$.

Similarly, if w is a function in $H^1_{\rm ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ let us denote by $c_{\rm decay}[w]$ and $c_{\rm var}[w]$ the quantities $c_{\rm decay}[u]$ and $c_{\rm var}[u]$ defined by the solution u of system (1.1) for the initial condition w at time 0. The following proposition, proved in sub-subsection 2.8.3, is a direct consequence of the definition of the variational invasion speed.

Proposition 1.11 (lower semi-continuity of the variational invasion speed). For every c in $(c_{nl-max}, +\infty)$, the map

$$H^1_{\mathrm{ul}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \cap H^1_{c, e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \to [0, c_{\mathrm{nl-max}}], \quad w \mapsto c_{\mathrm{var}}[w]$$

is lower semi-continuous with respect to the topology induced by the sum of the $H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ -norm and the $H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ -norm.

Remark. For a stronger version of this result (lower semi-continuity of the invasion speed with respect to a wider class of functions) when the invaded critical point e is a nondegenerate local minimum point of V, see [39, Theorem 2].

1.7. Main results

Let V denote a potential function in $C^2(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ and e denote a critical point of V, and let us assume that assumptions ($\mathbf{H}_{\text{coerc}}$) and ($\mathbf{H}_{\text{crit}, e}$) hold. The following two statements call upon:

• the notation c_{l-max} (Definition 1.2) and c_{nl-max} (Definition 1.9) denoting, respectively, the maximal linear invasion speed and the maximal nonlinear invasion speed of the critical point e,

- the notation $c_{\text{decay}}[u]$ and $c_{\text{var}}[u]$ (Definition 1.10) denoting, respectively, the decay speed and the variational speed of a solution u of system (1.1),
- Definition 1.4 of a pushed travelling front invading e, and Definition 1.6 of invasion through profiles of such pushed fronts.

The first of these two statements (Theorem 1) is the main result of this paper, and the second (Theorem 2, proved in subsection 3.11), is mainly a consequence of Theorem 1.

Theorem 1 (global convergence towards pushed fronts). Every solution u of the parabolic system (1.1) satisfying the condition

$$(1.32) c_{l-\max} < c_{var}[u] < c_{decay}[u]$$

invades the critical point e at its variational speed $c_{var}[u]$ through profiles of pushed fronts.

Theorem 2 (existence of a pushed front invading e at a speed greater than the maximal linear invasion speed). The following two conditions are equivalent:

- 1. $c_{\text{l-max}} < c_{\text{nl-max}};$
- 2. there exists a pushed front invading e at a speed which is greater than c_{l-max} .

Moreover, if these conditions hold then the following two additional conclusions also hold:

- 3. there exists a pushed front invading e at the speed c_{nl-max} ;
- 4. the profile of every pushed front invading e at the speed c_{nl-max} is a global minimizer of the energy $\mathcal{E}_{c_{l-max}}[\cdot]$ in $H^1_{c_{nl-max}}, e(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$.
- *Remarks.* 1. A sufficient condition for the condition (1.32) of Theorem 1 to hold is: there exist speeds c and c' such that

 $c_{\text{l-max}} \leq c \text{ and } c_{\text{nl-max}} < c' \text{ and } \mathcal{E}_c[u(\cdot, 0)] < 0 \text{ and } u(\cdot, 0) \in H^1_{c', e}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d).$

This condition is, however, more demanding that condition (1.32), especially concerning the rate at which the initial condition $u(\cdot, 0)$ approaches e at the right end of space.

- 2. The key (and costly, if μ_1 is negative or equivalently c_{l-max} is positive) assumption of Theorem 1 is the inequality $c_{l-max} < c_{var}[u]$ of (1.32), which ensures that invasion occurs at a speed which is greater than the maximal linear invasion speed c_{l-max} , and implicitly requires the strict inequality $c_{l-max} < c_{nl-max}$ (see figure 1.5).
- 3. By contrast, if μ_1 is nonnegative (or equivalently if c_{l-max} equals 0), then it follows from Proposition 2.7 that the condition (1.32) is satisfied for a large set of solutions, and it follows from Theorem 2 that there exists (at least) one (pushed) travelling front invading e at the (positive) speed c_{nl-max} . This generalizes (in particular) [39, Corollary 1], [1, Theorem 2], and [36, Theorem 1].

- 4. The second inequality of (1.32) is required for the variational arguments involved in the proof. This condition is stronger than the one required in the setting of parabolic scalar equations [48], where the speed c of the (unique) pushed front is a priori known, and global convergence towards this pushed front only requires that the initial condition approach the critical point at an exponential rate which is larger than $|\lambda_{c,+}(\mu_1)|$, [48, condition (φ 4)]. Unfortunately Theorem 1 says nothing concerning the behaviour of solutions for which the first inequality of (1.32) is fulfilled, but the profile is say only in $H^1_{|\lambda_{cvar}[u],+}(\mu_1)|, e(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$. To the best knowledge of the authors, this is an open question.
- 5. Theorem 1 only deals with convergence towards pushed front travelling at speeds that are greater than the maximal linear invasion speed c_{l-max} , and Theorem 2 deals with the existence of those pushed fronts only. Pushed fronts travelling at speeds not greater than c_{l-max} may exist for certain potentials (an easy way to build such an example is to consider two uncoupled scalar equations, see for instance [20]), but as already mentioned in sub-subsection 1.3.5, they do not exist for a generic potential, [20].
- 6. Theorem 2 is the analogue, in the simpler setting of a spatial domain equal to \mathbb{R} considered here, of [26, Theorem 1.1] which is concerned with gradient systems in infinite cylinders (see also [25, Theorem 2.8] for scalar parabolic equations and [32, Theorem 3.3] for scalar equations in cylinders). The parameter ν_0 of [26, 32] is the "cylinder" analogue of the quantity denoted here by μ_1 .

1.8. Implications on the variational structure in travelling frames

The following corollary, proved in subsection 3.12, is a direct consequence of Theorems 1 and 2.

Corollary 1.12 (variational structure, full picture). The following equalities hold:

(1.33) $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty} = (0, c_{\text{nl-max}}), \quad or \ equivalently \quad \mathcal{C}_0 = [c_{\text{nl-max}}, +\infty).$

In addition, if c_{nl-max} is larger than c_{l-max} (in particular if c_{l-max} equals 0), then

$$(1.34) c_{\rm nl-max} < c_{\rm quad-hull} \,,$$

and in this case c_{nl-max} is the only speed c in $(0, +\infty)$ for which the energy $\mathcal{E}_c[\cdot]$ has a global minimizer in $H^1_{c,e}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d)$ which is not identically equal to e.

Thus there are exactly four possible configurations for the respective positions of the quantities 0, c_{l-max} , c_{nl-max} , and $c_{quad-hull}$ on the real line (see figure 1.5):

- 1. $0 = c_{\text{l-max}} < c_{\text{nl-max}} < c_{\text{quad-hull}},$
- 2. $0 < c_{\text{l-max}} = c_{\text{nl-max}} = c_{\text{quad-hull}},$
- 3. $0 < c_{\text{l-max}} = c_{\text{nl-max}} < c_{\text{quad-hull}},$

4. $0 < c_{\text{l-max}} < c_{\text{nl-max}} < c_{\text{quad-hull}}$

and, according to Theorem 2, there exists a pushed front invading e at a speed larger than c_{l-max} if and only if c_{nl-max} is larger than c_{l-max} , that is in cases 1 and 4.



Figure 1.5: Half-line of positive speeds, complementary intervals $C_{-\infty}$ and C_0 , and values of $c_{\text{l-max}}$ and $c_{\text{nl-max}}$ and $c_{\text{quad-hull}}$ in the four possible cases 1 to 4 that are compatible with inequalities (1.29) and the positivity of $c_{\text{nl-max}}$ and conclusion (1.34) of Corollary 1.12. The three cases 2 to 4 are encountered in the scalar example (Fisher's model) discussed in appendix C.

1.9. Short historical review

Global convergence towards pulled travelling fronts for scalar equations was first established in the celebrated work of Kolmogorov, Petrovskii, and Piskunov [24]. The adjectives "pulled" and "pushed" were introduced by Stokes in [51]. Concerning global convergence towards pushed travelling fronts for scalar equations, the first results were obtained by Kanel [22, 23] in the "combustion" ("ignition") case. Fife and McLeod proved the global stability of fronts propagating into stable equilibria ("bistable fronts", which can be seen as a particular class of pushed fronts) [9] and of stacked families of such bistable fronts [10]. Still in the scalar case, global convergence towards general pushed fronts was proved by Stokes [51] and Rothe [48], and extended to the setting of cylinders by Roquejoffre [47]. In all those references, proofs of global convergence rely on comparison principles, and the main result of this paper (Theorem 1 above) can be seen as an extension to systems of [48, Theorem 1], where maximum principles are replaced with variational arguments. Still in the scalar case, a minmax expression of the minimal speed of monotone fronts invading a critical point, and therefore a characterization of the nature (pushed or pulled) of the corresponding front was provided by Hadeler and Rothe in [16]. For a broader picture and a thorough review of experimental observations of invasion processes across the sciences, see [49], and for a deeper explanation of the difference between pushed and pulled travelling fronts, see [15].

For parabolic gradient systems as those considered in this article (when the dimension d exceeds 1), maximum principles do not hold any more in general. However, many of the global stability results known in the scalar case can still be recovered by variational methods for such systems. The fundamental observation underlying the proofs of such extensions is the fact that a variational structure (an energy decreasing with time, at least formally) exists not only in standing frames, but also in frames travelling at any constant velocity. This fact is known for a long time, and was used for instance by Fife and McLeod in their proof of the global stability of bistable fronts in the scalar case [9] and by Roquejoffre [46]. However, attempts to fully embrace the implications of this rich variational structure are more recent, and originated with the works of Heinze [18], and especially of Muratov and his collaborators [25, 26, 31-35] (by the way, as mentioned in remark 6 above, Theorem 2 is essentially contained in [26, Theorem 1.1], and conclusion 1 of Proposition 2.6 on page 27 is a reformulation of [31, Theorem 3.7]). Pushing further these ideas, Gallay and the second author proved global convergence results towards travelling fronts invading stable equilibria for parabolic systems of the form (1.1) [13, 39], and a rather comprehensive description of the asymptotic behaviour of solutions that are stable at both ends of \mathbb{R} ("bistable" solutions) was obtained by the second author, for parabolic systems [40, 44], for their hyperbolic analogues [41], and for radially symmetric solutions of parabolic systems in higher space dimension [42, 43], under generic assumptions on the potential V [21, 45]. In the meanwhile, the same variational structure has been successfully applied to a broader range of settings: harmonic heat flow [3], heterogeneous environments [4], FitzHugh–Nagumo system [5, 6], two-dimensional heteroclinic travelling waves [7, 37].

In the setting of scalar hyperbolic equations, a set of new ideas and techniques was introduced by Gallay and Joly to derive from the same gradient structure the global stability of bistable travelling waves [12]. Their approach turns out to be especially relevant to prove global convergence towards pushed travelling fronts, as was shown by Luo [28] still in the same setting of scalar hyperbolic equations. It is the same set of ideas and techniques, adapted to parabolic systems, that are the main building blocks of the proof of Theorem 1 provided here.

The initial motivation for this work is a recent result of the first author [36] about the existence of travelling waves connecting degenerate minimum sets of the potential Vfor system (1.1), proved by a completely different approach, which extends the method introduced by Alikakos and Katzourakis in [1] to curves taking values in an infinitedimensional Hilbert space, in the spirit of earlier works by Monteil and Santambrogio [30] and Smyrnelis [50]. As a matter of fact, as already mentioned in remark 3 above, Theorem 2 extends the existence part of [36, Theorem 1]; more refined results in the specific setting of propagation into degenerate minimum sets will be provided in the forthcoming work [38].

2. Preliminaries

Let us consider a potential function V in $\mathcal{C}^2(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ and a critical point e of V, satisfying assumptions (\mathbf{H}_{coerc}) and ($\mathbf{H}_{crit, e}$).

2.1. Global existence of solutions and regularization

Among various possible choices for the functional space where the semi-flow of system (1.1) can be considered, the space $H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ (see for instance [2, 14]) fits well with the purpose of this article and the variational methods involved in the proofs: it contains bounded solutions (among which travelling fronts) and the regularity of its functions allows to consider the energy of a solution from time zero (Proposition 1.8). The following proposition is standard (for a proof see for instance [39, 44]).

Proposition 2.1 (global existence and uniform bound on solutions). For every function u_0 in $H^1_{\rm ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, system (1.1) has a unique globally defined solution $t \mapsto S_t u_0$ in $\mathcal{C}^0([0, +\infty), H^1_{\rm ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d))$ with initial condition u_0 . In addition, the quantity

$$\limsup_{t \to +\infty} \| x \mapsto (S_t u_0)(x) \|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)}$$

is bounded from above by a quantity depending only on V.

In addition, the parabolic system (1.1) has smoothing properties (Henry [19]). Due to these properties, since V is of class \mathcal{C}^2 and thus the nonlinearity ∇V is of class \mathcal{C}^1 , for every quantity α in the interval (0, 1), every solution $t \mapsto S_t u_0$ in $\mathcal{C}^0([0, +\infty), H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d))$ actually belongs to

$$\mathcal{C}^{0}\left((0,+\infty),\mathcal{C}^{2,\alpha}_{\mathrm{b}}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^{d})\right)\cap\mathcal{C}^{1}\left((0,+\infty),\mathcal{C}^{0,\alpha}_{\mathrm{b}}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^{d})\right),$$

and, for every positive quantity ε , the quantities

(2.1)
$$\sup_{t \ge \varepsilon} \|S_t u_0\|_{\mathcal{C}^{2,\alpha}_{\mathrm{b}}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d)} \quad \text{and} \quad \sup_{t \ge \varepsilon} \left\|\frac{d(S_t u_0)}{dt}(t)\right\|_{\mathcal{C}^{0,\alpha}_{\mathrm{b}}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d)}$$

are finite. In addition, there exists a quantity R_{att} (radius of an attracting ball for the C^1 -norm), depending only on V, such that, for every large enough positive time t,

(2.2)
$$\|S_t u_0\|_{\mathcal{C}^1(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d)} \le R_{\text{att}}.$$

2.2. Asymptotic compactness

The next lemma follows from the bounds (2.1) above.

Lemma 2.2 (asymptotic compactness). For every solution $(x, t) \mapsto u(x, t)$ of system (1.1), and for every sequence $(x_n, t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ in $\mathbb{R} \times [0, +\infty)$ such that $t_n \to +\infty$ as $n \to +\infty$, there exists a entire solution u_{∞} of system (1.1) in

$$\mathcal{C}^0\left(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{C}^2_{\mathrm{b}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)\right) \cap \mathcal{C}^1\left(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{C}^0_{\mathrm{b}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)\right) \,,$$

such that, up to replacing the sequence $(x_n, t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ by a subsequence,

(2.3)
$$D^{2,1}u(x_n + \cdot, t_n + \cdot) \to D^{2,1}u_{\infty} \quad as \quad n \to +\infty,$$

uniformly on every compact subset of \mathbb{R}^2 , where the symbol $D^{2,1}v$ stands for (v, v_x, v_{xx}, v_t) (for v equal to u or u_{∞}).

Proof. See [29, p. 1963] or the proof of [44, Lemma 3.2]. \Box

2.3. Invaded critical point at the origin of \mathbb{R}^d

For convenience, it will be assumed all along the current section 2 (and along most of the next section 3) that

$$(2.4) e = 0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$$

This assumption amounts to replacing the initial potential function $u \mapsto V(u)$ by the "new" potential function $u \mapsto V(e+u)$, and it can be made without loss of generality; indeed, even if assumption (\mathbf{H}_{coerc}) is not necessarily satisfied by this new potential, this assumption will not be directly used in the proof: only its consequences (the global existence of solutions and their asymptotic compactness stated in the two subsections above) will, and these consequences still hold after a translation in the state variable u.

2.4. Time derivative of energy in a travelling frame

The aim of this subsection is to prove Proposition 1.8. For every positive quantity c, following the notation $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ introduced in (1.20), let us introduce the following weighted Sobolev spaces:

$$L^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) = \{ w \in L^2_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) : \text{ the function } \xi \mapsto e^{\frac{1}{2}c\xi} w(\xi) \text{ is in } L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \},\$$

$$(2.5) \quad H^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) = \{ w \in H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) : \text{ the function } \xi \mapsto e^{\frac{1}{2}c\xi} w''(\xi) \text{ is in } L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \}.$$

Proof of Proposition 1.8. The proof follows from standard results of analytic semi-group theory, see [27], and similar statements in related settings can be found in the literature, see for instance [31, Proposition 4.1], [32, Proposition 5.1], and [33, Proposition 3.1]. The setting considered in these two last references (scalar equations in cylindrical domains) differs from the one considered here, however the semi-group arguments proving the result are unchanged.

Here are some elements of the proof. The operator

$$\partial_{xx}: H^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \to L^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$$

is a densely defined sectorial operator of $L^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ and since the values u(x, t) taken by the solution are bounded (uniformly with respect to x in \mathbb{R} and t in $[0, +\infty)$), the nonlinearity $w \mapsto \nabla V(w)$ can be considered as a globally Lipschitz map of $L^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ onto itself (up to changing the values of ∇V outside of a large ball of \mathbb{R}^d containing all the values taken by the solution). Thus, the last conclusion of Proposition 1.8 (semi-flow in $H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \cap H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ and continuity with respect to the initial condition in this space) follows from [27, Proposition 7.1.9], and it follows from [27, Proposition 7.1.10] that, for every α in (0, 1), the solution $t \mapsto u(\cdot, t)$ belongs to the space

(2.6)
$$\mathcal{C}^0([0,+\infty), H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)) \cap \mathcal{C}^\alpha((0,+\infty), H^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)) \cap \mathcal{C}^{1,\alpha}((0,+\infty), L^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d));$$

in particular, its time derivative $t \mapsto u_t(\cdot, t)$ belongs to the space

$$\mathcal{C}^{\alpha}((0,+\infty), L^2_c(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d)),$$

which means that D_c is uniformly continuous on $(0, +\infty)$. It follows from the first among these two conclusions that the function $t \mapsto \mathcal{E}_c[v(\cdot, t)]$ is continuous on $[0, +\infty)$. Regarding its differentiability, a formal derivation under the integral sign yields:

$$\frac{d}{dt}\mathcal{E}_c[v(\cdot,t)] = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} (v_{\xi} \cdot v_{t\xi} + \nabla V(v) \cdot v_t) d\xi,$$

which provides the intended conclusion after integrating by parts the term $e^{c\xi}v_{\xi} \cdot v_{t\xi}$. However, this computation is not rigorously justified since the function $v_{t\xi}$ may not belong to $L_c^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, or even exist. A way to circumvent this issue is to work with the discrete time derivative of v_{ξ} . Notice that, due to local parabolic estimates and since ∇V is of class C^1 , the function v is of class C^1 in time and C^2 in space on $\mathbb{R} \times (0, +\infty)$. As a consequence, for all positive quantities h and L, introducing the functions v^h and v_{ξ}^h defined as

$$v^{h}(\xi,t) = \frac{v(\xi,t+h/2) - v(\xi,t-h/2)}{h}$$
 and $v^{h}_{\xi}(\xi,t) = \frac{v_{\xi}(\xi,t+h/2) - v_{\xi}(\xi,t-h/2)}{h}$,

the following integration by parts holds:

$$\int_{-L}^{L} e^{c\xi} v_{\xi}^{h}(\xi,t) \cdot v_{\xi}(\xi,t) d\xi = e^{cL} v^{h}(L,t) \cdot v_{\xi}(L,t) - e^{-cL} v^{h}(-L,t) \cdot v_{\xi}(-L,t) - \int_{-L}^{L} e^{c\xi} v^{h}(\xi,t) \cdot \left(v_{\xi\xi}(\xi,t) + cv_{\xi}(\xi,t)\right) d\xi.$$

It follows from the regularity of v that

$$\int_{-L}^{L} e^{c\xi} v_{\xi}^{h}(\xi,t) \cdot v_{\xi}(\xi,t) d\xi = e^{cL} v_{t}(L,t) \cdot v_{\xi}(L,t) - e^{-cL} v_{t}(-L,t) \cdot v_{\xi}(-L,t) - \int_{-L}^{L} e^{c\xi} v_{t}(\xi,t) \cdot \left(v_{\xi\xi}(\xi,t) + cv_{\xi}(\xi,t)\right) d\xi + O_{h\to 0}(h)$$

For all positive quantities T_1 and T_2 satisfying the inequalities $h/2 < T_1 < T_2$, integrating

this equality on the interval $[T_1, T_2]$ and applying Fubini's Theorem yields:

$$\frac{1}{h} \int_{T_2-h/2}^{T_2} \int_{-L}^{L} e^{c\xi} v_{\xi}(\xi, t+h/2) \cdot v_{\xi}(\xi, t) d\xi dt
- \frac{1}{h} \int_{T_1-h/2}^{T_1} \int_{-L}^{L} e^{c\xi} v_{\xi}(\xi, t+h/2) \cdot v_{\xi}(\xi, t) d\xi dt
= \int_{T_1}^{T_2} (e^{cL} v_t(L, t) \cdot v_{\xi}(L, t) - e^{-cL} v_t(-L, t) \cdot v_{\xi}(-L, t)) dt
- \int_{-L}^{L} \int_{T_1}^{T_2} e^{c\xi} v_t(\xi, t) \cdot (v_{\xi\xi}(\xi, t) + cv_{\xi}(\xi, t)) dt d\xi + O_{h\to 0}(h);$$

according to the continuity of v_{ξ} , passing to the limit as h goes to 0 yields:

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{2} \int_{-L}^{L} e^{c\xi} v_{\xi}^{2}(\xi, T_{2}) \, d\xi &- \frac{1}{2} \int_{-L}^{L} e^{c\xi} v_{\xi}^{2}(\xi, T_{1}) \, d\xi \\ &= \int_{T_{1}}^{T_{2}} \left(e^{cL} v_{t}(L, t) \cdot v_{\xi}(L, t) - e^{-cL} v_{t}(-L, t) \cdot v_{\xi}(-L, t) \right) \, dt \\ &- \int_{-L}^{L} \int_{T_{1}}^{T_{2}} e^{c\xi} v_{t}(\xi, t) \cdot \left(v_{\xi\xi}(\xi, t) + cv_{\xi}(\xi, t) \right) \, dt \, d\xi \,; \end{split}$$

and, since $t \mapsto u(\cdot, t)$ belongs to the space (2.6), passing to the limit as L goes to $+\infty$ along a suitable subsequence yields, after another application of Fubini's Theorem,

(2.7)
$$\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} v_{\xi}^{2}(\xi, T_{2}) d\xi - \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} v_{\xi}^{2}(\xi, T_{1}) d\xi = -\int_{T_{1}}^{T_{2}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} v_{t}(\xi, t) \cdot \left(v_{\xi\xi}(\xi, t) + cv_{\xi}(\xi, t)\right) d\xi dt.$$

Another consequence of Fubini's Theorem is the identity

(2.8)
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} V(v(\xi, T_2)) d\xi - \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} V(v(\xi, T_1)) d\xi = \int_{T_1}^{T_2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \nabla V(v(\xi, t)) \cdot v_t(\xi, t) d\xi dt.$$

It follows from (2.7) and (2.8) that

$$\mathcal{E}_c[v(\cdot,T_2)] - \mathcal{E}_c[v(\cdot,T_1)] = -\int_{T_1}^{T_2} D_c(t) dt,$$

which, by the Fundamental Theorem of Calculus, implies that $t \mapsto \mathcal{E}_c[v(\cdot, t)]$ is differentiable on $(0, +\infty)$ and that its derivative at every positive time t is equal to $-D_c(t)$, which completes the proof.

2.5. Energy of a pushed front in a travelling frame

Let ϕ denote the profile of a pushed front travelling at some (positive) speed c and invading $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$. According to the notation (1.9) for the eigenvalues of the linearized differential

system (1.6) at $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ and to the Definition 1.4 of a pushed travelling front, there exists an integer j in $\{1, \ldots, d\}$ such that, for k in $\{0, 1, 2\}$ and if $D^k \phi$ denotes the k-th derivative of ϕ ,

$$D^k \phi(\xi) = O(e^{\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_j)\xi}) \text{ as } \xi \to +\infty$$

According to the expression (1.7) of $\lambda_{c,-}(\mu)$ and to the Definition 1.4 of a pushed travelling front,

$$2\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_j) < -c.$$

The following result (see figure 2.1) was first established by Muratov [31, Proposition 3.10] in the setting of gradient parabolic systems in cylinders. For sake of completeness, a proof in the present setting is provided below.

Proposition 2.3 (energy of a pushed front in a travelling frame). For every speed c' in the interval $(0, 2 |\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_j)|)$, the following equality holds:

(2.9)
$$\mathcal{E}_{c'}[\phi] = \left(1 - \frac{c}{c'}\right) \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c'\xi} \phi'(\xi)^2 d\xi;$$

in particular, the energy of a pushed front in the frame travelling at its own speed vanishes:

(2.10)
$$\mathcal{E}_c[\phi] = 0.$$



Figure 2.1: Graph of the function $c' \mapsto \mathcal{E}_{c'}[\phi]$ (Proposition 2.3). The function vanishes and changes sign at c' equals c. It diverges as c' goes to 0 due to the ratio c/c' in the expression (2.9), and it also diverges as c' goes to $2 |\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_j)|$ due to the asymptotics of $\phi'(\xi)$ as ξ goes to $+\infty$.

Proof. Multiplying the differential system (1.4) governing the profile of ϕ by $e^{c'\xi}\phi'(\xi)$ and integrating over \mathbb{R} leads to (omitting the argument ξ of ϕ and its derivatives in the integrand):

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c'\xi} \left(\phi' \cdot \phi'' + c(\phi')^2 - \nabla V(\phi) \cdot \phi' \right) d\xi = 0,$$

or equivalently,

$$\begin{aligned} (c'-c)\int_{\mathbb{R}}e^{c'\xi}(\phi')^2 \ d\xi &= \int_{\mathbb{R}}e^{c'\xi}\left(\phi'\cdot\phi''+c'(\phi')^2-\nabla V(\phi)\cdot\phi'\right)\,d\xi\\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}}e^{c'\xi}\left(-\frac{1}{2}c'(\phi')^2+c'(\phi')^2+c'V(\phi)\right)\,d\xi\\ &= c'\int_{\mathbb{R}}e^{c'\xi}\left(\frac{1}{2}(\phi')^2+V(\phi)\right)\,d\xi\,,\end{aligned}$$

which is the intended equality (2.9). Choosing c' equal to c in this equality (2.9) yields the second equality (2.10).

2.6. Poincaré inequalities in weighted Sobolev spaces

As was already observed by Muratov [31], Poincaré inequalities in the weighted Sobolev spaces $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ are a key ingredient for exploiting the variational structure in travelling frames, in that they provide lower bounds on the energy $\mathcal{E}_c[\cdot]$. The following lemma is a variant of [31, Lemma 2.7], [13, inequalities (2.8) and (2.11)], and [12, Proposition 4.3]. It will be used in the proof of Lemma 2.5 in the next subsection, and furthermore all along the proof of Theorem 1.

Lemma 2.4 (Poincaré inequalities). For every positive quantity c and every function v in $H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, the following conclusions hold.

- 1. The following limits hold: $v(\xi) = o(e^{-\frac{1}{2}c\xi})$ as $\xi \to \pm \infty$.
- 2. For every real quantity ξ_0 , every real quantity ξ_1 greater than ξ_0 , and every positive quantity λ , the following inequalities hold:

$$(2.11) \qquad \int_{\xi_0}^{\xi_1} e^{c\xi} v'(\xi)^2 d\xi \ge \lambda e^{c\xi_0} v(\xi_0)^2 - \lambda e^{c\xi_1} v(\xi_1)^2 + \lambda(c-\lambda) \int_{\xi_0}^{\xi_1} e^{c\xi} v(\xi)^2 d\xi ,$$

$$(2.12) \qquad \int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v'(\xi)^2 d\xi \ge \lambda e^{c\xi_0} v(\xi_0)^2 + \lambda(c-\lambda) \int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v(\xi)^2 d\xi ,$$

$$(2.13) \qquad \int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v'(\xi)^2 d\xi \ge \frac{c}{2} e^{c\xi_0} v(\xi_0)^2 + \frac{c^2}{4} \int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v(\xi)^2 d\xi ,$$

$$(2.14) \qquad \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v'(\xi)^2 d\xi \ge \frac{c^2}{4} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v(\xi)^2 d\xi .$$

In addition, if v is not identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ on \mathbb{R} then inequality (2.14) is actually strict, and so is inequality (2.13) if v is not identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ on $[\xi_0, +\infty)$.

Remark. Inequality (2.12) is the limit of inequality (2.11) as ξ_1 goes to $+\infty$, and inequality (2.13) is nothing but inequality (2.12) for λ equal to c/2. This choice of λ is optimal to maximize the term involving the integral of $v(\xi)^2$ to the right-hand side of these inequalities; in particular, it is the best possible choice if the integration domain is the whole real line (inequality (2.14)). In inequality (2.12), choosing a quantity λ which is

larger than c/2 (say between c/2 and c) increases the size of the term involving $v(\xi_0)^2$ at the expense of the integral (see statement 1 of Lemma 2.5) — and choosing λ smaller than c/2 does not make sense. In inequality (2.11) by contrast, choosing λ smaller than c/2 can make sense since this decreases the size of the negative term on the right-hand side (see the proof of Lemma 3.6).

Proof. For every quantity ξ_1 greater than ξ_0 ,

$$e^{c\xi_1}v(\xi_1)^2 - e^{c\xi_0}v(\xi_0)^2 = \int_{\xi_0}^{\xi_1} e^{c\xi} (cv(\xi)^2 + 2v(\xi) \cdot v'(\xi)) d\xi.$$

Since v is in $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, the right-hand side of this inequality converges to a finite limit as ξ_1 goes to $+\infty$; thus the same is true for the quantity $e^{c\xi_1}v(\xi_1)^2$, and since the function $\xi \mapsto e^{c\xi}v(\xi)^2$ is in $L^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, this limit is necessarily 0. The same argument shows that the quantity $e^{c\xi_0}v(\xi_0)^2$ must also go to 0 as ξ_0 goes to $-\infty$. This proves conclusion 1.

For every positive quantity λ , using the polar identity

$$2v(\xi) \cdot v'(\xi) = -\lambda^{-1}v'(\xi)^2 - \lambda v(\xi)^2 + (\lambda^{-1/2}v'(\xi) + \lambda^{1/2}v(\xi))^2$$

and multiplying the previous equality by λ , it follows that

(2.15)
$$\int_{\xi_0}^{\xi_1} e^{c\xi} v'(\xi)^2 d\xi = \lambda e^{c\xi_0} v(\xi_0)^2 - \lambda e^{c\xi_1} v(\xi_1)^2 + \lambda (c-\lambda) \int_{\xi_0}^{\xi_1} e^{c\xi} v(\xi)^2 d\xi + \lambda \int_{\xi_0}^{\xi_1} e^{c\xi} (\lambda^{-1/2} v'(\xi) + \lambda^{1/2} v(\xi))^2 d\xi,$$

and dropping the last (nonnegative) integral gives inequality (2.11). According to conclusion 1, passing to the limit as ξ_1 goes to $+\infty$ in equality (2.15) gives

$$\int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v'(\xi)^2 d\xi = \lambda e^{c\xi_0} v(\xi_0)^2 + \lambda(c-\lambda) \int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v(\xi)^2 d\xi + \lambda \int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} (\lambda^{-1/2} v'(\xi) + \lambda^{1/2} v(\xi))^2 d\xi,$$

and dropping the last (nonnegative) integral gives inequality (2.12) and inequality (2.13) for λ equal to c/2, and finally inequality (2.14) by passing to the limit as ξ_0 goes to $+\infty$.

To prove the "strict" version of inequalities (2.13) and (2.14), observe that, if the quantity

(2.16)
$$\int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(\lambda^{-1/2} v'(\xi) + \lambda^{1/2} v(\xi)\right)^2 d\xi$$

vanishes, then there must exists some vector w of \mathbb{R}^d such that, for every ξ in $[\xi_0, +\infty)$,

$$v(\xi) = e^{-\lambda\xi} w$$

and if in addition λ is equal to c/2, then according to conclusion 1 this vector w must be equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$. In other words, if v is not identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ on $[\xi_0, +\infty)$ then the integral (2.16) is positive, and the same is true for the same integral over \mathbb{R} if v is not identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ on \mathbb{R} . *Remark.* As can be seen on equality (2.15), the fact that the quantity $e^{c\xi_1}v(\xi_1)^2$ goes to 0 as ξ_1 goes to $+\infty$ is crucial to obtain a meaningful lower bounds on the integrals of $e^{c\xi}v'(\xi)^2$ at the left-hand side of inequalities (2.12) to (2.14).

2.7. Lower bound on energy in a travelling frame

Let us consider a positive quantity c_0 and a negative quantity μ_0 such that

(2.17)
$$\mu_0 = -\frac{c_0^2}{4}, \text{ or equivalently } c_0 = 2\sqrt{-\mu_0},$$

and $\mu_0 \le \mu_1, \text{ or equivalently } c_{1-\max} \le c_0,$

see figure 1.2. Let us consider a quantity c in $[c_0, +\infty)$ and a function v in $H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, and, in accordance with the notation $\lambda_{c,\pm}(\cdot)$ introduced in (1.7), let us consider the quantities

(2.18)
$$\lambda_{c,\pm}(\mu_0) = -\frac{c}{2} \pm \sqrt{\frac{c^2}{4} + \mu_0},$$

see figure 1.1. The next lemma will rely on the assumption that the inequality

(2.19)
$$V(v(\xi)) \ge \frac{1}{2}\mu_0 v(\xi)^2$$

holds for ξ in \mathbb{R} or for ξ in some interval $[\overline{\xi}, +\infty)$ of \mathbb{R} (see figure B.1). Conclusion 1 of this lemma is similar to [31, Lemma 3.6] and conclusion 2 is similar to [13, inequality (2.9)], [12, inequality (4.18)], and [28, inequalities (2.8) and (6.15)].

Lemma 2.5 (lower bound on energy in a travelling frame). *The following two statements hold.*

1. If v is not identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ and inequality (2.19) holds for every ξ in \mathbb{R} , then

$$(2.20) \qquad \qquad \mathcal{E}_c[v] > 0$$

2. If there exists $\bar{\xi}$ in \mathbb{R} such that inequality (2.19) holds for every ξ in $[\bar{\xi}, +\infty)$, then

(2.21)
$$\mathcal{E}_{c}[v] \ge e^{c\bar{\xi}} \left(-\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} + \frac{1}{2} |\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_{0})| v(\bar{\xi})^{2} \right) ,$$

and if in addition c is greater than c_0 , then there exists a positive quantity α , depending on c and c_0 (only) such that

(2.22)
$$\mathcal{E}_{c}[v] \ge -e^{c\bar{\xi}} \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} + \alpha \int_{\bar{\xi}}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(v'(\xi)^{2} + v(\xi)^{2}\right) d\xi \,.$$

Proof. It follows from the expression (1.22) of $\mathcal{E}_c[v]$ that

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}_{c}[v] &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2} v'(\xi)^{2} + V(v(\xi)) \right) d\xi \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2} \left(v'(\xi)^{2} - \frac{c^{2}}{4} v(\xi)^{2} \right) + \frac{c^{2} - c_{0}^{2}}{8} v(\xi)^{2} + \left(V(v(\xi)) - \frac{\mu_{0}}{2} v(\xi)^{2} \right) \right) d\xi \,, \end{aligned}$$

so that, since c is greater than or equal to c_0 , if inequality (2.19) holds for every ξ in \mathbb{R} , then

$$\mathcal{E}_c[v] \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \left(v'(\xi)^2 - \frac{c^2}{4} v(\xi)^2 \right) d\xi \,,$$

and if in addition $v \neq 0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$, inequality (2.20) follows from inequality (2.14) of Lemma 2.4. Statement 1 is proved.

Now, let us assume that there exists $\bar{\xi}$ in \mathbb{R} such that inequality (2.19) holds for every ξ in $[\bar{\xi}, +\infty)$. It again follows from the expression (1.22) of $\mathcal{E}_c[v]$ that

$$\mathcal{E}_{c}[v] = \int_{-\infty}^{\bar{\xi}} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2} v'(\xi)^{2} + V(v(\xi)) \right) d\xi + \int_{\bar{\xi}}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2} v'(\xi)^{2} + V(v(\xi)) \right) d\xi$$

$$\geq \int_{-\infty}^{\bar{\xi}} e^{c\xi} V_{\min} d\xi + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\bar{\xi}}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(v'(\xi)^{2} + \mu_{0} v(\xi)^{2} \right) d\xi$$

(2.23)
$$= -e^{c\bar{\xi}} \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\bar{\xi}}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(v'(\xi)^{2} + \mu_{0} v(\xi)^{2} \right) d\xi.$$

Thus, if we consider a quantity λ satisfying

$$\lambda(c-\lambda) = -\mu_0 \iff \lambda^2 - c\lambda - \mu_0 = 0 \iff \lambda = \frac{c}{2} \pm \sqrt{\frac{c^2}{4} + \mu_0} = |\lambda_{c,\pm}(\mu_0)| ,$$

then it follows from the lower bound (2.23) on $\mathcal{E}_c[v]$ and from inequality (2.12) of Lemma 2.4 that

$$\mathcal{E}_c[v] \ge -e^{c\bar{\xi}} \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} + \frac{1}{2} \lambda e^{c\bar{\xi}} v(\bar{\xi})^2 \,,$$

so that, if λ is chosen equal to $|\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_0)|$ (which provides a better lower bound than if it is chosen equal to $|\lambda_{c,+}(\mu_0)|$), then inequality (2.21) follows. Inequality (2.21) of statement 2 is proved.

Let α denote a positive quantity to be chosen below, and let us introduce the quantity Q defined as

$$Q = \mathcal{E}_c[v] + e^{c\bar{\xi}} \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} - \alpha \int_{\bar{\xi}}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(v'(\xi)^2 + v(\xi)^2 \right) d\xi$$

proving the second inequality (2.22) of statement 2 amounts to prove that Q is nonnegative. It follows from the lower bound (2.23) on $\mathcal{E}_c[v]$ that

$$Q \ge \int_{\bar{\xi}}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(\left(\frac{1}{2} - \alpha\right) v'(\xi)^2 \right) - \left(\frac{c_0^2}{8} + \alpha\right) v(\xi)^2 \right) d\xi.$$

Thus, if α is smaller than or equal to 1/2, it follows from inequality (2.13) of Lemma 2.4 that

$$Q \ge \left(\left(\frac{1}{2} - \alpha\right) \frac{c^2}{4} - \left(\frac{c_0^2}{4} + \alpha\right) \right) \int_{\bar{\xi}}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v(\xi)^2 \, d\xi$$
$$= \frac{1}{8} \left(c^2 - c_0^2 - \alpha(8 + 2c^2) \right) \int_{\bar{\xi}}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} v(\xi)^2 \, d\xi \,,$$

so that, if α is chosen as

$$\alpha = \min\left(\frac{c^2 - c_0^2}{8 + 2c^2}, \frac{1}{2}\right),$$

then α is positive and the quantity Q is nonnegative. This proves inequality (2.22), and therefore completes the proof of statement 2.

Remark. In the proof of statement 2, using Poincaré inequality (2.13) (that is, choosing λ equal to c/2 instead of $|\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_0)|$) would have led to the (slightly weaker) inequality

$$\mathcal{E}_c[v] \ge e^{c\bar{\xi}} \left(-\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} + \frac{c}{4}v(\bar{\xi})^2 \right) \,,$$

which would actually have fulfilled the same needs as the stronger inequality (2.21), in the remaining of the paper.

2.8. Basic properties of the variational structure

2.8.1. Basic properties of the sets $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$ and \mathcal{C}_{0}

Let us recall the notation $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$ and \mathcal{C}_0 introduced in sub-subsection 1.6.1.

Proposition 2.6 (basic properties of the sets $C_{-\infty}$ and C_0). The following conclusions hold.

1. The set C_0 contains the interval $[c_{quad-hull}, +\infty)$; in addition, if c is the speed of a pushed travelling front invading $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$, then

$$(2.24) c < c_{\text{quad-hull}}.$$

- 2. The set $C_{-\infty}$ contains the interval $(0, c_{l-\max})$.
- 3. The set $C_{-\infty}$ is open; equivalently, the set C_0 is closed.

Remark. Conclusion 1 is close to [31, Lemma 3.6 and Theorem 3.7]; the quantities $\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}$ and $c_{\text{quad-hull}}$ are denoted by μ_{-} and c_{max} in this reference, see [31, notation (2.17) and notation (3.10)].

Proof. Let us us consider a speed c in the interval $[c_{quad-hull}, +\infty)$ and a function v in $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ which is not identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$. According to the last inequality of (1.26), the assumptions of statement 1 of Lemma 2.5 hold when the parameter μ_0 involved in this lemma is replaced with $\mu_{quad-hull}$. According to this statement, the quantity $\mathcal{E}_c[v]$ must be positive. This shows that the interval $[c_{quad-hull}, +\infty)$ is included in the set \mathcal{C}_0 . In addition, since the energy of a pushed travelling front in the frame travelling at its own speed vanishes (equality (2.10) of Proposition 2.3), the quantity c cannot be the speed of a pushed travelling front invading $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$. Conclusion 1 is proved.

Let us prove conclusion 2. If the maximal linear invasion speed $c_{l-\max}$ is zero (that is, if the least eigenvalue μ_1 of $D^2V(0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$ is nonnegative) there is nothing to prove. Let us assume that $c_{l-\max}$ is positive, or equivalently that μ_1 is negative, and let c denote a quantity (speed) in the interval $(0, c_{l-\max})$. Let u_1 denote a normalized eigenvector of $D^2V(0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$ for the eigenvalue μ_1 and let $\chi : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ denote a smooth cutoff function satisfying

(2.25)
$$\chi(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } x \le 0, \\ 0 & \text{if } 1 \le x, \end{cases} \text{ and, for all } x \text{ in } \mathbb{R}, \quad 0 \le \chi(x) \le 1. \end{cases}$$

Let ε denote a positive quantity, small enough so that

$$c + \varepsilon < c_{\text{l-max}}$$
,

and let us consider the function $w : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}^d$, defined as:

$$w(\xi) = \chi(1-\xi)e^{-\frac{c+\varepsilon}{2}\xi}u_1$$

and which belongs to $H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$. It follows from this expression that, for all ξ in $[1, +\infty)$,

$$\frac{1}{2}w'(\xi)^2 = \frac{1}{8}(c+\varepsilon)^2 e^{-(c+\varepsilon)\xi}$$

and that

$$V(w(\xi)) \sim \frac{1}{2} \mu_1 e^{-(c+\varepsilon)\xi} = -\frac{1}{8} c_{l-\max}^2 e^{-(c+\varepsilon)\xi} \quad \text{as} \quad \xi \to +\infty \,,$$

so that

$$e^{c\xi}\left(\frac{1}{2}w'(\xi)^2 + V(w(\xi))\right) \sim -\frac{1}{8}(c_{l-\max}^2 - (c+\varepsilon)^2)e^{-\varepsilon\xi}$$
 as $\xi \to +\infty$.

It follows that

 $\mathcal{E}_c[w] \to -\infty$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$, $\varepsilon > 0$.

This shows that c belongs to $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$, and therefore proves conclusion 2.

To prove conclusion 3, let us consider a quantity c in the set $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$ (this quantity c is therefore positive). According to the definition (1.25) of $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$, there exists a function win $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ such that the energy $\mathcal{E}_c[w]$ is negative. Let us consider again the smooth cutoff function χ satisfying the conditions (2.25). Let x_{large} denote a (large) positive quantity to be chosen below and let us consider the function \tilde{w} defined as

(2.26)
$$\tilde{w}(x) = \chi(x - x_{\text{large}})w(x).$$

Since w is in $H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, the quantity $\mathcal{E}_c[\tilde{w}]$ goes to $\mathcal{E}_c[w]$ as x_{large} goes to $+\infty$; thus, if x_{large} is large enough positive, the quantity $\mathcal{E}_c[\tilde{w}]$ is (also) negative; it follows that, for c' close enough to c, the quantity $\mathcal{E}_{c'}[\tilde{w}]$ is again negative, which shows that c' belongs to $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$ and yields the intended conclusion.

2.8.2. A sufficient condition for invasion to occur

It follows from conclusion 2 of Proposition 2.6 above that, if the maximal nonlinear invasion speed $c_{l-\max}$ is positive (that is, if the least eigenvalue μ_1 of $D^2V(0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$ is negative), then the set $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$ (which according to conclusion 2 of Proposition 2.6 contains the interval $(0, c_{l-\max})$) is nonempty. The next proposition (which extends [39, Lemma 7]) sets the ground for the upcoming Corollary 2.8 which states that the the set $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$ is actually always nonempty.

Proposition 2.7 (a sufficient condition for invasion). For every positive quantity c_{decay} and every w in $H^1_{c_{\text{decay}}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, if

(2.27)
$$\limsup_{L \to +\infty} \int_{-L}^{+\infty} \left(\frac{1}{2} w'(x)^2 + V(w(x)) \right) \, dx < 0 \, ,$$

then, for every sufficiently small speed c (in the interval $(0, c_{decay}]$), the energy $\mathcal{E}_c[w]$ is negative.

Proof. Let c_{decay} denote a positive quantity and w denote a function in $H^1_{c_{\text{decay}}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$. Let us consider the function $\mathfrak{e} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ defined as

$$\mathbf{e}(x) = \frac{1}{2}w'(x)^2 + V(w(x)),$$

and let us assume that assumption (2.27) above holds, that is

$$\limsup_{x \to -\infty} \int_x^{+\infty} \mathfrak{e}(y) \, dy < 0 \, .$$

It follows from this assumption that there exists a (small) positive quantity ε and a (large) negative quantity x_{left} such that

(2.28)
$$x \le x_{\text{left}} \implies \int_{x}^{+\infty} \mathfrak{e}(y) \, dy \le -\varepsilon \,,$$

see figure 2.2. Since w belongs to $H^1_{c_{\text{decay}}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, there exists a (large, positive) quantity

$$F(x) \leq -\varepsilon \qquad \qquad \text{Integral of } e^{c_{\text{decay}}x} \mathfrak{e}(x) \text{ is small} \\ x_{\text{left}} \qquad 0 \qquad x_{\text{right}} \qquad x$$

Figure 2.2: Illustration of the proof of Proposition 2.7.

 x_{right} such that the following conclusions hold:

(2.29)
$$x \ge x_{\text{right}} \implies V(w(x)) \ge 0$$
, and thus $\mathfrak{e}(x) \ge 0$,

(2.30) and
$$\int_{x_{\text{right}}}^{+\infty} e^{c_{\text{decay}}x} \mathfrak{e}(x) \, dx \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$$
,

see again figure 2.2. Let c denote a quantity in $(0, c_{decay}]$. It follows from the implication (2.29) that inequality (2.30) still holds if c_{decay} is replaced with c, and it follows that

(2.31)
$$\mathcal{E}_{c}[w] \leq \mathcal{E}_{c}^{\mathrm{trunc}}[w] + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}, \quad \text{where} \quad \mathcal{E}_{c}^{\mathrm{trunc}}[w] = \int_{-\infty}^{x_{\mathrm{right}}} e^{cx} \mathfrak{e}(x) \, dx.$$

Let us consider the function $F : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ defined as:

$$F(x) = \int_x^{x_{\text{right}}} \mathfrak{e}(y) \, dy$$
, so that $F(x_{\text{right}}) = 0$ and $F'(x) = -\mathfrak{e}(x)$.

Integrating by parts the expression of $\mathcal{E}_c^{\text{trunc}}[w]$ yields:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{E}_{c}^{\mathrm{trunc}}[w] &= \left[-e^{cx}F(x) \right]_{-\infty}^{x_{\mathrm{right}}} + \int_{-\infty}^{x_{\mathrm{right}}} ce^{cx}F(x) \, dx \\ &= \int_{-\infty}^{x_{\mathrm{right}}} ce^{cx}F(x) \, dx \\ &= \int_{-\infty}^{x_{\mathrm{left}}} ce^{cx}F(x) \, dx + \int_{x_{\mathrm{left}}}^{x_{\mathrm{right}}} ce^{cx}F(x) \, dx \end{aligned}$$

Since $\mathfrak{e}(x)$ is nonnegative for x not smaller than x_{right} , it follows from inequality (2.28) that

$$x \le x_{\text{left}} \implies F(x) \le -\varepsilon$$
.

Thus it follows from the expression of $\mathcal{E}_c^{\text{trunc}}[w]$ above that

$$\mathcal{E}_{c}^{\mathrm{trunc}}[w] \leq -\varepsilon e^{cx_{\mathrm{left}}} + \left(e^{cx_{\mathrm{right}}} - e^{cx_{\mathrm{left}}}\right) \max_{x \in [x_{\mathrm{left}}, x_{\mathrm{right}}]} F(x) \,.$$

As a consequence, if the positive quantity c is small enough, the following inequality holds:

$$\mathcal{E}_c^{\mathrm{trunc}}[w] < -\frac{\varepsilon}{2},$$

and the intended conclusion follows from inequality (2.31). Proposition 2.7 is proved. \Box

Corollary 2.8 (non-emptiness of the set $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$). There exists a positive quantity ε such that

$$(2.32) (0,\varepsilon) \subset \mathcal{C}_{-\infty}.$$

Proof. Let u_{-} denote a point of \mathbb{R}^{d} such that $V(u_{-})$ is negative (the existence of such a point u_{-} follows from the negativity of V_{\min} stated in $(\mathbf{H}_{\operatorname{crit}, e})$). Let us consider the cutoff function χ introduced in (2.25), and let us consider the function w defined as

$$w(x) = \chi(x)u_- \,.$$

This function w fulfils the assumptions of Proposition 2.7 so that, according to its conclusion, the intended conclusion (2.32) follows.

2.8.3. Lower semi-continuity of the variational invasion speed

Proof of Proposition 1.11. Let c denote a quantity (speed) in $(c_{\text{nl-max}}, +\infty)$, let w denote a function in the space $H^1_{\text{ul}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \cap H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ (recall that the critical point e is assumed to be equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ in this section), and let u denote the solution of the parabolic system (1.1) for the initial condition w at time 0. According to the definition of the variational speed Definition 1.10, $c_{\text{var}}[w]$ is equal to $c_{\text{var}}[u]$, and, for every positive quantity ε , there exists a nonnegative time t_0 such that

$$\mathcal{E}_{c_{\text{var}}[w]-\varepsilon}[u(\cdot,t_0)] < 0.$$

According to the continuity of the semi-flow of system (1.1) (restricted to $H^1_{\rm ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \cap H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$) with respect to initial conditions (last assertion of Proposition 1.8), for every function \tilde{w} in $H^1_{\rm ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d) \cap H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ close enough to w for the $H^1_{\rm ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ -norm and the $H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ -norm, if \tilde{u} denotes the solution of system (1.1) for the initial condition \tilde{w} at time 0, then

$$\mathcal{E}_{c_{\mathrm{var}}[w]-\varepsilon}\big[\tilde{u}(\cdot,t_0)\big]<0;$$

it follows that

$$c_{\mathrm{var}}[\tilde{w}] > c_{\mathrm{var}}[w] - \varepsilon$$

which is the intended conclusion.

2.9. Expression of the dissipation in a travelling frame

The expression of the dissipation in (1.23) and (1.24) leads us to consider, for v in the weighted Sobolev space $H^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ (defined in (2.5)), the dissipation functional $\mathcal{D}_c[v]$ defined as

$$\mathcal{D}_{c}[v] = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \left(-\nabla V(v) + cv' + v'' \right)^{2} d\xi.$$

According to this expression (omitting the argument ξ of v in the integrand),

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{D}_{c}[v] &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \Big((\nabla V(v)^{2} + (cv' + v'') \cdot (-2\nabla V(v) + cv' + v'') \Big) \, d\xi \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \Big(\nabla V(v)^{2} + (cv' + v'') \cdot (-2\nabla V(v) + cv') + cv' \cdot v'' + (v'')^{2} \Big) \, d\xi \,, \end{aligned}$$

and according to the equality,

$$(e^{c\xi}v')' = e^{c\xi}(cv' + v''),$$

it follows from an integration by parts of the middle term of the integrand that

$$\mathcal{D}_{c}[v] = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \Big(\nabla V(v)^{2} + 2D^{2}V(v) \cdot v' \cdot v' - cv' \cdot v'' + cv' \cdot v'' + (v'')^{2} \Big) d\xi$$

(2.33)
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \Big(\nabla V(v)^{2} + 2D^{2}V(v) \cdot v' \cdot v' + (v'')^{2} \Big) d\xi ,$$

see [13, p. 912] for an identical expression in the scalar case. This expression will not be used as such, but it will justify the introduction, in subsection 3.6, of another function $F_c(t)$ with the purpose of controlling the amount of energy to the right of the invasion point, in a frame travelling at a speed close to the invasion speed.

3. Proof of the main results

3.1. Set-up

The proof closely follows the arguments of [12, 13, 28]. Let us consider:

- a potential function V in $\mathcal{C}^2(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ and a critical point e of V satisfying assumptions $(\mathbf{H}_{\text{coerc}})$ and $(\mathbf{H}_{\text{crit}, e})$;
- a solution $(x,t) \mapsto u(x,t)$ of the parabolic system (1.1) satisfying the condition (1.32) of Theorem 1, that is:

$$c_{\text{l-max}} < c_{\text{var}}[u] < c_{\text{decay}}[u]$$
.

Let c_0 and c_{decay} denote two quantities (speeds) satisfying:

$$(3.1) c_{l-\max} < c_0 < c_{var}[u] < c_{decay} < c_{decay}[u]$$

According to the definition (1.30) of $c_{\text{var}}[u]$ and $c_{\text{decay}}[u]$ (Definition 1.10), it may be assumed that, up to changing the origin of times,

(3.2)
$$\mathcal{E}_{c_0}[u(\cdot,0)] < 0 \quad \text{and} \quad u(\cdot,0) \in H^1_{c_{\text{decay}}}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R}^d) \,.$$

Let us consider the (negative) quantity μ_0 defined as

$$\mu_0 = -\frac{c_0^2}{4}\,;$$

It follows from inequalities (1.29), (1.31) and (3.1) that c_0 is less than $c_{quad-hull}$; thus,

(3.3) $c_{l-max} < c_0 < c_{quad-hull}$, or equivalently, $\mu_{quad-hull} < \mu_0 < \mu_1$.

3.1.1. Maximal radius of stability for pushed invasion at the speed c_0

Definition 3.1 (maximal radius of stability for pushed invasion at the speed c_0). Let us call maximal radius of stability for pushed invasion at the speed c_0 the quantity $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ defined as:

(3.4)
$$\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0) = \inf \left\{ |u| : u \in \mathbb{R}^d \text{ and } V(u) < \frac{1}{2}\mu_0(u-e)^2 \right\}.$$

According to this definition and to inequalities (3.3),

$$0 < \delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_0) < +\infty$$

and

(3.5) for every
$$u$$
 in $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_0)), \quad V(u) \ge \frac{1}{2}\mu_0(u-e)^2;$

in addition, $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ is the largest positive quantity satisfying this property (3.5), see figures 1.2 and 3.1.



Figure 3.1: Maximal radius of stability $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$.

3.1.2. Invaded critical point at the origin of \mathbb{R}^d and upper bound on the solution

For convenience, it will be assumed, until the end of section 3, that e is equal to the origin of \mathbb{R}^d . Let us recall the quantity R_{att} , depending only on V, introduced in inequality (2.2). According to this inequality, up to changing the origin of times (and without loss of generality), it may be assumed that, for every nonnegative time t,

(3.6)
$$\sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} |u(x,t)| + |u_x(x,t)| \le R_{\text{att}}.$$

Likewise, it may be assumed that the conclusion (1.24) of Proposition 1.8 holds for every nonnegative time t (and not only for every positive time t).

3.2. Invasion point

For every nonnegative time t and every quantity δ in $(0, \delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)]$, let us consider the set

(3.7)
$$\Sigma_{\operatorname{far},\delta}(t) = \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R} : |u(x,t)| > \delta \right\}.$$

It follows from the properties (3.2) of $u(\cdot, 0)$ and from Proposition 1.8 that the quantity $\mathcal{E}_{c_0}[u(\cdot, t)]$ is negative, so that the set $\Sigma_{\text{far}, \delta}(t)$ is:

- according to inequality (2.20) of statement 1 of Lemma 2.5, nonempty,
- and according to Proposition 1.8, bounded from above.

Definition 3.2 (invasion point). Let us call *invasion point in the laboratory frame* (at time t) the quantity $\bar{x}(t)$ defined as

(3.8)
$$\bar{x}(t) = \sup(\Sigma_{\text{far},\,\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)}(t))$$

(according to the remark above this quantity is finite), and, for every real quantity c, let us call *invasion point in the frame travelling at the speed* c the quantity $\bar{\xi}_c(t)$ defined as

(3.9)
$$\bar{\xi}_c(t) = \bar{x}(t) - ct,$$

see figure 3.2.
- *Remarks.* 1. The point labelled as "invasion point" in this article is often called "leading edge" in the literature, see for instance [25, 31].
 - 2. In most places, c will be assumed to be positive; however allowing c to be nonpositive in the notation (3.9) above is more convenient for the presentation of Lemma 3.10 and Corollary 3.11 in subsection 3.7.



Figure 3.2: Frame travelling at a (positive) speed c, maximal radius of stability $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ for pushed invasion at the speed c_0 , and invasion points $\bar{x}(t)$ and $\bar{\xi}_c(t)$ defined by this radius; and invasion points $\hat{x}(t)$ and $\hat{\xi}_c(t)$ introduced in subsection 3.5, defined by the radius $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$, and $\tilde{x}(t)$ and $\tilde{\xi}_c(t)$ introduced in subsection 3.10, defined by the radius $\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})$.

According to this notation,

(3.10) $\left| v(\bar{\xi}_c(t), t) \right| = \delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_0)$ and, for all ξ in $[\bar{\xi}_c(t), +\infty)$, $\left| v(\xi, t) \right| \le \delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_0)$,

and both quantities $\bar{x}(t)$ and $\bar{\xi}_c(t)$ are lower semi-continuous (but not necessarily continuous) with respect to t. This lower semi-continuity will not be used as such (more quantitative estimates on these quantities will be obtained in the next subsection).

3.3. Invasion speed

The content of this subsection owe much to the arguments of [13, Propositions 3.1 and 3.2], [12, section 5], and [28, section 3].

3.3.1. Lower bound on energy in a travelling frame

Let c denote a quantity in the interval $(c_0, c_{\text{decay}}]$, and let us consider the solution $(\xi, t) \mapsto v(\xi, t)$ of system (1.19) defined in (1.18) (for the speed c). For every nonnegative

time t, it follows from the second assertion of (3.2) and from Proposition 1.8 that the quantity $E_c(t)$ defined as

$$(3.11) E_c(t) = \mathcal{E}_c[v(\cdot, t)]$$

is finite. In addition, it follows from inequality (2.22) of Lemma 2.5 that there exists a positive quantity α , depending on c and c_0 (only) such that, for every nonnegative time t,

(3.12)
$$E_c(t) \ge -e^{c\bar{\xi}_c(t)} \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} + \alpha \int_{\bar{\xi}_c(t)}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(v_{\xi}(\xi, t)^2 + v(\xi, t)^2 \right) d\xi \,.$$

3.3.2. Bounds on invasion point

Lemma 3.3 (lower bound on invasion point). For every c in $(c_0, c_{var}[u])$, there exists a positive quantity K such that, for every large enough positive time t,

$$(3.13) K + ct \le \bar{x}(t).$$

Proof. According to the definition (3.9) of $\overline{\xi}_c(t)$, the intended inequality (3.13) is equivalent to

$$(3.14) K \le \bar{\xi}_c(t)$$

Since c is assume to be smaller than $c_{\text{var}}[u]$, it follows from the definition (1.30) of $c_{\text{var}}[u]$ that there exists a nonnegative time t' such that $E_c(t')$ is negative. Then, according to Proposition 1.8 and inequality (3.12), for every time t greater than or equal to t',

$$0 > E_c(t') \ge E_c(t) \ge -e^{c\bar{\xi}_c(t)} \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c}, \text{ so that } 0 < |E_c(t')| \le e^{c\bar{\xi}_c(t)} \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c},$$

and so that, if we consider the quantity

$$K = \frac{1}{c} \ln \left(\left| E_c(t') \right| \frac{c}{|V_{\min}|} \right)$$

then inequality (3.14) follows.

Besides Proposition 3.5 below, which provides more control on the asymptotic behaviour of the invasion point, the following elementary lemma will be convenient in some of the upcoming arguments.

Lemma 3.4 (upper bound over bounded time intervals on the invasion point). For every positive time T, the quantity

(3.15)
$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \overline{x}(t) < +\infty.$$

Proof. Let us proceed by contradiction and assume that, for some positive time T, the converse holds. Then there exists a sequence $(t_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ of nonnegative times, converging to some limit t_{∞} in [0,T], such that $\bar{x}(t_n)$ goes to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$. Since the function $x \mapsto u(x, t_{\infty})$ is in $H^1_{c_{decay}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, it converges to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ to the right end of space. Thus, since the solution varies continuously in $H^1_{ul}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ with respect to time, u(x, t) is arbitrarily close to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ if x is large enough positive and t is close enough to t_{∞} , a contradiction with the fact that $|u(\bar{x}(t_n), t_n)|$ equals $\delta_{stab}(c_0)$ for all n in \mathbb{N} .

3.3.3. Upper control on invasion point

Let us consider the quantities

$$\bar{c}_{-} = \liminf_{t \to +\infty} \frac{\bar{x}(t)}{t}$$
 and $\bar{c}_{+} = \limsup_{t \to +\infty} \frac{\bar{x}(t)}{t}$.

It follows from Lemma 3.3 and from these expressions that

$$(3.16) c_{\operatorname{var}}[u] \le \bar{c}_{-} \le \bar{c}_{+} \le +\infty.$$

Proposition 3.5 (invasion speed). The following equality holds:

$$c_{\mathrm{var}}[u] = \bar{c}_{-} = \bar{c}_{+}$$
 .

Proof. Let us proceed by contradiction and assume that

$$c_{\mathrm{var}}[u] < \bar{c}_+,$$

and let us consider a sequence $(t_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ of nonnegative times going to $+\infty$, such that

$$\frac{\bar{x}(t_n)}{t_n} \xrightarrow[n \to +\infty]{} \bar{c}_+ \,.$$

By compactness (Lemma 2.2), up to replacing the sequence $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ by a subsequence, there exists an entire solution u_{∞} of system (1.1) such that, with the notation of subsection 2.2,

(3.17)
$$D^{2,1}u(\overline{x}(t_n) + \cdot, t_n + \cdot) \to D^{2,1}u_{\infty} \quad \text{as} \quad n \to +\infty,$$

uniformly on every compact subset of \mathbb{R}^2 . Recall that, according to the definition (3.8) of $\bar{x}(\cdot)$, $|u(\bar{x}(t_n), t_n)|$ equals $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ (for every nonnegative integer n), so that the same is true for $|u_{\infty}(0, 0)|$ (this property will be called upon at the end of the proof).

Let us pick a quantity c in the interval $(c_{var}[u], \min(\bar{c}_+, c_{decay}))$. Since c is less than \bar{c}_+ ,

(3.18)
$$\bar{\xi}_c(t_n) \xrightarrow[n \to +\infty]{} +\infty,$$

and since c is greater than $c_{var}[u]$ but less than c_{decay} , the quantity $E_c(t)$ is nonnegative for every nonnegative time t. It follows that, for every positive quantity T, the nonnegative quantity

$$E_c(t_n - T) - E_c(t_n + T)$$
, which, according to equality (1.24), equals $\int_{t_n - T}^{t_n + T} D_c(t) dt$

goes to 0 as n goes to $+\infty$. Let us consider the function $v(\xi, t)$ defined as in (1.18). For every positive quantity L, the substitutions

$$\xi = x - ct$$
 and $t = t_n + s$ and $x = \overline{x}(t_n) + y$

lead to:

$$\int_{t_n-T}^{t_n+T} D_c(t) dt = \int_{t_n-T}^{t_n+T} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} v_t(\xi,t)^2 d\xi \right) dt
= \int_{t_n-T}^{t_n+T} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c(x-ct)} (u_t + cu_x)^2 (x,t) dx \right) dt
= \int_{-T}^{T} e^{c(\bar{x}(t_n) - ct_n - cs)} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{cy} (u_t + cu_x)^2 (\bar{x}(t_n) + y, t_n + s) dy \right) ds
(3.19) \ge \int_{-T}^{T} e^{c(\bar{x}(t_n) - ct_n - cs)} \left(\int_{-L}^{L} e^{cy} (u_t + cu_x)^2 (\bar{x}(t_n) + y, t_n + s) dy \right) ds.$$

Let us consider the integrals

$$\mathcal{I}_n = \int_{-T}^T \left(\int_{-L}^L (u_t + cu_x)^2 (\bar{x}(t_n) + y, t_n + s) \, dy \right) \, ds$$

and $\mathcal{I}_\infty = \int_{-T}^T \left(\int_{-L}^L (\partial_t u_\infty + c\partial_x u_\infty)^2 (y, s) \, dy \right) \, ds$.

It follows from inequality (3.19) that

$$\int_{t_n-T}^{t_n+T} D_c(t)dt \ge e^{c\left(\bar{x}(t_n)-ct_n-cT-L\right)} \mathcal{I}_n = e^{c\left(\bar{\xi}(t_n)-cT-L\right)} \mathcal{I}_n,$$

and according to the limit (3.18) the exponential factor of \mathcal{I}_n on the right-hand side of this inequality goes to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$. Thus the nonnegative quantity \mathcal{I}_n must go to 0 as n goes to $+\infty$. On the other hand, according to the limits (3.17), \mathcal{I}_n goes to \mathcal{I}_∞ as n goes to $+\infty$, so that \mathcal{I}_∞ must be equal to 0. Since this holds for all positive quantities T and L, the function $\partial_t u_\infty + c \partial_x u_\infty$ must be identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ on \mathbb{R}^2 .

At this stage, the key observation is that, while the entire solution u_{∞} defined by the limits (3.17) does not depend on c, the previous conclusion must hold not only for one particular value of c, but for every c in the interval (\bar{c}_-, \bar{c}_+) . It thus follows that both functions $\partial_t u_{\infty}$ and $\partial_x u_{\infty}$ must actually be identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ on \mathbb{R}^2 . In other words, u_{∞} must be identically equal to some point of \mathbb{R}^d , which, according to the remark made at the beginning of the proof, must be at distance $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ from $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$.

Besides, it follows from inequality (3.12) that, for every nonnegative integer n,

(3.20)
$$E_c(0) \ge E_c(t_n) \ge -e^{c\bar{\xi}_c(t_n)} \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} + \alpha \int_{\bar{\xi}_c(t_n)}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(v_{\xi}(\xi, t_n)^2 + v(\xi, t_n)^2 \right) d\xi.$$

Let us consider the integrals

$$\mathcal{J}_{n} = \int_{\bar{\xi}_{c}(t_{n})}^{+\infty} e^{c\left(\xi - \bar{\xi}_{c}(t_{n})\right)} \left(v_{\xi}(\xi, t_{n})^{2} + v(\xi, t_{n})^{2}\right) d\xi$$

and $\mathcal{J}_{\infty} = \int_{0}^{+\infty} e^{cx} \left(\partial_{x} u_{\infty}(x, 0)^{2} + u_{\infty}(x, 0)^{2}\right) dx$.

It follows from inequality (3.20) that

(3.21)
$$\frac{1}{\alpha} \left(e^{-c\bar{\xi}_c(t_n)} E_c(0) + \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} \right) \ge \mathcal{J}_n \,.$$

On the other hand,

$$\mathcal{J}_n = \int_{\bar{x}(t_n)}^{+\infty} e^{c\left(x - \bar{x}(t_n)\right)} \left(u_x(x, t_n)^2 + u(x, t_n)^2\right) dx$$
$$= \int_0^{+\infty} e^{cy} (u_x^2 + u^2) (\bar{x}(t_n) + y, t_n) \, dy \,,$$

so that, in view of the limits (3.17) and according to Fatou Lemma,

$$\mathcal{J}_{\infty} \leq \liminf_{n \to +\infty} \mathcal{J}_n \,$$

and since according to the limit (3.18) $\bar{\xi}_c(t_n)$ goes to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$, it follows from inequality (3.21) that

$$\limsup_{n \to +\infty} \mathcal{J}_n < +\infty \,,$$

so that the integral \mathcal{J}_{∞} is finite, a contradiction with the fact that $|u_{\infty}(\cdot, 0)|$ must be identically equal to $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$. Proposition 3.5 is proved.

In the following, the positive quantity equal to $c_{var}[u]$ and to \bar{c}_{-} and to \bar{c}_{+} will simply be denoted as \bar{c} ; with symbols,

$$\bar{c} = c_{\text{var}}[u] = \bar{c}_{-} = \bar{c}_{+} \,.$$

3.4. Scheme of the end of the proof

To complete the proof, the crux is to prove that the dissipation goes to 0, on every compact interval around the invasion point, in the frame travelling at the speed \bar{c} (Proposition 3.17 on page 53); from this stage, the convergence readily follows (subsection 3.10 on page 57).

If the converse holds (if that dissipation does not go to 0), then there exists a sequence of times t_n , going to $+\infty$, at which "some" dissipation occurs. If, up to replacing the sequence (t_n) by a subsequence, the quantities $\bar{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_n)$ are bounded from below, then reaching a contradiction is rather straightforward (see [13, figure 2 and beginning of the proof of Proposition 4.4]): for c slightly greater than \bar{c} , the energy $E_c(t)$ remains bounded from below in spite of an arbitrarily large "amount" of dissipation, which is impossible.

Unfortunately, if $\xi_{\bar{c}}(t_n)$ goes to $-\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$, this argument fails: in a frame travelling at a constant speed, adjusted so that the invasion point is (say) at the origin $\xi = 0$ at two times t_n and t_{n+p} (for some positive integer p), the energy is indeed bounded from below at time t_{n+p} , but, while the "dissipation bursts" at times t_n and t_{n+p} contribute to a non-negligible amount of dissipation, the other dissipation bursts occurring in between (at times t_{n+q} for the integers q that are positive and smaller than p) may be very small, since they may occur far to the left of the origin of this travelling frame, [13, figure 4]. To circumvent this difficulty, the strategy proposed by Gallay and Joly in [12] is to follow the invasion point between consecutive dissipation bursts: the benefit of this setting is that each dissipation burst contributes significantly to the decrease of the energy, and that the energy remains bounded from below, but the price to be paid is that the speed of the travelling frame must be adjusted between each dissipation burst. These speed changes induce changes in the value of the energy in the corresponding travelling frames, and these latter changes must be, asymptotically, arbitrarily small if the intended contradiction is to be reached. The crucial step is thus to obtain some control on the variation of the energy with respect to the speed (Corollary 3.16 on page 52). This control will in turn follow from the key observation, made for the first time by Gallay and Joly in [12], that, for some speed c^* greater than \bar{c} but close enough to \bar{c} , the energy at the invasion point in a frame travelling at the speed c^* (Definition 3.12) remains bounded from above (Proposition 3.14 on page 51).

Finally, the proof of this Proposition 3.14 follows from two arguments:

- this energy (at the invasion point) has (due to Poincaré inequality (2.12)) the same magnitude as its "kinetic" part (Lemma 3.8 on page 43), and, due to the parabolic system (1.1) satisfied by the solution, this kinetic part decreases with time, up to some "pollution" issued from the half space to the left of the invasion point, Lemma 3.7 on page 42;
- 2. the "drift to the left" of the invasion point (which induces an increase of this energy at the invasion point as soon as it occurs, equality (3.30) on page 45), is controlled, Corollary 3.11 on page 48.

In order to state the "linear decrease up to pollution" Lemma 3.7 mentioned above, another invasion point is introduced in the next subsection.

3.5. Invasion point defined by a smaller radius

Observe that the set

(3.22)
$$\left\{ |w| : w \in \mathbb{R}^d \text{ and } \sigma(D^2 V(w)) \not\subset [\mu_0, +\infty) \right\}$$

is nonempty; indeed, if this set was empty, then we would have, for every w in \mathbb{R}^d ,

(3.23)
$$V(w) \ge \frac{1}{2}\mu_0 |w|^2$$

a contradiction with the fact that μ_0 is greater than the quantity $\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}$ (inequalities (3.3)). Let us denote by $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$ the infimum of this set (3.22). Since $\sigma(D^2V(0_{\mathbb{R}^d}))$ is included in $[\mu_1, +\infty)$, this quantity $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$ must be positive. In addition, for every w in $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(0_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0))$,

(3.24)
$$\sigma(D^2 V(w)) \subset [\mu_0, +\infty),$$

see figure 3.2, and inequality (3.23) holds. According to the definition of $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ (in subsection 3.1), it follows that

(3.25)
$$0 < \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0) \le \delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0) \,.$$

For every nonnegative time t, let us consider the set $\Sigma_{\text{far}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)}(t)$ (see definition (3.7)). It follows from the second inequality of (3.25) that this set contains the set $\Sigma_{\text{far}, \delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)}(t)$; it is therefore nonempty, and, for the same reason as for the set $\Sigma_{\text{far}, \delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)}(t)$ (namely, according to Proposition 1.8), it is bounded from above; let $\hat{x}(t)$ denote its supremum and, as in (3.9), let us write (for a real quantity c)

$$\hat{\xi}_c(t) = \hat{x}(t) - ct \,,$$

see figure 3.2. According to these definitions,

$$\bar{x}(t) \le \hat{x}(t) < +\infty$$
 and $\bar{\xi}_c(t) \le \hat{\xi}_c(t) < +\infty$.

This new "invasion point" $\hat{x}(t)$ (and $\hat{\xi}_c(t)$ in a travelling frame), defined by the smaller radius $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$, will be used in the next two subsections. The next lemma shows that this new invasion point and the previous one do not behave much differently.

Lemma 3.6 (the gap between the two invasion points is bounded). The (nonnegative) quantity $\hat{x}(t) - \bar{x}(t)$ is bounded, uniformly with respect to t in $[0, +\infty)$. In particular,

$$\frac{\hat{x}(t)}{t} \to \bar{c} \quad as \quad t \to +\infty \,.$$

Proof. Take a speed c in $(c_0, c_{\text{decay}}]$ and let us define the function $v(\xi, t)$ as in (1.18). For every nonnegative time t (omitting the argument (ξ, t) of v and v_{ξ}),

$$\begin{split} E_{c}(t) &= \int_{-\infty}^{\bar{\xi}_{c}(t)} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2}v_{\xi}^{2} + V(v)\right) \, d\xi + \int_{\bar{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2}v_{\xi}^{2} + V(v)\right) \, d\xi \\ &\geq -\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} e^{c\bar{\xi}_{c}(t)} + \int_{\bar{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2}v_{\xi}^{2} + \frac{1}{2}\mu_{0}v^{2}\right) \, d\xi + \int_{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{1}{2}v_{\xi}^{2} + \frac{1}{2}\mu_{0}v^{2}\right) \, d\xi \,, \end{split}$$

so that, applying Poincaré inequality (2.11) with λ equals $c_0/2$ on the interval $[\bar{\xi}_c(t), \hat{\xi}_c(t)]$ and Poincaré inequality (2.13) (that is, (2.12) with λ equals c/2) on the interval $[\hat{\xi}_c(t), +\infty)$, it follows that

$$\begin{split} E_{c}(t) &\geq -\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c}e^{c\bar{\xi}_{c}(t)} + \frac{c_{0}}{4}\delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_{0})^{2}e^{c\bar{\xi}_{c}(t)} - \frac{c_{0}}{4}\delta_{\mathrm{Hess}}(c_{0})^{2}e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} \\ &+ \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{c_{0}(2c-c_{0})}{4} + \mu_{0}\right)\int_{\bar{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}e^{c\xi}v^{2}\,d\xi + \frac{c}{4}\delta_{\mathrm{Hess}}(c_{0})^{2}e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} \end{split}$$

Since $2c - c_0$ is greater than c_0 the factor of the remaining integral on the right-hand side of this inequality is nonnegative, so that

$$E_{c}(t) \geq -\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c}e^{c\bar{\xi}_{c}(t)} + \frac{c_{0}}{4}\delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_{0})^{2}e^{c\bar{\xi}_{c}(t)} + \frac{c-c_{0}}{4}\delta_{\mathrm{Hess}}(c_{0})^{2}e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}$$

Let us assume that t is large enough (positive) so that $\overline{x}(t)/t$ is in $(c_0, c_{\text{decay}}]$ and let us choose c equal to $\overline{x}(t)/t$. It follows that

$$\bar{\xi}_c(t) = 0 \quad \text{thus} \quad \hat{\xi}_c(t) = \hat{\xi}_c(t) - \bar{\xi}_c(t) = \hat{x}(t) - \bar{x}(t)$$

so that the previous inequality reads

$$E_{c}(t) \geq -\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} + \frac{c_{0}}{4} \delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_{0})^{2} + \frac{c-c_{0}}{4} \delta_{\mathrm{Hess}}(c_{0})^{2} e^{c\left(\hat{x}(t) - \bar{x}(t)\right)}.$$

Equivalently,

$$\hat{x}(t) - \bar{x}(t) \le \frac{1}{c} \ln \left(\frac{4}{(c - c_0)\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)^2} \left(E_c(t) + \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} - \frac{c_0}{4} \delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)^2 \right) \right),$$

and the argument of the logarithm must be positive. Since $E_c(t)$ is less than or equal to $E_c(0)$ and since $\bar{x}(t)/t$ goes to \bar{c} as t goes to $+\infty$, it follows that

$$\limsup_{t \to +\infty} \hat{x}(t) - \bar{x}(t) \le \frac{1}{\bar{c}} \ln \left(\frac{4}{(\bar{c} - c_0)\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)^2} \left(E_{\bar{c}}(0) + \frac{|V_{\min}|}{\bar{c}} \right) \right) < +\infty.$$

Thus there exists a positive time T such that the quantity $\hat{x}(t) - \bar{x}(t)$ is bounded, uniformly with respect to t in $[T, +\infty)$.

On the other hand, the function $t \mapsto \hat{x}(t)$ is bounded from above on the bounded interval [0,T] (the reason is the same as for $t \mapsto \bar{x}(t)$, see the proof of Lemma 3.4). Since according to Lemma 3.3 the function $t \mapsto \bar{x}(t)$ is bounded from below on [0,T], the same is true for the difference $\hat{x}(t) - \bar{x}(t)$, and the conclusion follows.

3.6. Delayed control of the energy to the right of the invasion point

For c in $(0, c_{\text{decay}}]$, let us consider the function $t \mapsto F_c(t)$, defined on $[0, +\infty)$ as

$$F_c(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \frac{1}{2} v_{\xi}(\xi, t)^2 d\xi ,$$

where the function $v(\xi, t)$ is defined as in (1.18). According to the second assumption of (3.2) and to Proposition 1.8, the function $x \mapsto u(x,t)$ (and thus the function $\xi \mapsto v(\xi,t)$) is in $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ for every nonnegative time t, so that $F_c(t)$ is well defined (and finite). The reason for introducing this function $F_c(\cdot)$ is that it satisfies the "linear decrease up to pollution" property (3.26) stated by the next Lemma 3.7, which as a consequence will provide some control over the energy function $E_c(t)$, as stated in Corollary 3.9 below. It would be more straightforward if this "linear decrease up to pollution" held directly for $E_c(t)$, as it happens when the invaded equilibrium is stable, see [13, inequality (2.14)]. Unfortunately this does not seem to hold in the present context where the invaded equilibrium is not stable, see the remark in the proof of Lemma 3.7 below. Introducing the function $F_c(t)$ is thus a way to circumvent this difficulty. Let us recall that, according to inequality (3.16), the speed c_0 is smaller than the invasion speed \bar{c} , and let us consider quantities c'_0 and μ'_0 satisfying:

$$c'_0 \in (c_0, \bar{c})$$
 and $\mu'_0 = -\frac{(c'_0)^2}{4}$, so that $\mu'_0 < \mu_0$ and $|\mu'_0| > |\mu_0|$,

see figure 3.5 on page 49. The value of c'_0 does not matter much, provided that it is in the interval (c_0, \bar{c}) ; for instance c'_0 can be chosen as the mean of c_0 and \bar{c} . The following lemma is the "parabolic" analogue of [12, inequality (6.7)], and of [28, inequality (4.9) and the inequality at the bottom of p. 276], and the "unstable invaded equilibrium" version of [13, inequality (2.14)].

Lemma 3.7 (linear decrease up to pollution for $F_c(t)$). There exist positive quantities ν and K_F (depending only on V and c_0 and c'_0) such that, for every c in $[c'_0, c_{\text{decay}}]$ and for every nonnegative time t, the following inequality holds:

(3.26)
$$F'_{c}(t) \le -\nu F_{c}(t) + K_{F} e^{c\xi_{c}(t)}$$

Proof. It follows from the expression of $F_c(t)$ that, for every nonnegative time t (omitting the arguments (ξ, t) of v and its partial derivatives and proceeding as in subsection 2.9, and according to the assumptions made in subsection 3.1 on the origin of times),

$$\begin{split} F_{c}'(t) &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} v_{\xi} \cdot v_{\xi t} \, d\xi \\ &= -\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} (cv_{\xi} + v_{\xi \xi}) \cdot v_{t} \, d\xi \\ &= -\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} (cv_{\xi} + v_{\xi \xi}) \cdot (cv_{\xi} + v_{\xi \xi} - \nabla V(v)) \, d\xi \\ &= -\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \Big((cv_{\xi} + v_{\xi \xi}) \cdot (cv_{\xi} - \nabla V(v)) + (cv_{\xi} + v_{\xi \xi}) \cdot v_{\xi \xi} \Big) \, d\xi \\ &= -\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \Big(v_{\xi} \cdot (-cv_{\xi \xi} + D^{2}V(v) \cdot v_{\xi}) + (cv_{\xi} + v_{\xi \xi}) \cdot v_{\xi \xi} \Big) \, d\xi \\ &= -\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} (v_{\xi \xi}^{2} + D^{2}V(v) \cdot v_{\xi} \cdot v_{\xi}) \, d\xi \, . \end{split}$$

According to Proposition 1.8, the function $v(\cdot, t)$ is in $H^2_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, so that Poincaré inequality (2.14) applies to the function $v_{\xi}(\cdot, t)$, leading to

$$\begin{aligned} F_c'(t) &\leq -\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \left(\frac{c^2}{4} v_{\xi}^2 + D^2 V(v) \cdot v_{\xi} \cdot v_{\xi} \right) d\xi \\ &\leq -\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\xi} \left(\left| \mu_0' \right| v_{\xi}^2 + D^2 V(v) \cdot v_{\xi} \cdot v_{\xi} \right) d\xi \end{aligned}$$

Remark. Observe that this last expression is easier to handle than expression (2.33) of $\mathcal{D}_c[\cdot]$ obtained in subsection 2.9: here the "bad" term $D^2V(v) \cdot v_{\xi} \cdot v_{\xi}$ ("bad" since it may be as negative as roughly $\mu_1 v_{\xi}^2$ when v is small) is, fortunately, not strengthened by a "2" factor as in the expression of $\mathcal{D}_c[\cdot]$.

According to the property (3.24) defining $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$, it follows from the previous inequality that

$$F'_{c}(t) \leq -\int_{-\infty}^{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} e^{c\xi} \left(\left| \mu'_{0} \right| v_{\xi}^{2} + D^{2}V(v) \cdot v_{\xi} \cdot v_{\xi} \right) \, d\xi - \int_{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(\left| \mu'_{0} \right| - \left| \mu_{0} \right| \right) v_{\xi}^{2} \, d\xi \,,$$

so that, for every positive quantity ν ,

(3.27)
$$F'_{c}(t) + \nu F_{c}(t) \leq -\int_{-\infty}^{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} e^{c\xi} \left(\left(\left| \mu'_{0} \right| - \frac{\nu}{2} \right) v_{\xi}^{2} + D^{2} V(v) \cdot v_{\xi} \cdot v_{\xi} \right) d\xi \\ -\int_{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(\left| \mu'_{0} \right| - \left| \mu_{0} \right| - \frac{\nu}{2} \right) v_{\xi}^{2} d\xi \,.$$

Thus, if the (positive) quantity ν is chosen as

$$\nu = 2(|\mu'_0| - |\mu_0|)$$
, so that $\frac{\nu}{2} = |\mu'_0| - |\mu_0| < |\mu'_0|$,

then it follows from inequality (3.27) that that

$$F'_c(t) + \nu F_c(t) \le -\int_{-\infty}^{\hat{\xi}_c(t)} e^{c\xi} D^2 V(v) \cdot v_{\xi} \cdot v_{\xi} d\xi,$$

and inequality (3.26) follows from the bound (3.6) on the solution.

Lemma 3.8 (framing of $E_c(t)$ with $F_c(t)$). There exist positive quantities C_1 and C_2 (depending only on V and c_0 and c'_0) such that, for every c in $[c'_0, c_{decay}]$ and for every nonnegative time t, the following inequality holds:

(3.28)
$$\frac{1}{C_1} F_c(t) - C_2 \ e^{c\hat{\xi}_c(t)} \le E_c(t) \le C_1 F_c(t) + C_2 e^{c\hat{\xi}_c(t)} .$$

Proof. Let ε denote quantity in (0,1]. For every nonnegative time t (omitting the argument (ξ, t) of v and v_{ξ} in the integrands and using the Poincaré inequality (2.13)),

$$\begin{split} E_{c}(t) - \varepsilon F_{c}(t) &= \int_{-\infty}^{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} \left(\frac{1}{2} (1-\varepsilon) v_{\xi}^{2} + V(v) \right) \, d\xi + \int_{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{+\infty} \left(\frac{1}{2} (1-\varepsilon) v_{\xi}^{2} + V(v) \right) \, d\xi \\ &\geq -\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} + \frac{1}{2} \int_{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{+\infty} \left((1-\varepsilon) v_{\xi}^{2} - |\mu_{0}| \, v^{2} \right) \, d\xi \\ &\geq -\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} + \frac{1}{2} \left((1-\varepsilon) |\mu_{0}'| - |\mu_{0}| \right) \int_{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{+\infty} v^{2} \, d\xi \,, \end{split}$$

so that if ε is chosen as

$$\varepsilon = 1 - \frac{|\mu_0|}{|\mu_0'|},$$

then the factor of the integral of this last expression vanishes. On the other hand, introducing the quantities $\mu_{0,\max}$ and V_{\max} defined as

$$\mu_{0,\max} = \max_{w \in \overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(0_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \delta_{\operatorname{Hess}}(c_0))} \max \sigma(D^2 V(w)) \quad \text{and} \quad V_{\max} = \max_{w \in \mathbb{R}^d, \, |w| \le R_{\operatorname{att}}} V(w) \,,$$

it follows from (3.6) that

$$\begin{split} E_{c}(t) &\leq \frac{V_{\max}}{c} e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} + \int_{-\infty}^{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} \frac{1}{2} v_{\xi}^{2} \, d\xi + \int_{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{+\infty} \left(\frac{1}{2} v_{\xi}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \mu_{0,\max} v^{2}\right) \, d\xi \\ &\leq \frac{V_{\max}}{c} e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} + \int_{-\infty}^{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} \frac{1}{2} v_{\xi}^{2} \, d\xi + \frac{1}{2} \left(1 + \max(\mu_{0,\max}, 0) \frac{4}{c^{2}}\right) \int_{\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)}^{+\infty} v_{\xi}^{2} \, d\xi \\ &\leq \frac{V_{\max}}{c} e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c}(t)} + \frac{1}{2} \left(1 + \frac{\max(\mu_{0,\max}, 0)}{|\mu_{0}'|}\right) F_{c}(t) \, . \end{split}$$

Finally, if C_1 and C_2 are chosen as

$$C_{1} = \max\left(\frac{|\mu'_{0}|}{|\mu'_{0}| - |\mu_{0}|}, \frac{1}{2}\left(1 + \frac{\max(\mu_{0,\max}, 0)}{|\mu'_{0}|}\right)\right),$$

and $C_{2} = \max\left(\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c'_{0}}, \frac{\max(V_{\max}, 0)}{c'_{0}}\right)$

(these quantities depend only on V and c_0 and c'_0), then inequality (3.28) holds.

The following corollary of Lemmas 3.7 and 3.8 is the analogue of [12, Lemma 6.4] and [28, Lemma 4.2].

Corollary 3.9 (delayed control of the energy to the right of the invasion point). There exist positive quantities K and K' (depending only on V and c_0 and c'_0) such that, for every c in $[c'_0, c_{\text{decay}}]$ and for all nonnegative times t and T, the following inequality holds:

(3.29)
$$E_c(t+T) \le K e^{-\nu T} E_c(t) + K' e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c,\sup}(t,T)}$$
, where $\hat{\xi}_{c,\sup}(t,T) = \sup_{t \le s \le t+T} \hat{\xi}_c(s)$.

Proof. For all nonnegative times t and T, with the notation $\hat{\xi}_{c,\sup}(t,T)$ of (3.29), it follows from Lemma 3.7 that

$$F_c(t+T) \le e^{-\nu T} F_c(t) + \frac{K_F}{\nu} e^{c\hat{\xi}_{c,\sup}(t,T)},$$

so that, according to inequality (3.28) of Lemma 3.8,

$$\begin{split} E_c(t+T) &\leq C_1 F_c(t+T) + C_2 e^{c \hat{\xi}_{c,\sup}(t,T)} \\ &\leq C_1 e^{-\nu T} F_c(t) + \left(\frac{C_1 K_F}{\nu} + C_2\right) e^{c \hat{\xi}_{c,\sup}(t,T)} \\ &\leq C_1^2 e^{-\nu T} E_c(t) + \left(C_1^2 C_2 + \frac{C_1 K_F}{\nu} + C_2\right) e^{c \hat{\xi}_{c,\sup}(t,T)} \,, \end{split}$$

and so that, choosing the quantities K and K' as

$$K = C_1^2$$
 and $K' = C_1^2 C_2 + \frac{C_1 K_F}{\nu} + C_2$

(these quantities depend only on V and c_0 and c'_0), inequality (3.29) follows.

44

3.7. Control on the left drift of the invasion point

The following notation is the "parabolic" analogue of the one introduced in [12, (4.7)] and [28, (1.14)].

Notation. For every speed c in $(0, c_{\text{decay}}]$, every nonnegative time t and every real quantity ξ , if $v(\cdot, \cdot)$ denotes the function introduced in (1.18), let us consider the quantities

$$E_c(\xi, t) = \mathcal{E}_c[v(\xi + \cdot, t)] = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\zeta} \left(\frac{1}{2}v_{\xi}(\xi + \zeta, t)^2 + V(v(\xi + \zeta, t))\right) d\zeta$$

and $D_c(\xi, t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c\zeta}v_t(\xi + \zeta, t)^2 d\zeta$.

These quantities differ from the energy $E_c(t)$ and the dissipation $D_c(t)$ defined in (1.23) and (3.11) only by the fact that their exponential weight is normalized so that it takes the value 1 at the value ξ (rather than 0) of the travelling abscissa, and they are related to these initial energy and dissipation by:

(3.30)
$$E_c(\xi, t) = e^{-c\xi} E_c(0, t) = e^{-c\xi} E_c(t)$$

(3.31) and
$$D_c(\xi, t) = e^{-c\xi} D_c(0, t) = e^{-c\xi} D_c(t)$$

so that, according to Proposition 1.8,

$$\partial_t E_c(\xi, t) = -D_c(\xi, t) \,.$$

In addition, the two-variable function $(\xi, t) \mapsto E_c(\xi, t)$ is:

- non-increasing with respect to the time variable t,
- and exponentially decreasing, in size, with respect to the space variable ξ ,

see figure 3.3. The following lemma is the analogue of [12, Lemma 6.2].

Figure 3.3: Monotonicity of the function $(\xi, t) \mapsto E_c(\xi, t)$ with respect to its arguments.

Lemma 3.10 (control on the left drift of the invasion point in a frame travelling at a speed which is less than \bar{c}). For every speed c in $(-\infty, \bar{c})$,

(3.32)
$$\inf_{0 \le t \le t'} \hat{\xi}_c(t') - \hat{\xi}_c(t) > -\infty.$$

Proof. If inequality (3.32) holds for some speed c, then it also holds for every speed c_{less} in $(-\infty, c]$; indeed, for such speeds c and c_{less} and for all times t and t' satisfying $0 \le t \le t'$,

(3.33)

$$\hat{\xi}_{c_{\text{less}}}(t') - \hat{\xi}_{c_{\text{less}}}(t) = \hat{x}(t') - \hat{x}(t) - c_{\text{less}}(t'-t) \\
= \hat{\xi}_{c}(t') - \hat{\xi}_{c}(t) + (c - c_{\text{less}})(t'-t) \\
\ge \hat{\xi}_{c}(t') - \hat{\xi}_{c}(t) .$$

Thus, it is sufficient to prove inequality (3.32) for c almost equal to \bar{c} (unsurprisingly, it is for such speeds that this conclusion will called upon later), and in particular for cgreater than or equal to c_0 . Let us proceed by contradiction and assume that there exists some speed c in $[c_0, \bar{c})$ and sequences of times $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ and $(t'_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ such that

 $(3.34) 0 \le t_n \le t'_n \text{ for every nonnegative integer } n$

(3.35) and
$$\hat{\xi}_c(t'_n) - \hat{\xi}_c(t_n) \to -\infty$$
 as $n \to +\infty$,

see figure 3.4. According to Lemma 3.6, the limit (3.35) still holds if $\hat{\xi}_c(\cdot)$ is replaced



Figure 3.4: Illustration of the proof of Lemma 3.10.

with $\bar{\xi}_c(\cdot)$, namely:

(3.36)
$$\bar{\xi}_c(t_n) - \bar{\xi}_c(t'_n) \to +\infty \quad \text{as} \quad n \to +\infty,$$

Now it follows from the inequality (3.34), from the limit (3.36), and from Lemmas 3.3 and 3.4 that t'_n must go to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$. On the other hand, since c is less then $\bar{c}, \bar{\xi}_c(t)$ goes to $+\infty$ as t goes to $+\infty$, and it follows that $\bar{\xi}_c(t'_n)$ goes to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$ (and the same holds for $\hat{\xi}_c(t'_n)$). Thus $\bar{\xi}_c(t_n)$ also goes to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$ (and the same holds for $\hat{\xi}_c(t_n)$), and again due to Lemma 3.4, it follows that t_n goes to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$. In short, the three quantities

$$t_n$$
 and $\hat{\xi}_c(t_n)$ and $\hat{\xi}_c(t_n) - \hat{\xi}_c(t'_n)$

go to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$, see figure 3.4. By compactness (Lemma 2.2), up to replacing the sequence $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ by a subsequence, there exists an entire solution u_{∞} of system (1.1) such that, with the notation of subsection 2.2,

(3.37)
$$D^{2,1}u(\hat{x}(t_n) + \cdot, t_n + \cdot) \to D^{2,1}u_{\infty} \quad \text{as} \quad n \to +\infty,$$

uniformly on every compact subset of \mathbb{R}^2 . Since

$$E_c(\hat{\xi}_c(t_n), 0) = \exp(-\hat{\xi}_c(t_n))E_c(0, 0),$$

it follows that

$$E_c(\hat{\xi}_c(t_n), 0) \to 0 \quad \text{as} \quad n \to +\infty,$$

see figure 3.4; and since, according to Proposition 1.8, the function $t \mapsto E_c(\hat{\xi}_c(t_n), t)$ is non-increasing, it follows that

$$\limsup_{n \to +\infty} E_c(\hat{\xi}_c(t_n), t_n) \le 0,$$

see figure 3.4. On the other hand, it follows from inequality (3.12) (which holds since c was assumed to be in $[c_0, \bar{c})$) that

$$E_{c}(\hat{\xi}_{c}(t_{n}), t_{n}') = e^{-c\hat{\xi}_{c}(t_{n})}E_{c}(0, t_{n}')$$

$$\geq -e^{c\left(\bar{\xi}_{c}(t_{n}') - \hat{\xi}_{c}(t_{n})\right)}\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c}$$

$$\geq -e^{c\left(\hat{\xi}_{c}(t_{n}') - \hat{\xi}_{c}(t_{n})\right)}\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c},$$

so that, according to the limit (3.35),

$$\liminf_{n \to +\infty} E_c(\hat{\xi}_c(t_n), t'_n) \ge 0,$$

see figure 3.4. It follows that the (nonnegative) quantity

$$E_c(\hat{\xi}_c(t_n), t_n) - E_c(\hat{\xi}_c(t_n), t'_n), \text{ which, according to (1.24), equals } \int_{t_n}^{t'_n} D_c(\hat{\xi}_c(t_n), t) dt,$$

must go to 0 as n goes to $+\infty$, see figure 3.4. Proceeding as in the proof of Proposition 3.5, it follows that the function $\partial_t u_{\infty} + c \partial_x u_{\infty}$ must be identically equal to 0 on $\mathbb{R} \times [0, +\infty)$.

The key observation is that, for every speed c' in (c, \bar{c}) , the following limits "still" hold:

$$\hat{\xi}_{c'}(t_n) \to +\infty \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{\xi}_{c'}(t_n) - \hat{\xi}_{c'}(t'_n) \to +\infty \quad \text{as} \quad n \to +\infty \,,$$

so that, repeating the same argument, the function $\partial_t u_{\infty} + c' \partial_x u_{\infty}$ must (still) be identically equal to 0 on $\mathbb{R} \times [0, +\infty)$. It thus follows that both functions $\partial_t u_{\infty}$ and $\partial_x u_{\infty}$ must actually vanish on $\mathbb{R} \times [0, +\infty)$, and the same contradiction as in the proof of Proposition 3.5 follows. Lemma 3.10 is proved.

The following corollary is the analogue of [12, Corollary 6.3].

Corollary 3.11 (control on the left drift of the invasion point in a frame travelling at a speed which is slightly greater than \bar{c}). For every positive quantity γ , there exists a positive quantity $\hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma)$ such that, for every speed c in $(-\infty, \bar{c} + \gamma]$ and for all times t and t' satisfying $0 \le t \le t'$,

(3.38)
$$\hat{\xi}_c(t') \ge \hat{\xi}_c(t) - 2\gamma(t'-t) - \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma) \,.$$

Proof. For every positive quantity γ and for all times t and t' satisfying $0 \le t \le t'$, arguing as in (3.33),

$$\hat{\xi}_c(t') - \hat{\xi}_c(t) + 2\gamma(t'-t) = \hat{\xi}_{c-2\gamma}(t') - \hat{\xi}_{c-2\gamma}(t)$$
$$\geq \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}-\gamma}(t') - \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}-\gamma}(t) ,$$

and the intended conclusion follows from the conclusion of Lemma 3.10 for the speed $\bar{c} - \gamma$.

3.8. Lipschitz continuity with respect to speed of the energy at the invasion point

3.8.1. The energy at the invasion point

Definition 3.12 (energy at the invasion point). For every speed c in $(0, c_{\text{decay}}]$ and for every nonnegative time t, let us call *energy at the invasion point* (at time t, in a frame travelling at the speed c) the quantity $\hat{E}_c(t)$ defined as

(3.39)
$$\hat{E}_c(t) = E_c(\hat{\xi}_c(t), t) = e^{-c\hat{\xi}_c(t)}E_c(0, t) = e^{-c\hat{\xi}_c(t)}E_c(t).$$

Among the family $E_c(\xi, t)$ of energies, this specific energy $\hat{E}_c(t)$ is characterized by an exponential weight which is normalized so that it takes the value 1 at the invasion point $\hat{\xi}_c(t)$.

The aim of this subsection is to prove Corollary 3.16 in sub-subsection 3.8.6 below, which states that this "energy at the invasion point" is Lipschitz continuous with respect to the speed c, uniformly in time. This continuity property is key for the relaxation scheme set up in the next subsection. The main step leading to Corollary 3.16 is Proposition 3.14, which states that the energy at the invasion point $\hat{E}_{c^*}(t)$ is bounded from above, uniformly with respect to t, for a speed c^* slightly greater than \bar{c} to be chosen below.

3.8.2. Choice of a speed slightly greater than the invasion speed

Let γ denote a (small) positive quantity to be chosen below, and let us consider the speed c^* defined as

$$c^* = \bar{c} + \gamma \,,$$

see figure 3.5. In order to obtain an upper bound on $\hat{E}_{c^*}(t)$, the rate ν involved in the exponential decrease of $F_{c^*}(t)$ (Lemma 3.7) and thus (on the long term) of $E_{c^*}(t)$ (Corollary 3.9) must balance the (possible) increase of $\hat{E}_{c^*}(t)$ due to the (possible) drift to the left of the invasion point $\hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t)$; according to Corollary 3.11 this drift to the left does not occur, on the long term, at a speed larger than 2γ provided that c is less than or equal to c^* , and a drift to the left at the speed 2γ induces an increase rate equal to $2\gamma c^*$. This leads us to introduce the positive quantity γ defined as

(3.40)
$$\gamma = \min\left(\frac{-\bar{c} + \sqrt{\bar{c}^2 + \nu}}{2}, c_{\text{decay}} - \bar{c}\right).$$

This choice ensures that

(3.41) $\gamma > 0$ and $\bar{c} < c^* = \bar{c} + \gamma \le c_{\text{decay}}$ and $2\gamma c^* \le \frac{\nu}{2}$,

see figure 3.5.

Figure 3.5: Speeds involved in the proof.

3.8.3. Factor two shrinkage of the energy at the invasion point

According to the last inequality of (3.41), the combination of conclusion (3.29) of Corollary 3.9 and conclusion (3.38) of Corollary 3.11 show that, on the long run and as long as the quantity $\hat{E}_{c^*}(t)$ is large positive, this quantity decreases at an exponential rate which is at least equal to $\nu/2$, even if the possible drift to the left of the invasion point is taken into account, and provided that the invasion point $\hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t)$ is not too large positive. Let us consider the quantity $\hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma)$, provided by Corollary 3.11 for the choice (3.40) of γ , and let us recall the quantities K and K' involved in the conclusion (3.29) of Corollary 3.9. In order to formalize these observations in the next Lemma 3.13, let us introduce the two parameters T_{shrink} and \hat{E}_{large} defined as

$$T_{\rm shrink} = \frac{2}{\nu} \left(\ln(4K) + c^* \hat{\xi}_{\rm left}(\gamma) \right) \quad \text{and} \quad \hat{E}_{\rm large} = 8K' e^{c^* \left(2\gamma T_{\rm shrink} + \hat{\xi}_{\rm left}(\gamma) \right)} ,$$

so that

(3.42)
$$Ke^{-\frac{\nu}{2}T_{\text{shrink}}+c^*\hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma)} \le \frac{1}{4} \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{2K'e^{c^*(2\gamma T_{\text{shrink}}+\hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma))}}{\hat{E}_{\text{large}}} \le \frac{1}{4}$$

The following lemma is the analogue of the claim in the proof of [12, Proposition 6.1].

Lemma 3.13 (factor two shrinkage of the energy at the invasion point on some time interval). For every nonnegative time t, if

$$\hat{E}_{c^*}(t) \ge \hat{E}_{\text{large}}$$

then there exists a time $t_{\rm shrink}(t)$ in the interval $(t, t + T_{\rm shrink}]$ such that

(3.43)
$$\hat{E}_{c^*}(t_{\text{shrink}}(t)) \le \frac{1}{2}\hat{E}_{c^*}(t).$$

Proof. Let us distinguish two cases, see figure 3.6.

$$\hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t) + \ln(2)/c^* \qquad \hat{\xi} \qquad \hat{\xi}_{c^*}(\cdot), \text{ case } 1 \qquad t_{\text{shrink}}(t) = t'$$

$$\hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t) \qquad \hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t) \qquad \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma) \qquad slope \qquad 2\gamma \qquad t_{\text{shrink}}(t) = t + T_{\text{shrink}}$$

$$\hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t) - \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma) - 2\gamma T_{\text{shrink}} \qquad t \qquad t' \qquad t + T_{\text{shrink}}$$

Figure 3.6: Illustration of the proof of Lemma 3.13.

Case 1. There exists a time t' in the interval $(t, t + T_{\text{shrink}}]$ such that

(3.44)
$$\hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t') \ge \hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t) + \frac{\ln(2)}{c^*}$$

In this case, let us choose $t_{\rm shrink}(t) = t'$; the intended conclusion (3.43) follows from the expression (3.39) of $\hat{E}_c(\cdot)$.

Case 2. For every time t'' in the interval $(t, t + T_{\text{shrink}}]$,

$$\hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t'') \le \hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t) + \frac{\ln(2)}{c^*}.$$

In this case, let us choose $t_{\text{shrink}}(t) = t + T_{\text{shrink}}$. It follows from the expression (3.39) of $\hat{E}_c(\cdot)$ and conclusion (3.29) of Corollary 3.9 that

$$\hat{E}_{c^{*}}(t_{\rm shrink}(t)) = e^{-c^{*}\hat{\xi}_{c^{*}}(t_{\rm shrink}(t))} E_{c^{*}}(t+T_{\rm shrink})
\leq e^{-c^{*}\hat{\xi}_{c^{*}}(t_{\rm shrink}(t))} \left(Ke^{-\nu T_{\rm shrink}} E_{c^{*}}(t) + K'e^{c^{*}(\hat{\xi}_{c^{*}}(t) + \ln(2)/c^{*})}\right)
\leq e^{-c^{*}(\hat{\xi}_{c^{*}}(t_{\rm shrink}(t)) - \hat{\xi}_{c^{*}}(t))} \left(Ke^{-\nu T_{\rm shrink}}\hat{E}_{c^{*}}(t) + 2K'\right),$$

so that, according to conclusion (3.38) of Corollary 3.11 and the last inequality of (3.41),

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\hat{E}_{c^*}(t_{\mathrm{shrink}}(t))}{\hat{E}_{c^*}(t)} &\leq e^{c^*\left(2\gamma T_{\mathrm{shrink}} + \hat{\xi}_{\mathrm{left}}(\gamma)\right)} \left(Ke^{-\nu T_{\mathrm{shrink}}} + \frac{2K'}{\hat{E}_{\mathrm{large}}}\right) \\ &\leq Ke^{-\frac{\nu}{2}T_{\mathrm{shrink}} + c^*\hat{\xi}_{\mathrm{left}}(\gamma)} + \frac{2K'e^{c^*(2\gamma T_{\mathrm{shrink}} + \hat{\xi}_{\mathrm{left}}(\gamma))}}{\hat{E}_{\mathrm{large}}}, \end{aligned}$$

and it follows from the inequalities (3.42) satisfied by T_{shrink} and \hat{E}_{large} that the right-hand side of this last inequality is smaller than or equal to 1/2, showing that the intended inequality (3.43) holds.

3.8.4. Uniform upper bound on the energy at the invasion point

The following proposition is the analogue of [12, Proposition 6.1] and [28, Proposition 4.1].

Proposition 3.14 (uniform upper bound on the energy at the invasion point). The quantity $\hat{E}_{c^*}(t)$ is bounded from above, uniformly with respect to t in $[0, +\infty)$.

Proof. Let us consider the sequence $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ defined as follows: $t_0 = 0$, and, for every nonnegative time n,

$$t_{n+1} = \begin{cases} t_n + 1 & \text{if } \hat{E}_{c^*}(t_n) < \hat{E}_{\text{large}} ,\\ t_{\text{shrink}}(t_n) & \text{if } \hat{E}_{c^*}(t_n) \ge \hat{E}_{\text{large}} , \end{cases}$$

where $T_{\text{shrink}}(\cdot)$ is the time provided by Lemma 3.13. The sequence $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is thus strictly increasing, and in the second of those cases it follows from the conclusion (3.43) of Lemma 3.13 that $\hat{E}_{c^*}(t_{n+1})$ is less than or equal to $\hat{E}_{c^*}(t_n)/2$; as a consequence, the first case where t_{n+1} equals $t_n + 1$ must occur for an infinite number of nonnegative integers n, so that t_n goes to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$.

Now, it follows from the expression (3.39) of $\hat{E}_c(\cdot)$, from the non-increase of energy with respect to time (Proposition 1.8), and from the conclusion (3.38) of Corollary 3.11 that, for every nonnegative integer n and for every time t in the interval $[t_n, t_{n+1}]$,

$$\hat{E}_{c^*}(t) = e^{c^* \left(\hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t_n) - \hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t)\right)} \hat{E}_{c^*}(t_n)
\leq e^{c^* \left(\hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t_n) - \hat{\xi}_{c^*}(t)\right)} \max(\hat{E}_{c^*}(t_n), 0)
\leq e^{c^* \left(2\gamma(t - t_n) + \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma)\right)} \max(\hat{E}_{c^*}(t_n), 0).$$

It follows that, for every nonnegative integer n,

$$\hat{E}_{c^*}(t_n) \le \max\left(e^{c^*\left(2\gamma + \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma)\right)} \hat{E}_{\text{large}}, \hat{E}_{c^*}(0)\right),\,$$

and that, for every nonnegative time t,

$$\hat{E}_{c^*}(t) \le e^{c^* \left(2\gamma T_{\text{shrink}} + \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma)\right)} \max\left(e^{c^* \left(2\gamma + \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma)\right)} \hat{E}_{\text{large}}, \hat{E}_{c^*}(0)\right),$$

which completes the proof.

3.8.5. Uniform bound on the $H_{c^*}^1$ -norm with weight normalized at the invasion point The following corollary is the analogue of [12, inequality (7.2)].

Corollary 3.15 (uniform bound on the $H^1_{c^*}$ -norm with weight normalized at the invasion

point). The quantity

(3.45)
$$\int_0^{+\infty} e^{c^* y} (u^2 + u_x^2) (\hat{x}(t) + y, t) \, dy$$

is bounded, uniformly with respect to t in $[0, +\infty)$.

Proof. For every nonnegative time t, it follows from the definition (3.11) of $E_c(\cdot)$ that

$$\hat{E}_{c^*}(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{c^* y} \left(\frac{1}{2} u_x^2 + V(u) \right) \left(\hat{x}(t) + y, t \right) dy,$$

so that, according to the definitions of $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$ and $\hat{x}(\cdot)$ (see subsection 3.5 and figure 3.2),

$$\hat{E}_{c^*}(t) + \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c^*} \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_0^{+\infty} e^{c^* y} (u_x^2 - |\mu_0| \, u^2) (\hat{x}(t) + y, t) \, dy$$

Let us consider the quantity α defined as

$$\alpha = \frac{|\mu_0'| + |\mu_0|}{2 \, |\mu_0'|} \,,$$

so that both quantities

(3.46)
$$1 - \alpha = \frac{|\mu_0'| - |\mu_0|}{2|\mu_0'|} \text{ and } \alpha |\mu_0'| - |\mu_0| = \frac{|\mu_0'| - |\mu_0|}{2}$$

are positive. It follows from the previous inequality that

$$2\left(\hat{E}_{c^*}(t) + \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c^*}\right) \ge \int_0^{+\infty} e^{c^*y} \left((1-\alpha)u_x^2 + \alpha u_x^2 - |\mu_0| u^2\right) (\hat{x}(t) + y, t) \, dy \,,$$

so that, applying the Poincaré inequality (2.13) (with c^* instead of c) to the term αu_x^2 in the integrand and using the inequality $(c^*)^2/4 > |\mu_0|$ it follows that, denoting by β the minimum of the two (positive) quantities (3.46),

$$2\left(\hat{E}_{c^*}(t) + \frac{|V_{\min}|}{c^*}\right) \ge \beta \int_0^{+\infty} e^{c^*y} (u_x^2 + u^2) (\hat{x}(t) + y, t) \, dy \,,$$

and, in view of Proposition 3.14, the intended conclusion (3.45) follows.

3.8.6. Lipschitz continuity with respect to speed of the energy at the invasion point

The next Corollary 3.16 is the analogue of [12, Lemma 7.2].

Corollary 3.16 (Lipschitz continuity with respect to speed of the energy at the invasion point). There exist a (finite, positive) quantity K_{Lip} such that, for all speeds c_1 and c_2 in $[c_0, c^*]$ and every time t in $[0, +\infty)$,

(3.47)
$$\left| \hat{E}_{c_1}(t) - \hat{E}_{c_2}(t) \right| \le K_{\text{Lip}} |c_1 - c_2|$$

Proof. For all speeds c_1 and c_2 in $[c_0, c^*]$ and every time t in $[0, +\infty)$,

$$\hat{E}_{c_1}(t) - \hat{E}_{c_2}(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} (e^{c_1 y} - e^{c_2 y}) \left(\frac{1}{2} u_x (\hat{x}(t) + y, t)^2 + V (u(\hat{x}(t) + y, t)) \right) dy.$$

Besides, for every y in \mathbb{R} ,

$$|e^{c_1y} - e^{c_2y}| \le \begin{cases} |c_1 - c_2| e^{\max(c_1, c_2)y} \le |c_1 - c_2| e^{c^*y} & \text{if } y \ge 0, \\ |c_1 - c_2| e^{\min(c_1, c_2)y} \le |c_1 - c_2| e^{c_0y} & \text{if } y \le 0. \end{cases}$$

It follows that, if c_1 and c_2 differ,

$$\frac{\left|\hat{E}_{c_1}(t) - \hat{E}_{c_2}(t)\right|}{|c_1 - c_2|} \le \int_{-\infty}^0 e^{c_0 y} \left|\frac{1}{2}u_x(\hat{x}(t) + y, t)^2 + V\left(u(\hat{x}(t) + y, t)\right)\right| \, dy \\ + \int_0^{+\infty} e^{c^* y} \left|\frac{1}{2}u_x(\hat{x}(t) + y, t)^2 + V\left(u(\hat{x}(t) + y, t)\right)\right| \, dy$$

It follows from the bound (3.6) on the solution that the first among the two integrals of the right-hand side of this inequality is bounded (uniformly with respect to t in $[0, +\infty)$), and it follows from inequality (3.45) of Corollary 3.15 that the same is true for the second integral. Inequality (3.47) (for a large enough positive quantity K_{Lip}) is proved. \Box

3.9. Relaxation

The aim of this subsection is to prove the following proposition, which is the analogue of [12, Proposition 7.1] and [12, limit (4.2)].

Proposition 3.17 (relaxation). For every positive quantity T, the following limit holds:

(3.48)
$$\int_{t-T}^{t} D_{\bar{c}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t), s) \, ds \to 0 \quad as \quad t \to +\infty \, .$$

Proof. Let us proceed by contradiction and assume that the converse holds. In this case, there exists a positive quantity $\varepsilon_{\text{dissip}}$ and a sequence $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ of times, going to $+\infty$ such that, for every n in \mathbb{N} , $t_n - T$ is nonnegative and

(3.49)
$$\int_{t_n-T}^{t_n} D_{\bar{c}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_n), s) \, ds \ge \varepsilon_{\text{dissip}} \, .$$

Up to replacing the sequence $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ by a subsequence, let us assume that, for every n in \mathbb{N} , t_{n+1} is greater than $t_n + T$. For every n in \mathbb{N} , let us consider the speed \bar{c}_n defined as

(3.50)
$$\bar{c}_n = \frac{\left(\hat{x}(t_{n+1}) - \bar{c}T\right) - \hat{x}(t_n)}{(t_{n+1} - T) - t_n} = \bar{c} + \frac{\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1}) - \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_n)}{(t_{n+1} - T) - t_n},$$

see figure 3.7. Again up to replacing the sequence $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ by a subsequence, it may be assumed, according to Proposition 3.5, that

$$\bar{c}_n \xrightarrow[n \to +\infty]{} \bar{c}$$
 and, for every n in \mathbb{N} , $c_0 \leq \bar{c}_n \leq c^*$.



Figure 3.7: Broken line in the coordinates (t, x) and $(t, \xi = x - \bar{c}t)$ used to decompose the differences Δ_n between $\hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_n)$ and $\hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1})$ (and Δ_{n+1} between $\hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1})$ and $\hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+2})$). Along the green lines, the contribution (dissipation) is nonnegative, and it is significant (not smaller than the positive quantity $\varepsilon_{\text{dissip}}$) along the blue lines (which have slope \bar{c} in the coordinates (t, x) and slope 0 in the coordinates (t, ξ)). The contributions due to the changes of speed at the vertices (in purple) are small.

Following the notation of [12, Proposition 7.1], let us introduce, for every n in \mathbb{N} , the quantities

,

$$(3.51) \qquad \Delta_{n} = \hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n}) - \hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1}), \text{and} \qquad \Delta_{n}^{1} = \hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n}) - \hat{E}_{\bar{c}_{n}}(t_{n}), \text{and} \qquad \Delta_{n}^{2} = \hat{E}_{\bar{c}_{n}}(t_{n}) - E_{\bar{c}_{n}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}_{n}}(t_{n}), t_{n+1} - T) = E_{\bar{c}_{n}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}_{n}}(t_{n}), t_{n}) - E_{\bar{c}_{n}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}_{n}}(t_{n}), t_{n+1} - T), \text{and} \qquad \Delta_{n}^{3} = E_{\bar{c}_{n}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}_{n}}(t_{n}), t_{n+1} - T) - E_{\bar{c}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1}), t_{n+1} - T) and \qquad \Delta_{n}^{4} = E_{\bar{c}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1}), t_{n+1} - T) - \hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1}) = E_{\bar{c}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1}), t_{n+1} - T) - E_{\bar{c}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1}), t_{n+1}), (3.52) \qquad \text{so that} \qquad \Delta_{n} = \Delta_{n}^{1} + \Delta_{n}^{2} + \Delta_{n}^{3} + \Delta_{n}^{4}.$$

According to inequality (3.47) of Corollary 3.16,

(3.53)
$$\left|\Delta_n^1\right| \le K_{\rm Lip} \left|\bar{c} - \bar{c}_n\right| \,.$$

According to equality (1.24) of Proposition 1.8,

(3.54)
$$\Delta_n^2 = \int_{t_n}^{t_{n+1}-T} D_{\bar{c}_n}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}_n}(t_n), s) \, ds \ge 0 \, ,$$

and according to assumption (3.49),

(3.55)
$$\Delta_n^4 = \int_{t_{n+1}-T}^{t_{n+1}} D_{\bar{c}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1}), s) \, ds \ge \varepsilon_{\text{dissip}} \, .$$

Let us consider the quantity ζ_n defined as

(3.56)
$$\zeta_n = \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}_n}(t_{n+1} - T) - \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}_n}(t_n) \,.$$

According to the first inequality of (3.50),

(3.57)

$$\begin{aligned} \zeta_n &= \hat{x}(t_{n+1} - T) - \hat{x}(t_n) - \bar{c}_n(t_{n+1} - T - t_n) \\ &= \hat{x}(t_{n+1} - T) - \hat{x}(t_{n+1}) + \bar{c}T \\ &= \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1} - T) - \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1}) \,, \end{aligned}$$

and according to inequality (3.38) of Corollary 3.11,

(3.58)
$$\zeta_n \le 2\gamma T + \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma) \,.$$

According to the two expressions (3.56) and (3.57) of ζ_n ,

$$\begin{aligned} \Delta_n^3 &= e^{\bar{c}_n \zeta_n} \hat{E}_{\bar{c}_n}(t_{n+1} - T) - e^{\bar{c}\zeta_n} \hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1} - T) \\ &= \left(e^{\bar{c}_n \zeta_n} - e^{\bar{c}\zeta_n} \right) \hat{E}_{\bar{c}_n}(t_{n+1} - T) + e^{\bar{c}\zeta_n} \left(\hat{E}_{\bar{c}_n}(t_{n+1} - T) - \hat{E}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n+1} - T) \right), \end{aligned}$$

so that, according to inequality (3.47) of Corollary 3.16 and inequality (3.58),

$$(3.59) \qquad \left|\Delta_n^3\right| \le \left|e^{\bar{c}_n\zeta_n} - e^{\bar{c}\zeta_n}\right| \left|\hat{E}_{\bar{c}_n}(t_{n+1} - T)\right| + e^{\bar{c}\left(2\gamma T + \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma)\right)} K_{\text{Lip}}\left|\bar{c}_n - \bar{c}\right| .$$

Observe that, for every positive quantities z_{max} and c

$$\sup_{z \in (-\infty, z_{\max}]} z e^{cz} = \max\left(\frac{1}{ce}, z_{\max}e^{cz_{\max}}\right) \,.$$

Thus it follows from inequality (3.58) that

(3.60)
$$\begin{aligned} \left| e^{\bar{c}_n \zeta_n} - e^{\bar{c}\zeta_n} \right| &\leq \left| \bar{c}_n - \bar{c} \right| \left| \zeta_n \right| \max(e^{\bar{c}_n \zeta_n}, e^{\bar{c}\zeta_n}) \\ &\leq \left| \bar{c}_n - \bar{c} \right| \max\left(\frac{1}{c_0 e}, \left(2\gamma T + \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma) \right) e^{c^* \left(2\gamma T + \hat{\xi}_{\text{left}}(\gamma) \right)} \right). \end{aligned}$$

Since \bar{c}_n goes to \bar{c} as n goes to $+\infty$, it follows from inequalities (3.53) to (3.55), (3.59) and (3.60) and from the expression (3.52) of Δ_n that

(3.61)
$$\liminf_{n \to +\infty} \Delta_n \ge \varepsilon_{\text{dissip}} \,.$$

According to the definition (3.51) of Δ_n , for every positive integer n,

$$\hat{E}_{c_0}(t_0) - \hat{E}_{\bar{c}_n}(t_n) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \Delta_k ,$$

so that, according to inequality (3.61),

(3.62)
$$\hat{E}_{\bar{c}_n}(t_n) \to -\infty \quad \text{as} \quad n \to +\infty$$

On the other hand, for every speed c in $[c_0, c_{decay}]$ and for every nonnegative time t, it follows from inequality (3.12) that

$$\begin{split} \hat{E}_c(t) &\geq -\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} e^{-c\left(\hat{\xi}_c(t) - \bar{\xi}_c(t)\right)} \\ &\geq -\frac{|V_{\min}|}{c} \,, \end{split}$$

a contradiction with the limit (3.62). Proposition 3.17 is proved.

Remark. In the proof above, inequality (3.58) is intimately related to the choice of the "dissipation interval" (namely $[t_{n+1} - T, t_{n+1}]$, rather than, say $[t_n, t_n + T]$), and is the reason for the choice of the integration interval [t - T, t] (rather than, say, [t, t + T]) in inequality (3.48) of Proposition 3.17.

3.10. Convergence and proof of Theorem 1

Let $\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})$ denote a positive quantity, small enough so that the "local steep stable manifold" Proposition 1.5 holds for e equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ and c equal to \bar{c} and δ equal to $\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})$. Let us assume in addition that $\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})$ is smaller than or equal to the quantity $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$ defined in subsection 3.5. For every nonnegative time t, let us consider the set $\Sigma_{\text{far}, \delta_{\text{loc-man}}}(\bar{c})(t)$ (see definition (3.7)). For the same reasons as for the set $\Sigma_{\text{far}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}}(\bar{c})(t)$ (see the beginning of subsection 3.5), this set $\Sigma_{\text{far}, \delta_{\text{loc-man}}}(\bar{c})(t)$ is altogether nonempty and bounded from above; let $\tilde{x}(t)$ denote its supremum and let us write (for a positive quantity c)

$$\tilde{\xi}_c(t) = \tilde{x}(t) - ct$$

see figure 3.2. According to these definitions,

(3.63)
$$\bar{x}(t) \le \hat{x}(t) \le \tilde{x}(t) < +\infty \text{ and } \bar{\xi}_c(t) \le \hat{\xi}_c(t) \le \tilde{\xi}_c(t) < +\infty,$$

and

$$(3.64) |u(\tilde{x}(t),t)| = \delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c}).$$

Remark. According to Proposition A.3, it turns out that the quantity $\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})$ could actually be chosen equal to the quantity $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$ introduced in subsection 3.5; with such a choice, the invasion points $\tilde{x}(t)$ and $\tilde{\xi}_c(t)$ would not differ from $\hat{x}(t)$ and from $\hat{\xi}_c(t)$, respectively. However, this would not significantly simplify the remaining part of the proof; for that reason, this remaining part will be presented for a quantity $\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})$ not necessarily equal to $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$, in other words without calling upon the conclusions of Proposition A.3.

Let us recall the notation $\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c}), \bar{c}}$ introduced in (1.16), and, for every w in $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(0_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c}))$, the notation $\phi_{\bar{c},w}$ introduced in (1.15).

Lemma 3.18 (invasion through profiled of pushed fronts, 1). *The following conclusions hold:*

- 1. $\limsup_{t \to +\infty} u(\tilde{x}(t), t) \cdot u_x(\tilde{x}(t), t) < 0.$
- 2. the set $\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c}), \bar{c}}$ is nonempty;
- 3. the following limits hold as t goes to $+\infty$:
 - a) dist $\left(u(\tilde{x}(t),t),\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front},0_{\mathbb{R}^d},\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\tilde{c}),\tilde{c}}\right) \to 0;$

b)
$$u_t(\tilde{x}(t), t) + \bar{c}u_x(\tilde{x}(t), t) \to 0$$

c) for every positive quantity L,

$$\sup_{y\in \left[-L,+\infty\right)} \left| u(\tilde{x}(t)+y,t) - \phi_{\tilde{c},u(\tilde{x}(t),t)}(y) \right| \to 0.$$

The proof calls upon some properties of the profiles of pushed travelling waves invading a critical point, namely Lemmas A.1 and A.2 stated in the next appendix A.

Proof. Let us proceed by contradiction and assume that at least one of the conclusions of this lemma does not hold. Then, there exists a sequence $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ of times going to $+\infty$ such that one of the following properties hold:

- A the quantity $u_t(\tilde{x}(t_n), t_n) + \bar{c}u_x(\tilde{x}(t_n), t_n)$ does not go to 0 as n goes to $+\infty$;
- B or, either the set $\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c}), \bar{c}}$ is empty or, if it is nonempty, the distance dist $\left(u(\tilde{x}(t_n), t_n), \mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c}), \bar{c}}\right)$ does not go to 0 as n goes to $+\infty$;
- C or the quantity $\limsup_{n \to +\infty} u(\tilde{x}(t_n), t_n) \cdot u_x(\tilde{x}(t_n), t_n)$ is nonnegative;

D or there exists a positive quantity L_0 such that the quantity

$$\sup_{y\in \left[-L_{0},+\infty\right)}\left|u\left(\tilde{x}(t_{n})+y,t_{n}\right)-\phi_{\bar{c},u\left(\tilde{x}(t_{n}),t_{n}\right)}(y)\right|$$

does not go to 0 as n goes to $+\infty$.

By compactness (Lemma 2.2), up to replacing the sequence $(t_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ by a subsequence, there exists an entire solution u_{∞} of system (1.1) such that, with the notation of subsection 2.2,

(3.65)
$$D^{2,1}u(\tilde{x}(t_n) + \cdot, t_n + \cdot) \to D^{2,1}u_{\infty} \quad \text{as} \quad n \to +\infty,$$

uniformly on compact subsets of \mathbb{R}^2 . Let T denote a positive quantity, and let us consider the quantity \mathcal{I}_n defined as

$$\mathcal{I}_n = \int_{t_n-T}^{t_n} D_{\bar{c}}(\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_n), t) dt$$

According to Proposition 3.17, this quantity \mathcal{I}_n goes to 0 as n goes to $+\infty$. Observe that

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{I}_n &= \int_{t_n - T}^{t_n} e^{-\bar{c}\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_n)} D_{\bar{c}}(t) \, dt \\ &= \int_{t_n - T}^{t_n} e^{-\bar{c}\hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_n)} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{\bar{c}(x - \bar{c}t)} (u_t + \bar{c}u_x)^2 (x, t) \, dx \right) \, dt \,, \end{aligned}$$

so that, substituting t with $t_n + s$ and x with $\tilde{x}(t_n) + y$,

$$\mathcal{I}_{n} = \int_{-T}^{0} e^{\bar{c}\left(\tilde{x}(t_{n}) - \bar{c}t_{n} - \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_{n}) - \bar{c}s\right)} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{\bar{c}y} (u_{t} + \bar{c}u_{x})^{2} (\tilde{x}(t_{n}) + y, t_{n} + s) \, dy \right) \, ds \, .$$

According to inequality (3.63),

$$\tilde{x}(t_n) - \bar{c}t_n - \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_n) = \tilde{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_n) - \hat{\xi}_{\bar{c}}(t_n) \ge 0,$$

and the term $-\bar{c}^2 s$ in the argument of the exponential factor is nonnegative for s in [-T, 0]; it follows that

$$\mathcal{I}_n \ge \int_{-T}^0 \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{\bar{c}y} (u_t + \bar{c}u_x)^2 (\tilde{x}(t_n) + y, t_n + s) \, dy \right) \, ds \, .$$

Let L denote a positive quantity, and let us consider the integrals

$$\mathcal{J}_n = \int_{-T}^0 \left(\int_{-L}^L (u_t + \bar{c}u_x)^2 (\tilde{x}(t_n) + y, t_n + s) \, dy \right) \, ds \,,$$

and
$$\mathcal{J}_\infty = \int_{-T}^0 \left(\int_{-L}^L (\partial_t u_\infty(y, s) + \bar{c}\partial_x u_\infty(y, s))^2 \, dy \right) \, ds \,.$$

It follows from the previous inequality that

$$\mathcal{I}_n \ge e^{-\bar{c}L} \mathcal{J}_n \,,$$

and since \mathcal{I}_n goes to 0 as n goes to $+\infty$, the same must therefore be true for the nonnegative quantity \mathcal{J}_n . On the other hand, it follows from the convergence (3.65) that \mathcal{J}_n goes to \mathcal{J}_∞ as n goes to $+\infty$. It follows that \mathcal{J}_∞ must be equal to 0, and since the positive quantity L was any, it follows that the function $\partial_t u_\infty + \bar{c} \partial_x u_\infty$ is identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ on $\mathbb{R} \times [0, +\infty)$, thus in particular on $\mathbb{R} \times \{0\}$. In view of the convergence (3.65), it follows that the property A above cannot hold.

Let us consider the function $\phi_{\infty} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}^d$ defined as

$$\phi_{\infty}(\xi) = u_{\infty}(\xi, 0)$$
, for all ξ in \mathbb{R} .

Then, since u_{∞} is a solution of the parabolic system (1.1), it follows that ϕ_{∞} is a solution of the differential systems (1.4) and (1.5) (for c equal to \bar{c}) governing the profiles of waves travelling at the speed \bar{c} . In addition, since according to inequalities (3.63) $\tilde{x}(t)$ is greater than or equal to $\hat{x}(t)$, it follows from conclusion (3.45) of Corollary 3.15 that the quantity

(3.66)
$$\int_0^{+\infty} e^{c^* y} (u^2 + u_x^2) (\tilde{x}(t_n) + y, t_n) \, dy$$

is bounded, uniformly with respect to n; thus, according to Fatou Lemma, it follows from the convergence (3.65) that ϕ_{∞} must belong to the space $H^1_{c^*}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$. Thus, according to conclusion 1 of Lemma 2.4, the following limit holds:

(3.67)
$$\phi_{\infty}(\xi) = o(e^{-\frac{1}{2}c^{*}\xi}) \quad \text{as} \quad \xi \to +\infty.$$

This shows that ϕ_{∞} is the profile of a *pushed* travelling wave invading $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ (Definition 1.4). And, since according to equality (3.64) $|\phi_{\infty}(0)|$ is equal to $\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})$, it follows that

$$\phi_{\infty} = \phi_{\bar{c},\phi_{\infty}(0)} = \phi_{\bar{c},u_{\infty}(0,0)}$$
 (notation (1.15)).

Finally, since according to the bound (3.6) $\phi_{\infty}(\xi)$ is bounded, uniformly with respect to ξ , it follows from conclusion 1 of Lemma A.1 that ϕ_{∞} must be the profile of a pushed *front*

invading $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ at the speed \bar{c} . And since according to equality (3.64) the quantity $|\phi_{\infty}(0)|$ is equal to $\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})$, the vector $\phi_{\infty}(0)$ must belong to the set $\mathcal{U}_{\text{pushed-front}, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c}), \bar{c}}$, which is therefore nonempty. In view of the convergence (3.65), this shows that the property **B** above cannot hold. In addition, since according to conclusion 2 of Lemma A.1 (applied with δ equal to $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$ and c equal to \bar{c}) the scalar product $\phi_{\infty}(0) \cdot \phi'_{\infty}(0)$ is negative, it follows from the convergence (3.65) that the property **C** above cannot hold either.

It remains to derive a contradiction from property D. Observe that, since $u(\tilde{x}(t_n), t_n)$ goes to $u_{\infty}(0,0)$ as n goes to $+\infty$, according to the continuity of the solutions of the differential systems (1.4) and (1.5) with respect to initial conditions,

$$\phi_{\bar{c},u(\tilde{x}(t_n),t_n)}(\cdot) \to \phi_{\bar{c},u_{\infty}(0,0)}(\cdot) = \phi_{\infty}(\cdot) = u_{\infty}(\cdot,0),$$

uniformly on every compact subset of \mathbb{R} . Thus, it follows from the convergence (3.65) that

$$u(\tilde{x}(t_n) + \cdot, t_n) - \phi_{\bar{c}, u(\tilde{x}(t_n), t_n)}(\cdot) \to 0_{\mathbb{R}^d},$$

uniformly on every compact subset of \mathbb{R} . Therefore, it follows from property D that there must exist a sequence $(y_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$, going to $+\infty$ as n goes to $+\infty$, such that

(3.68)
$$\liminf_{n \to +\infty} \left| u(\tilde{x}(t_n) + y_n, t_n) - \phi_{\bar{c}, u(\tilde{x}(t_n), t_n)}(y_n) \right| > 0.$$

According to the uniform convergence stated in Lemma A.2 (for the same parameters and δ and c as the ones chosen above to apply Lemma A.1),

$$\phi_{\bar{c},u(\tilde{x}(t_n),t_n)}(y_n) \to 0_{\mathbb{R}^d} \quad \text{as} \quad n \to +\infty;$$

thus, it follows from inequality (3.68) that

$$\liminf_{n \to +\infty} \left| u(\tilde{x}(t_n) + y_n, t_n) \right| > 0,$$

a contradiction with the uniform bound on the quantity (3.66). Lemma 3.18 is proved. \Box

End of the proof of Theorem 1. Let us consider the function $f : \mathbb{R} \times [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ defined as: $f(x,t) = \frac{1}{2}u(x,t)^2$. Then, in view of the property (3.64), for every (x,t) in $\mathbb{R} \times [0, +\infty)$,

$$f(\tilde{x}(t),t) = \frac{1}{2}\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})^2 \text{ and } \partial_x f(x,t) = u_x(x,t) \cdot u(x,t),$$

and $\partial_t f(x,t) = u_t(x,t) \cdot u(x,t).$

It thus follows from conclusion 1 of Lemma 3.18 and from the Implicit Function Theorem that, for t large enough positive, the function $t \mapsto \tilde{x}(t)$ is of class C^1 and satisfies:

$$\begin{split} \tilde{x}'(t) &= -\frac{u_t(\tilde{x}(t), t) \cdot u(\tilde{x}(t), t)}{u_x(\tilde{x}(t), t) \cdot u(\tilde{x}(t), t)} \\ &= \bar{c} - \frac{\left(u_t(\tilde{x}(t), t) + \bar{c}u_x(\tilde{x}(t), t)\right) \cdot u(\tilde{x}(t), t)}{u_x(\tilde{x}(t), t) \cdot u(\tilde{x}(t), t)} \,, \end{split}$$

and it follows from this expression, from conclusions 1 and 3b of Lemma 3.18, and from the bound (3.6) on |u(x,t)| that

$$\tilde{x}'(t) \to \bar{c}$$
 as $t \to +\infty$.

In view of the property (3.64) and of the conclusions of Lemma 3.18, all the conclusions of Theorem 1 are proved.

3.11. Proof of Theorem 2

As in the previous subsections, let us assume that the critical point e is equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$.

Proof of the equivalence between conditions 1 and 2 of Theorem 2. Let us assume that condition 1 of Theorem 2 holds. Since e is assumed to be equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$, this means that there exists a quantity c_0 , greater than $c_{1\text{-max}}$, and a function w in $H^1_{c_0}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ such that the energy $\mathcal{E}_{c_0}[w]$ is negative. Let $\chi : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ denote a smooth cutoff function satisfying the conditions (2.25), let x_{large} denote a (large) positive quantity to be chosen below, and let us consider the function \tilde{w} defined as in (2.26):

$$ilde{w}(x) = \chi(x - x_{ ext{large}})w(x)$$
 .

Let us consider the solution $(x, t) \mapsto u(x, t)$ of the parabolic system (1.1) for the initial condition $u(\cdot, 0) = \tilde{w}(\cdot)$. According to the definition of \tilde{w} , the quantity $c_{\text{decay}}[u]$ (defined in (1.30)) is equal to $+\infty$. In addition, since w is in $H^1_{c_0}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, the quantity $\mathcal{E}_{c_0}[\tilde{w}]$ goes to $\mathcal{E}_{c_0}[w]$ as x_{large} goes to $+\infty$; thus, if x_{large} is large enough positive, the quantity $\mathcal{E}_{c_0}[\tilde{w}]$ is (also) negative, so that, in this case the variational speed $c_{\text{var}}[u]$ (also defined in (1.30)) is greater than c_0 . It follows that

$$c_{\text{l-max}} < c_{\text{var}}[u] < c_{\text{decay}}[u],$$

or in other words that the condition (1.32) of Theorem 1 holds. According to the conclusion of this theorem, the solution u invades the critical point $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ through the profiles of pushed fronts, which ensures the existence of (at least) one pushed front invading $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ at the speed $c_{\text{var}}[u]$ (see Definition 1.6); in other words, conclusion 2 of Theorem 2 holds.

Conversely, if conclusion 2 of Theorem 2 holds (with e equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$), then there exists a pushed front invading $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ at a speed c greater than $c_{l-\max}$; let us denote by ϕ the profile of this pushed front. According to equality (2.9) of Proposition 2.3, for every speed c' in the interval $(c_{l-\max}, c)$, the energy $\mathcal{E}_{c'}[\phi]$ is negative. Since ϕ belongs to $H^1_c(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, it also belongs to $H^1_{c'}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, thus c' belongs to the set $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$; this ensures that the quantity $c_{nl-\max}$ is greater than or equal to c', and thus greater than $c_{l-\max}$; in other words, condition 1 of Theorem 2 holds.

Proof of conclusion 3 of Theorem 2. Let us proceed by contradiction and assume that no pushed front invades $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ at the speed c_{nl-max} . The proof (written above) that condition 1 (of Theorem 2) implies condition 2 that there exists a pushed front invading e at a

speed arbitrarily close to c_{nl-max} in the interval (c_{l-max}, c_{nl-max}) . In other words, there exists an increasing sequence $(c_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ of speeds in the interval (c_{l-max}, c_{nl-max}) , going to c_{nl-max} as n goes to $+\infty$, such that, for every nonnegative integer n, there exists a pushed front invading e at the speed c_n . Let ϕ_n denote the profile of this pushed front, normalized (with respect to space translations) by the condition $|\phi_n(0)| = \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$. Up to replacing the sequence $(\phi_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ by a subsequence, it may be assumed that the vectors $\phi_n(0)$ converge, as n goes to $+\infty$, towards a vector u_∞ of $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(0_{\mathbb{R}^d}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0))$. As shown by Proposition A.3, the map $w_{\text{loc}, e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0), c_{nl-max}}$ defining the stable manifold of $(e, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$ for the differential system (1.5) governing the profiles of fronts travelling at the speed c_{nl-max} is defined on the closed ball $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0))$. Let ϕ_∞ denote the solution of the corresponding second order differential (1.4) (still for the speed c_{nl-max}) for the initial condition:

$$\left(\phi_{\infty}(0),\phi_{\infty}'(0)\right) = \left(u_{\infty}, w_{\mathrm{loc},\,e,\,\delta_{\mathrm{Hess}}(c_{0}),\,c_{\mathrm{nl-max}}}(u_{\infty})\right).$$

According to this definition, ϕ_{∞} is the profile of a pushed travelling wave invading e at the speed c_{nl-max} (Definition 1.4). In addition, since according to conclusion 1 of Lemma A.1 the quantities $\sup_{\xi \in \mathbb{R}} |\phi_n(\xi)|$ are bounded from above by a quantity depending only on V, the solution ϕ_{∞} is globally defined, and $\sup_{\xi \in \mathbb{R}} |\phi_{\infty}(\xi)|$ is bounded from above by the same quantity. In other words, ϕ_{∞} is the profile of a pushed travelling front (and not only a pushed travelling wave).

Remark. For a generic potential V, the set of profiles of pushed travelling fronts and the set of speeds of pushed travelling fronts are discrete, [20], so that in this case, the speeds c_n introduced in the proof above must be equal to c_{nl-max} for n large enough, and the last compactness argument is unnecessary.

Proof of conclusion 4 of Theorem 2. Let ϕ denote the profile of a pushed front invading e at the speed $c_{\text{nl-max}}$. It follows from equality (2.10) of Proposition 2.3 that its energy $\mathcal{E}_{c_{\text{nl-max}}}[\phi]$ vanishes. On the other hand, it follows from the definition of $c_{\text{nl-max}}$ (Definition 1.9) and from the fact that \mathcal{C}_0 is closed (conclusion 3 of Proposition 2.6) that $c_{\text{nl-max}}$ belongs to \mathcal{C}_0 ; according to the definition (1.25) of \mathcal{C}_0 , ϕ is therefore a global minimizer of the energy $\mathcal{E}_{c_{\text{l-max}}}[\cdot]$ in $H^1_{c_{\text{nl-max}}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, which is the intended conclusion.

3.12. Proof of Corollary 1.12

Proof of Corollary 1.12. According to conclusions 2 and 3 of Proposition 2.6 and to the definition (1.28) of the quantity $c_{\text{nl-max}}$,

(3.69)
$$(0, c_{l-\max}) \subset \mathcal{C}_{-\infty} \subset (0, c_{nl-\max}),$$

and these inclusions show that, if c_{nl-max} is equal to (that is, not larger than) c_{l-max} , then conclusion (1.33) of Corollary 1.12 holds.

Let us assume that the converse holds, or in other words let us assume that c_{nl-max} is larger than c_{l-max} . In this case, conclusion 3 of Theorem 2 states that there exists a pushed front invading e at the speed c_{nl-max} . Let us denote by ϕ the profile of this pushed front. According to equality (2.9) of Proposition 2.3 (see figure 2.1), for every c in $(0, c_{\text{nl-max}})$, the energy $\mathcal{E}_c[\phi]$ is negative; this shows that the whole interval $(0, c_{\text{nl-max}})$ is included in $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$, and in view of the inclusions (3.69), conclusion (1.33) of Corollary 1.12 again holds.

Still in this case where c_{nl-max} is larger than c_{l-max} , it follows from equality (2.10) of Proposition 2.3 that the energy $\mathcal{E}_{c_{nl-max}}[\phi]$ vanishes. This shows that c_{nl-max} cannot be equal to $c_{quad-hull}$, or else conclusion 1 of Lemma 2.5 would ensure that the same energy is positive, a contradiction. In view of the second inequality of (1.29), conclusion (1.34) of Corollary 1.12 is proved.

According to conclusion 4 of Theorem 2, for c equals c_{nl-max} there exists at least one global minimizer of $\mathcal{E}_c[\cdot]$ in $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ which is not identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$. According to the definition of $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$, such a global minimizer does not exist for c in $(-\infty, c_{nl-max})$. To complete the proof, let us proceed by contradiction and assume that a global minimizer of $\mathcal{E}_c[\cdot]$ in $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, not identically equal to $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$, exists for some c in $(c_{nl-max}, +\infty)$. It follows from Proposition 1.8 that this minimizer must be the profile of a travelling wave invading e at the speed c (and, since this profile is in $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, a *pushed* travelling wave). In addition, it follows from the coercivity assumption (\mathbf{H}_{coerc}) that this profile must be bounded, it is therefore the profile of a pushed travelling *front*; and again according to equality (2.9) of Proposition 2.3, it follows that the whole interval (0, c) must be in $\mathcal{C}_{-\infty}$, a contradiction with the definition of c_{nl-max} . Corollary 1.12 is proved.

A. Some properties of the profiles of pushed travelling waves invading a critical point

As in the previous sections, let us consider a potential V in $\mathcal{C}^2(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$ and a critical point e of V, and let us assume that assumptions (\mathbf{H}_{coerc}) and ($\mathbf{H}_{crit,e}$) (stated in subsections 1.1 and 1.2) hold (in this appendix it will not be assumed that e equals $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$). As in the notation (1.8) let us denote by μ_1 the least eigenvalue of $D^2V(e)$, and as in (1.12) let us denote by $c_{1-\max}$ the maximal linear invasion speed of e. Let us recall the notation $\mathcal{E}_c[\cdot]$ introduced in (1.22), the notation $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$ introduced in (1.20), and the notation $\mu_{quad-hull}$ and $c_{quad-hull}$ introduced in sub-subsection 1.6.2. As in subsection 3.1, let us consider a positive quantity c_0 and a negative quantity μ_0 related by

(A.1)
$$c_0 = 2\sqrt{-\mu_0} \iff \mu_0 = -\frac{c_0^2}{4}$$

and let us assume that

(A.2) $c_{l-max} < c_0 < c_{quad-hull}$, or equivalently $\mu_{quad-hull} < \mu_0 < \mu_1$,

. .

see figure 1.2 on page 4. According to this assumption the quantity $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$ can be defined exactly as in subsection 3.5, so that, for every w in $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0))$,

(A.3)
$$\sigma(D^2 V(w)) \subset [\mu_0, +\infty),$$

see figure 3.2. Finally, let us consider a speed c greater than c_0 , and let us consider the differential systems (1.4) and (1.5) governing the profiles $\xi \mapsto \phi(\xi)$ of waves travelling at

the speed c for the parabolic system (1.1):

 $({\rm A.4}) \qquad \phi^{\prime\prime} = -c \phi^\prime + \nabla V(\phi)\,, \quad {\rm or \ equivalently}$

A.1. Asymptotics at the two ends of space

Let $\xi \mapsto \phi(\xi)$ denote a solution of the differential system (A.4), defined on a maximal interval $(\xi_{-}, +\infty)$ (for same quantity ξ_{-} in $\{-\infty\} \cup \mathbb{R}$) and satisfying the following properties:

$$\phi(\xi) \xrightarrow[\xi \to +\infty]{} e \text{ and } \phi \not\equiv e.$$

Lemma A.1 (asymptotics at the two ends of space). The following statements hold.

1. If $\phi(\cdot)$ is bounded on $(\xi_{-}, +\infty)$, then ξ_{-} equals $-\infty$, the quantity $\sup_{\xi \in \mathbb{R}} |\phi(\xi)|$ is bounded from above by a quantity depending only on V, and there exists a negative quantity $V_{-\infty}$ such that the following limits hold as ξ goes to $-\infty$:

$$\phi'(\xi) \to 0$$
 and $\operatorname{dist}(\phi(\xi), \Sigma_{\operatorname{crit}}(V) \cap V^{-1}(\{V_{-\infty}\})) \to 0$.

2. If ϕ is the profile of a pushed travelling wave (Definition 1.4), then there exists a unique quantity $\hat{\xi}$ in $(\xi_{-}, +\infty)$ such that

(A.5)
$$\left|\phi(\hat{\xi}) - e\right| = \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0),$$

and such that, for every ξ in $(\hat{\xi}, +\infty)$,

(A.6)
$$|\phi(\xi) - e| < \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0) \quad and \quad (\phi(\xi) - e) \cdot \phi'(\xi) < 0.$$

Proof. The proof of statement 1 is identical to the proof of the last statement of [39, Lemma 9] (see also the proof of [40, statement 6 of Lemma 7.1]). Let us prove statement 2. For ξ in $(\xi_{-}, +\infty)$, let us consider the quantity $q(\xi)$ defined as

$$q(\xi) = \frac{1}{2} (\phi(\xi) - e)^2.$$

Thus, for every ξ in $(\xi_{-}, +\infty)$,

$$q'(\xi) = (\phi(\xi) - e) \cdot \phi'(\xi)$$
 and $q''(\xi) + cq'(\xi) = \phi'(\xi)^2 + (\phi(\xi) - e) \cdot \nabla V(\phi\xi)$.

In accordance with the notation introduced in (3.7), let us consider the set

$$\Sigma_{\operatorname{far},\,\delta_{\operatorname{Hess}}(c_0)} = \left\{ \xi \in (\xi_-, +\infty) : |\phi(\xi) - e| > \delta_{\operatorname{Hess}}(c_0) \right\}.$$

If this set is empty, then ϕ is bounded, and as a consequence ξ_{-} is equal to $-\infty$. If it is nonempty, let us consider the quantity

$$\hat{\xi} = \sup(\Sigma_{\operatorname{far},\,\delta_{\operatorname{Hess}}(c_0)}),$$

and let us consider the interval $I_{\text{close}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)}$ defined as

$$I_{\text{close},\,\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)} = \begin{cases} \mathbb{R} & \text{if } \Sigma_{\text{far},\,\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)} \text{ is empty,} \\ [\hat{\xi}, +\infty) & \text{if } \Sigma_{\text{far},\,\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)} \text{ is nonempty.} \end{cases}$$

It follows from the inclusion (A.3) that, for every ξ in $I_{\text{close}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)}$,

$$q''(\xi) + cq'(\xi) \ge \phi'(\xi)^2 + \mu_0(\phi(\xi) - e)^2,$$

or, equivalently,

$$\frac{d}{d\xi} \left(e^{c\xi} q'(\xi) \right) \ge e^{c\xi} \left(\phi'(\xi)^2 - |\mu_0| \left(\phi(\xi) - e \right)^2 \right).$$

Since ϕ is assumed to be the profile of a pushed travelling wave (Definition 1.4), it follows that, for every ξ_0 in $I_{\text{close}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)}$,

$$-e^{c\xi_0}q'(\xi_0) \ge \int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(\phi'(\xi)^2 - |\mu_0| \left(\phi(\xi) - e\right)^2\right) d\xi \,,$$

and it follows to Poincaré inequality (2.13) applied to the function $\phi(\cdot) - e$ that

$$-e^{c\xi_0}q'(\xi_0) \ge 2\left(\frac{c^2}{4} - |\mu_0|\right) \int_{\xi_0}^{+\infty} e^{c\xi}q(\xi) \,d\xi\,,$$

so that

$$q'(\xi_0) \le -2\left(\frac{c^2}{4} - |\mu_0|\right) \int_0^{+\infty} e^{c\zeta} q(\xi_0 + \zeta) \, d\zeta \,,$$

and since c is assumed to be greater than the quantity c_0 introduced in (A.1), it follows that $q'(\xi_0)$ is negative, so that $q(\cdot)$ is strictly decreasing on $I_{\text{close}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)}$. If in addition the set $\Sigma_{\text{far}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)}$ is empty, then $q(\xi)$ must go to some finite positive limit $q_{-\infty}$ as ξ goes to $-\infty$, and it would follow from the previous inequality that

$$\limsup_{\xi \to -\infty} q'(\xi) \le -2\left(\frac{c^2}{4} - |\mu_0|\right) \frac{q_{-\infty}}{c} < 0\,,$$

a contradiction. Thus the set $\Sigma_{\text{far}, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)}$ is nonempty, equality (A.5) follows from the definition of $\hat{\xi}$, and inequalities (A.6) from the fact that $q(\cdot)$ is strictly decreasing on $[\hat{\xi}, +\infty)$. Statement 2 is proved.

A.2. Uniform convergence at the right end of space

Let us keep the notation and assumptions introduced at the beginning of appendix A, and let us consider a positive quantity δ , smaller than or equal to $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$, such that the conclusions of Proposition 1.5 (local steep stable manifold) hold. The following lemma calls upon the notation $\phi_{c,u}(\cdot)$ introduced in (1.15).

Lemma A.2 (uniform convergence at the right end of space). The convergence

(A.7)
$$\phi_{c,u}(\xi) \to e \quad as \quad \xi \to +\infty$$

is uniform with respect to u in $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$.

Proof. For every u in $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$, the limit (A.7) follows from the definition (1.15) of $\phi_{c,u}$ (the only thing to prove is that this convergence is uniform). As a consequence, for every positive quantity ε , there exists a positive time $\xi(u, \varepsilon)$ such that $|\phi_{c,u}(\xi(u, \varepsilon))|$ is smaller than $\varepsilon/2$. Thus, by continuity of the solutions of system (A.4) with respect to initial conditions, there exists an open neighbourhood $\nu(u, \varepsilon)$ of u in $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$ such that, for every u' in $\nu(u, \varepsilon)$,

$$\left|\phi_{c,u'}(\xi(u,\varepsilon)) - e\right| < \varepsilon.$$

Since this set $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$ is compact, there exist a finite set $\{u_1, \ldots, u_n\}$ of points of this set such that

$$\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e,\delta) \subset \bigcup_{i=1}^n \nu(u_i,\varepsilon).$$

According to statement 2 of Lemma A.1 above, for every u in $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$, the function $\xi \mapsto |\phi_{c,u}(\xi) - e|$ is decreasing on $[0, +\infty)$. It follows that, for every time ξ greater than $\max(\xi(u_1, \varepsilon), \ldots, \xi(u_n, \varepsilon))$, and for every u in $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$,

$$|\phi_{c,u}(\xi) - e| < \varepsilon \,,$$

which is the intended conclusion.

A.3. Extension of the local steep stable manifold until the radius $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$

Following the notation of sub-subsection 1.3.6, let us consider the set $W^{ss}_{loc, e, \delta_{Hess}(c_0), c}$ defined as

$$W^{\rm ss}_{\rm loc, e, \, \delta_{\rm Hess}(c_0), c} = \left\{ (\phi_0, \psi_0) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d : \text{ the solution } \xi \mapsto \phi(\xi) \text{ of the} \\ \text{differential system (A.4) with initial condition } (\phi(0), \phi'(0)) = (\phi_0, \psi_0) \text{ satisfies:} \\ |\phi(\xi) - e| \leq \delta_{\rm Hess}(c_0) \text{ for all } \xi \text{ in } [0, +\infty) \text{ and } \phi(\xi) - e = o_{\xi \to +\infty} \left(e^{-\frac{1}{2}c\xi} \right) \right\}.$$

The following proposition is the analogue [39, Lemma 10]. The proof is similar, however, for sake of completeness and since the context and the notation significantly differ, a comprehensive proof is provided below. Concerning the proof of the main result provided in section 3, this Proposition A.3 shows that the quantity $\delta_{\text{loc-man}}(\bar{c})$ introduced in

subsection 3.10 could actually be chosen equal to the quantity $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$ introduced in subsection 3.5 (allowing a slightly simpler presentation without any significant benefit), see the remark following the notation (3.64).

Proposition A.3 (extension of the local steep stable manifold until the radius $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$). The set $W^{\text{ss}}_{\text{loc}, e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0), c}$ is the graph of a \mathcal{C}^1 -map: $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)) \to \mathbb{R}^d$.

In other words, for c greater than c_0 , the conclusions of Proposition 1.5 (defining the local steep stable manifold of e) hold for a parameter δ equal to $\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)$.

The proof of this Proposition A.3 will follow from the next two lemmas. Let us consider the projectors

(A.8)
$$\pi_1: \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d, \quad (u, v) \mapsto u \text{ and } \pi_2: \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d, \quad (u, v) \mapsto v,$$

and the map

$$\pi_{1, \operatorname{res}} : W^{\operatorname{ss}}_{\operatorname{loc}, e, \, \delta_{\operatorname{Hess}}(c_0), c} \to \overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta_{\operatorname{Hess}}(c_0))$$

defined as the restriction of π_1 to the departure set $W^{ss}_{\text{loc},e,\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0),c}$ and the arrival set $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e,\delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0))$.

Lemma A.4 (surjectivity). The map $\pi_{1, \text{res}}$ is surjective.

Proof. For every u in $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta)$, it follows from statement 2 of Lemma A.1 that there exists a negative quantity $\hat{\xi}_u$ such that the function

$$\xi \mapsto |\phi_{c,u}(\xi) - e|$$

defines a one-to-one correspondence between the interval $[\hat{\xi}_u, +\infty)$ and the interval $(0, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)]$, see figure A.1. Let



Figure A.1: One-to-one correspondence $\xi \mapsto |\phi_{c,u}(\xi)|$ and inverse correspondence $r \mapsto \xi_u(r)$.

$$(0, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)] \to [\hat{\xi}_u, +\infty), \quad r \mapsto \xi_u(r)$$

denote the inverse correspondence. Then, for every r in $(0, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)]$,

$$\left(\phi_{c,u}(\xi_u(r)),\phi_{c,u}'(\xi_u(r))\right)\in W^{\mathrm{ss}}_{\mathrm{loc},\,e,\,\delta_{\mathrm{Hess}}(c_0),\,c}\,,$$

so that

$$\phi_{c,u}(\xi_u(r)) \in \pi_{1, \operatorname{res}}(W^{\operatorname{ss}}_{\operatorname{loc}, e, \delta_{\operatorname{Hess}}(c_0), c})$$

Let us consider the one-parameter family $(h_r)_{r \in [\delta, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)]}$ of maps from \mathbb{S}^{d-1} to \mathbb{S}^{d-1} defined as

$$h_r(v) = \frac{1}{r} \Big(\phi_{c,\delta v} \big(\xi_{\delta v}(r) \big) - e \Big) \,.$$

For every v in \mathbb{S}^{d-1} , the quantity $\xi_{\delta v}(\delta)$ is equal to 0, so that $\phi_{c,\delta v}(\xi_{\delta v}(r))$ is equal to δv , and as a consequence $h_{\delta}(v)$ is equal to v. Thus h_{δ} is the identity of \mathbb{S}^{d-1} , so that, for every r in $[\delta, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)]$, h_r is isotopic to the identity of \mathbb{S}^{d-1} , thus surjective (for topological reasons there is no retraction of \mathbb{S}^{d-1} to a point, and the property " h_r non surjective" would lead to the existence of such a retraction). This shows that, for every r in $[\delta, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0)]$, the set $\partial B_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, r)$ belongs to the image of $\pi_{1, \text{res}}$, which is is therefore surjective.

Let us denote by $W_{e,c}^{ss}$ the (global) steep stable manifold of the equilibrium $(e, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$ for the differential system (A.4). This set is a *d*-dimensional \mathcal{C}^1 -submanifold of \mathbb{R}^{2d} , containing $W_{\text{loc}, e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0), c}^{ss}$.

Lemma A.5 (transversality). For every (ϕ_0, ψ_0) in $W^{ss}_{loc, e, \delta_{Hess}(c_0), c}$, the intersection between the tangent space $T_{(\phi_0, \psi_0)}W^{ss}_{e, c}$ and $\{0_{\mathbb{R}^d}\} \times \mathbb{R}^d$ is transverse in \mathbb{R}^{2d} .

Proof. Take (ϕ_0, ψ_0) in $W^{ss}_{loc, e, \delta_{Hess}(c_0), c}$. If (ϕ_0, ψ_0) equals $(e, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$, then the conclusion follows from the expression (1.10) of the eigenvectors of the linearized differential systems (1.6). Let us assume that (ϕ_0, ψ_0) differs from $(e, 0_{\mathbb{R}^d})$, let us take a vector $(\tilde{\phi}_0, \tilde{\psi}_0)$ of $\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$, and let us consider the solution $\xi \mapsto \phi(\xi)$ of the differential systems (A.4) for the initial condition $(\phi(0), \phi'(0))$ equals (ϕ_0, ψ_0) , and the solution $\xi \mapsto \tilde{\phi}(\xi)$ of the differential system

 $\tilde{\phi}'' = -c\tilde{\phi} + D^2 V(\phi) \cdot \tilde{\phi}$, for the initial condition $(\tilde{\phi}(0), \tilde{\phi}'(0)) = (\tilde{\phi}_0, \tilde{\psi}_0)$.

For every ξ in $[0, +\infty)$, let us write

$$\tilde{q}(\xi) = \frac{1}{2} \tilde{\phi}(\xi)^2 \,.$$

Thus, for every ξ in $[0, +\infty)$,

$$\tilde{q}'(\xi) = \tilde{\phi}(\xi) \cdot \tilde{\phi}'(\xi) \quad \text{and} \quad \tilde{q}''(\xi) + c\tilde{q}'(\xi) = \tilde{\phi}'(\xi)^2 + D^2 V(\phi(\xi)) \cdot \tilde{\phi}(\xi) \cdot \tilde{\phi}(\xi) \,,$$

and it follows from the inclusion (A.3) that

$$\tilde{q}''(\xi) + c\tilde{q}'(\xi) \ge \tilde{\phi}'(\xi)^2 + \mu_0 \tilde{\phi}(\xi)^2 \quad ,$$

or equivalently

$$\frac{d}{d\xi} \left(e^{c\xi} \tilde{q}'(\xi) \right) \ge e^{c\xi} \left(\tilde{\phi}'(\xi)^2 - |\mu_0| \, \tilde{\phi}(\xi)^2 \right).$$

The vector $(\tilde{\phi}_0, \tilde{\psi}_0)$ belongs to the tangent space $T_{(\phi_0, \psi_0)} W_{e,c}^{ss}$ if and only if

(A.9)
$$\tilde{\phi}(\xi) = o(e^{-\frac{1}{2}c\xi}) \quad \text{as} \quad \xi \to +\infty$$

If this equality (A.9) holds, then it follows that,

$$\tilde{q}'(0) \ge \int_0^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \left(\tilde{\phi}'(\xi)^2 - |\mu_0| \, \tilde{\phi}^2 \right) d\xi \,,$$

and it follows from Poincaré inequality (2.13) applied to the function $\tilde{\phi}(\cdot) - e$ that

$$\tilde{q}'(0) \ge 2\left(\frac{c^2}{4} - |\mu_0|\right) \int_0^{+\infty} e^{c\xi} \tilde{q}(\xi) \, d\xi \,,$$

and since c is assumed to be greater than the quantity c_0 introduced in (A.1), it follows that $\tilde{q}'(0)$ is negative, so that $\tilde{\psi}(0)$ is nonzero, which is the intended conclusion.

Proof of Proposition A.3. According to Lemmas A.4 and A.5, the map $\pi_{1, \text{res}}$ defines a covering of $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0))$ by $W^{\text{ss}}_{\text{loc}, e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0), c}$, and since $W^{\text{ss}}_{\text{loc}, e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0), c}$ is connected and $\overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0))$ is simply connected, this covering must be a one-to-one correspondence. Let us denote by $\pi_{1, \text{res}}^{-1}$ the inverse correspondence. Then, with the notation π_2 introduced in (A.8), the local steep stable manifold $W^{\text{ss}}_{\text{loc}, e, \delta_{\text{Hess}}(c_0), c}$ is the graph of the C^1 -map

$$\pi_2 \circ W^{\mathrm{ss}}_{\mathrm{loc},\,e,\,\delta_{\mathrm{Hess}}(c_0),\,c} : \overline{B}_{\mathbb{R}^d}(e,\delta_{\mathrm{Hess}}(c_0)) \to \mathbb{R}^d$$

which is the intended conclusion.

B. An additional upper bound on the speeds of pushed fronts

Let us keep the notation and assumptions of the beginning of appendix A (until the conditions (A.2), including these conditions). As in sub-subsection 3.1.1, let $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ denote the maximal radius of stability of e for pushed invasion at the speed c_0 , and let us consider the quantity $c_{\text{upp}}(c_0)$ defined as

(B.1)
$$c_{\rm upp}(c_0) = \frac{2\sqrt{|V_{\rm min}|}}{\delta_{\rm stab}(c_0)}$$

Both quantities $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ and $c_{\text{upp}}(c_0)$ can be viewed as functions of the parameter c_0 , defined on the interval $(c_{\text{l-max}}, c_{\text{quad-hull}})$. On this interval, these functions are positive, bounded, and monotone (the function $\delta_{\text{stab}}(\cdot)$ is strictly increasing and the function $c_{\text{upp}}(\cdot)$ is strictly decreasing), but not necessarily continuous, see figure B.2. The following proposition provides an additional constraint on the speed of a pushed front invading e.

Proposition B.1. Let c denote the speed of a pushed front invading e. Then,

$$c_0 \le c \implies c \le c_{upp}(c_0)$$
.


Figure B.1: Completion of figure 3.1 with the quantity $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_{\text{quad-hull}})$ introduced in (B.4) and the quantity $\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_{\text{quad-hull}})^2$ appearing in (B.5).



Figure B.2: Graphs of the functions $c_0 \mapsto \delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ and $c_0 \mapsto c_{\text{upp}}(c_0)$ and quantity $c_{\text{upp-diag}}$ defined in (B.3).

Proof. Let c denote the speed of a pushed front invading e, let v denote the profile of this front, and let us assume that c is greater than or equal to c_0 . According to equality (2.10) of Proposition 2.3, the quantity $\mathcal{E}_c[v]$ vanishes. As a consequence, it follows from inequality (2.20) of statement 1 of Lemma 2.5 that inequality (2.19) cannot hold for every ξ in \mathbb{R} , so that the set

$$\left\{\xi \in \mathbb{R} : |v(\xi) - e| > \delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_0)\right\}$$

is nonempty. On the other hand, since v is in $H_c^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, this set is bounded from above. Let us denote by $\overline{\xi}$ the supremum of this set. Then, $|v(\overline{\xi}) - e|$ is equal to $\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0)$ and inequality (2.19) (with e instead of $0_{\mathbb{R}^d}$) holds for every ξ in $[\overline{\xi}, +\infty)$, so that, according to inequality (2.21) of statement 2 of Lemma 2.5,

$$\mathcal{E}_{c}[v] \geq e^{c\bar{\xi}} \left(-\frac{1}{c} \left| V_{\min} \right| + \frac{1}{2} \left| \lambda_{c,-}(\mu_{0}) \right| \delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_{0})^{2} \right) \,.$$

Since $\mathcal{E}_c[v]$ vanishes and since $|\lambda_{c,-}(\mu_0)|$ is greater than or equal to c/2, it follows that

$$c \leq \frac{2\sqrt{V_{\min}}}{\delta_{\mathrm{stab}}(c_0)} = c_{\mathrm{upp}}(c_0)$$

which is the intended conclusion.

It follows from this Proposition B.1 that the condition

$$c_0 \le c_{\rm upp}(c_0)$$
, or equivalently $c_0 \le \frac{2\sqrt{|V_{\rm min}|}}{\delta_{\rm stab}(c_0)} \iff V_{\rm min} \le \mu_0 \delta_{\rm stab}(c_0)^2$

(see figure B.1) is mandatory in order pushed fronts invading e at some speed c greater than or equal to c_0 to exist. In particular, if the condition

(B.2)
$$c_{l-\max} < \lim_{c_0 \to c_{l-\max}^+} c_{upp}(c_0)$$

(see figure B.2) is not satisfied, then there exists no pushed front invading e at a speed c greater than c_{l-max} . Let us therefore assume that this condition (B.2) is fulfilled, and let us consider the quantity $c_{upp-diag}$ defined as the supremum of the (nonempty) set

(B.3)
$$\{c_0 \in (c_{l-\max}, c_{quad-hull}) : c_0 \leq c_{upp}(c_0)\}$$

The following corollary is an immediate consequence of Proposition B.1.

Corollary B.2. The speed of a pushed front invading e cannot be greater than the quantity $c_{upp-diag}$.

Let us consider the continuous extensions of the functions $\delta_{\text{stab}}(\cdot)$ and $c_{\text{upp}}(\cdot)$ to the interval $(c_{\text{l-max}}, c_{\text{quad-hull}}]$ defined by

(B.4)
$$\delta_{\text{stab}}(c_{\text{quad-hull}}) = \lim_{c_0 \to c_{\text{quad-hull}}} \delta_{\text{stab}}(c_0),$$

and
$$c_{\rm upp}(c_{\rm quad-hull}) = \lim_{c_0 \to c_{\rm quad-hull}} c_{\rm upp}(c_0) = \frac{2\sqrt{|V_{\rm min}|}}{\delta_{\rm stab}(c_{\rm quad-hull})}$$

see figures B.1 and B.2. Observe that, if the following condition holds:

 $c_{\rm upp}(c_{\rm quad-hull}) < c_{\rm quad-hull}$,

see figure B.2, or equivalently:

(B.5)
$$\frac{2\sqrt{|V_{\min}|}}{\delta_{\operatorname{stab}}(c_{\operatorname{quad-hull}})} < c_{\operatorname{quad-hull}} \iff V_{\min} > \mu_{\operatorname{quad-hull}}\delta_{\operatorname{stab}}(c_{\operatorname{quad-hull}})^2,$$

see figure B.1, then it follows that

 $c_{\text{upp-diag}} < c_{\text{quad-hull}}$.

In this case, the upper bound on the speeds of pushed fronts provided by Corollary B.2 is better than the one provided by conclusion 1 of Proposition 2.6.

C. Pulled and pushed travelling fronts in Fisher's model

In the scalar case (d equals 1), the speed of a pushed front invading e is necessarily greater than c_{l-max} (see the expression (1.7) of the eigenvalues of the linearized system (1.6)), and it follows from conclusion 1 of Proposition 2.6 that, if $\mu_{quad-hull}$ is not less than μ_1 , then there is no pushed travelling front invading e. This result is well known and goes back (at least) to [16, Corollary 9]; in the same reference, Hadeler and Rothe consider the following reformulation of Fisher's (scalar) model [11]:

(C.1)
$$u_t = f(u) + u_{xx}, \quad f(u) = u(1-u)\left(1+\frac{u}{\nu}\right) = u + \left(\frac{1}{\nu}-1\right)u^2 - \frac{1}{\nu}u^3,$$

where ν is a positive parameter. The reaction term f(u) derives from (that is, is equal to minus the derivative of) the potential V defined as

(C.2)
$$V(u) = -\frac{1}{2}u^2 + \frac{1}{3}\left(1 - \frac{1}{\nu}\right)u^3 + \frac{1}{4\nu}u^4$$

see figures C.1 and C.2. This potential satisfies the coercivity assumption (\mathbf{H}_{coerc}) and has three critical points: a local maximum point at u = 0 and two local minimum points at $u = -\nu$ and u = 1. Thus, the role of the critical point e considered insofar is played by 0, and the quantity μ_1 is equal to V''(0), that is to -1. For every positive quantity ν , there exist exactly two (up to translation) travelling fronts with monotone profiles invading 0 and which are either pulled or pushed: one to the right of 0 (with 1 as the invading equilibrium) and one to the left of 0 (with $-\nu$ as the invading equilibrium). When ν is equal to 1 the potential V is even and in this case the quantity called upon as $\mu_{quad-hull}$ is also equal to -1, so that no pushed front exists (see conclusion 1 of Proposition 2.6 and comment above), and both fronts are pulled. As shown in [16, Theorem 11], for ν between 0 and 1, the front to the left of 0 is still pulled, and the front to the right of 0 is: pulled if $1/2 \le \nu \le 1$ (and more precisely, pulled "variational" if ν equals 1/2, and pulled "non-variational" if $1/2 < \nu \le 1$, [20, 31]), and pushed if $0 < \nu < 1/2$; see Table C.1. For



Figure C.1: Graphs of the Fisher potential (C.2) (in red) for various values of the parameter ν . As on figure B.1, the graph of $u \mapsto \frac{1}{2}\mu_1 u^2 = -\frac{1}{2}u^2$ is drawn in black, and the graph of $u \mapsto \frac{1}{2}\mu_{\text{quad-hull}}u^2$ is drawn in purple.



Figure C.2: Graphs of the Fisher reaction term (C.1) (in red), for various values of the parameter ν , and of the linear function $u \mapsto -\mu_1 u = u$ (in black) (this representation is more familiar than the potentials of figure C.1 in the scalar case). The graphs of $u \mapsto -\mu_{\text{quad-hull}} u$, corresponding to the purple parabolas of figure C.1, are irrelevant, and therefore not represented.

$\nu = 1$	$0 < c_{\text{l-max}} = c_{\text{nl-max}} = c_{\text{quad-hull}}$	pulled non variational	2
$1/2 < \nu < 1$	$0 < c_{\text{l-max}} = c_{\text{nl-max}} < c_{\text{quad-hull}}$	pulled non variational	3
$\nu = 1/2$	$0 < c_{\text{l-max}} = c_{\text{nl-max}} < c_{\text{quad-hull}}$	pulled variational	3
$0 < \nu < 1/2$	$0 < c_{\text{l-max}} < c_{\text{nl-max}} < c_{\text{quad-hull}}$	pushed	4

Table C.1: Relations between the three quantities c_{l-max} and c_{nl-max} and $c_{quad-hull}$ and nature of the monotone travelling front with minimal speed (pulled or pushed) to the right of 0 in Fisher's model (C.1), depending on the value of the parameter ν . The fourth column contains the number of the "case" introduced in sub-subsection 1.6.3 and displayed on figure 1.5.

a similar discussion on the subcritical quintic Ginzburg-Landau equation

$$u_t = -\mu_1 u + u^3 - u^5 + u_{xx} \,,$$

see [31, section 5].

Acknowledgements

The authors are indebted to Thierry Gallay and Romain Joly for their interest and support through numerous fruitful discussions.

References

- N. D. ALIKAKOS and N. I. KATZOURAKIS. "Heteroclinic travelling waves of gradient diffusion systems". In: *Trans. Am. Math. Soc.* 363.03 (2011), pp. 1365–1365. DOI: 10.1090/S0002-9947-2010-04987-6. arXiv: 0712.2800 (cit. on pp. 14, 17).
- J. M. ARRIETA, A. RODRIGUEZ-BERNAL, J. A. N. W. CHOLEWA, and T. DLOTKO.
 "Linear parabolic equations in locally uniform spaces". In: 14.2 (2004), pp. 253–293.
 DOI: 10.1142/S0218202504003234 (cit. on p. 18).
- [3] M. BERTSCH, C. B. MURATOV, and I. PRIMI. "Traveling wave solutions of harmonic heat flow". In: *Calc. Var. Partial Differ. Equ.* 26.4 (2006), pp. 489–509. DOI: 10.1 007/s00526-006-0016-2 (cit. on p. 17).
- J. BOUHOURS and G. NADIN. "A variational approach to reaction-diffusion equations with forced speed in dimension 1". In: *Discret. Contin. Dyn. Syst. A* 35.5 (2015), pp. 1843–1872. DOI: 10.3934/dcds.2015.35.1843. arXiv: 1310.3689 (cit. on p. 17).
- [5] C. N. CHEN, C. C. CHEN, and C. C. HUANG. "Traveling waves for the FitzHugh-Nagumo system on an infinite channel". In: J. Differ. Equ. 261.6 (2016), pp. 3010-3041. DOI: 10.1016/j.jde.2016.05.014 (cit. on p. 17).
- [6] C. N. CHEN and Y. S. CHOI. "Traveling pulse solutions to FitzHugh-Nagumo equations". In: *Calc. Var. Partial Differ. Equ.* 54.1 (2015), pp. 1–45. DOI: 10.1007 /s00526-014-0776-z (cit. on p. 17).

- [7] C. C. CHEN, H. Y. CHIEN, and C. C. HUANG. "A variational approach to threephase traveling waves for a gradient system". In: *Discret. Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser.* A 41.10 (2021), pp. 4737–4765. DOI: 10.3934/dcds.2021055 (cit. on p. 17).
- M. C. CROSS and P. C. HOHENBERG. "Pattern formation outside of equilibrium". In: *Rev. Mod. Phys.* 65.3 (1993), pp. 851–1112. DOI: 10.1103/RevModPhys.65.851 (cit. on p. 6).
- P. C. FIFE and J. B. MCLEOD. "The approach of solutions of nonlinear diffusion equations to travelling front solutions". In: Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 65.4 (1977), pp. 335–361. DOI: 10.1007/BF00250432 (cit. on pp. 16, 17).
- [10] P. C. FIFE and J. B. MCLEOD. "A phase plane discussion of convergence to travelling fronts for nonlinear diffusion". In: Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 75.4 (1981), pp. 281–314. DOI: 10.1007/BF00256381 (cit. on p. 16).
- [11] R. A. FISHER. "The wave of advance of advantageous genes". In: Ann. Eugen. 7.4 (1937), pp. 355–369. DOI: 10.1111/j.1469-1809.1937.tb02153.x (cit. on p. 72).
- T. GALLAY and R. JOLY. "Global stability of travelling fronts for a damped wave equation with bistable nonlinearity". In: Ann. Sci. l'École Norm. Supérieure 42.1 (2009), pp. 103–140. DOI: 10.24033/asens.2091. arXiv: 0710.0794 (cit. on pp. 17, 23, 25, 32, 34, 39, 42, 44, 45, 47, 49, 51–53, 55).
- [13] T. GALLAY and E. RISLER. "A variational proof of global stability for bistable travelling waves". In: *Differ. Integr. Equations* 20.8 (2007), pp. 901–926. arXiv: math/0612684 (cit. on pp. 17, 23, 25, 31, 32, 34, 38, 41, 42).
- [14] T. GALLAY and S. SLIJEPČEVIĆ. "Energy Flow in Formally Gradient Partial Differential Equations on Unbounded Domains". In: J. Dyn. Differ. Equations 13.4 (2001), pp. 757–789. DOI: 10.1023/A:1016624010828 (cit. on p. 18).
- [15] J. GARNIER, T. GILETTI, F. HAMEL, and L. ROQUES. "Inside dynamics of pulled and pushed fronts". In: J. Math. Pures Appl. 98.4 (2012), pp. 428–449. DOI: 10.10 16/j.matpur.2012.02.005. arXiv: 1110.1761 (cit. on p. 16).
- [16] K. P. HADELER and F. ROTHE. "Travelling fronts in nonlinear diffusion equations". In: J. Math. Biol. 2.3 (1975), pp. 251–263. DOI: 10.1007/BF00277154 (cit. on pp. 16, 72).
- [17] A. HARAUX. "Some applications of the Łojasiewicz gradient inequality". In: Commun. Pure Appl. Anal. 11.6 (2012), pp. 2417–2427. DOI: 10.3934/cpaa.2012.11
 .2417 (cit. on p. 2).
- [18] S. HEINZE. A variational approach to travelling waves. Tech. rep. Leipzig: Technical Report 85, Max Planck Institute for Mathematical Sciences, 2001 (cit. on p. 17).
- [19] D. B. HENRY. Geometric Theory of Semilinear Parabolic Equations. Vol. 840. Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Berlin, New-York: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 1981. DOI: 10.1007/BFb0089647 (cit. on p. 18).

- [20] R. JOLY, R. OLIVER-BONAFOUX, and E. RISLER. "Generic transversality of pulled and pushed travelling fronts for parabolic gradient systems (work in progress)" (cit. on pp. 6, 7, 15, 62, 72).
- [21] R. JOLY and E. RISLER. "Generic transversality of travelling fronts, standing fronts, and standing pulses for parabolic gradient systems". In: arXiv (2023), pp. 1–69. arXiv: 2301.02095 (cit. on pp. 6, 7, 17).
- [22] Y. I. KANEL'. "Some problems involving burning-theory equations". In: Sov. Math. Dokl. 2 (1961), pp. 48–51 (cit. on p. 16).
- [23] Y. I. KANEL'. "Stabilization of solutions of the Cauchy problem for equations encountered in combustion theory". In: *Mat. Sb.* 59 (101).supplementary (1962), pp. 245–288 (cit. on p. 16).
- [24] A. N. KOLMOGOROV, I. PETROVSKII, and N. PISKUNOV. "Study of the Diffusion Equation with Growth of the Quantity of Matter and its Application to a Biology Problem". In: *Moscow Univ. Math. Bull.* 1.6 (1937), pp. 1–25 (cit. on p. 16).
- [25] M. LUCIA, C. B. MURATOV, and M. NOVAGA. "Linear vs. nonlinear selection for the propagation speed of the solutions of scalar reaction-diffusion equations invading an unstable equilibrium". In: *Commun. Pure Appl. Math.* 57.5 (2004), pp. 616–636. DOI: 10.1002/cpa.20014 (cit. on pp. 15, 17, 34).
- [26] M. LUCIA, C. B. MURATOV, and M. NOVAGA. "Existence of Traveling Waves of Invasion for Ginzburg–Landau-type Problems in Infinite Cylinders". In: Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 188.3 (2008), pp. 475–508. DOI: 10.1007/s00205-007-0097-x (cit. on pp. 12, 15, 17).
- [27] A. LUNARDI. Analytic Semigroups and Optimal Regularity in Parabolic Problems. Basel: Birkhäuser Basel, 1995. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-0348-9234-6 (cit. on pp. 19, 20).
- [28] C. LUO. "Global stability of travelling fronts for a damped wave equation". In: J. Math. Anal. Appl. 399 (2013), pp. 260-278. DOI: 10.1016/j.jmaa.2012.05.089 (cit. on pp. 17, 25, 32, 34, 42, 44, 45, 51).
- [29] H. MATANO and P. POLÁČIK. "An entire solution of a bistable parabolic equation on R with two colliding pulses". In: J. Funct. Anal. 272.5 (2017), pp. 1956–1979. DOI: 10.1016/j.jfa.2016.11.006 (cit. on p. 19).
- [30] A. MONTEIL and F. SANTAMBROGIO. "Metric methods for heteroclinic connections in infinite dimensional spaces". In: *Indiana Univ. Math. J.* 69.4 (2020), pp. 1445– 1503. DOI: 10.1512/iumj.2020.69.7869 (cit. on p. 17).
- [31] C. B. MURATOV. "A global variational structure and propagation of disturbances in reaction-diffusion systems of gradient type". In: *Discret. Contin. Dyn. Syst. -Ser. B* 4.4 (2004), pp. 867–892. DOI: 10.3934/dcdsb.2004.4.867 (cit. on pp. 12, 17, 19, 22, 23, 25, 27, 34, 72, 74).

- [32] C. B. MURATOV and M. NOVAGA. "Front propagation in infinite cylinders. I. A variational approach". In: *Commun. Math. Sci.* 6.4 (2008), pp. 799–826. DOI: 10.4310/CMS.2008.v6.n4.a1 (cit. on pp. 15, 17, 19).
- C. B. MURATOV and M. NOVAGA. "Global exponential convergence to variational traveling waves in cylinders". In: SIAM J. Math. Anal. 44.1 (2012), pp. 293–315.
 DOI: 10.1137/110833269. arXiv: 1105.1190 (cit. on pp. 17, 19).
- [34] C. B. MURATOV and X. ZHONG. "Threshold phenomena for symmetric decreasing solutions of reaction-diffusion equations". In: *Nonlinear Differ. Equations Appl. NoDEA* 20.4 (2013), pp. 1519–1552. DOI: 10.1007/s00030-013-0220-7. arXiv: 1203.4623 (cit. on p. 17).
- [35] C. B. MURATOV and X. ZHONG. "Threshold phenomena for symmetric-decreasing radial solutions of reaction-diffusion equations". In: *Discret. Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. A* 37.2 (2017), pp. 915–944. DOI: 10.3934/dcds.2017038. arXiv: 1506.09146 (cit. on p. 17).
- [36] R. OLIVER-BONAFOUX. "Heteroclinic traveling waves of 1D parabolic systems with degenerate stable states". In: arXiv (2021), pp. 1–37. arXiv: 2111.12546 (cit. on pp. 14, 17).
- [37] R. OLIVER-BONAFOUX. "Heteroclinic traveling waves of 2D parabolic Allen-Cahn systems". In: *arXiv* (2021), pp. 1–67. arXiv: 2106.09441 (cit. on p. 17).
- [38] R. OLIVER-BONAFOUX and E. RISLER. "Travelling fronts invading a degenerate minimum set for parabolic gradient systems (work in progress)" (cit. on p. 17).
- [39] E. RISLER. "Global convergence toward traveling fronts in nonlinear parabolic systems with a gradient structure". In: Ann. l'Institut Henri Poincare. Ann. Anal. Non Lineaire/Nonlinear Anal. 25.2 (2008), pp. 381–424. DOI: 10.1016/j.anihpc .2006.12.005 (cit. on pp. 1, 9, 13, 14, 17, 18, 29, 64, 66).
- [40] E. RISLER. "Global behaviour of bistable solutions for gradient systems in one unbounded spatial dimension". In: arXiv (2022), pp. 1–91. arXiv: 1604.02002 (cit. on pp. 1, 9, 17, 64).
- [41] E. RISLER. "Global behaviour of bistable solutions for hyperbolic gradient systems in one unbounded spatial dimension". In: *arXiv* (2022), pp. 1–75. arXiv: 1703.01221 (cit. on p. 17).
- [42] E. RISLER. "Global behaviour of radially symmetric solutions stable at infinity for gradient systems". In: *arXiv* (2022), pp. 1–52. arXiv: 1703.02134 (cit. on p. 17).
- [43] E. RISLER. "Global behaviour of solutions stable at infinity for gradient systems in higher space dimension: the no invasion case". In: arXiv (2022), pp. 1–60. arXiv: 2206.06288 (cit. on p. 17).
- [44] E. RISLER. "Global relaxation of bistable solutions for gradient systems in one unbounded spatial dimension". In: arXiv (2022), pp. 1–69. arXiv: 1604.00804 (cit. on pp. 17–19).

- [45] E. RISLER. "Generic transversality of radially symmetric stationary solutions stable at infinity for parabolic gradient systems". In: *arXiv* (2023), pp. 1–26. arXiv: 2301.02605 (cit. on p. 17).
- [46] J.-M. ROQUEJOFFRE. "Convergence to Travelling Waves for Solutions of a Class of Semilinear Parabolic Equations". In: J. Differ. Equ. 108.2 (1994), pp. 262–295. DOI: 10.1006/jdeq.1994.1035 (cit. on p. 17).
- [47] J.-M. ROQUEJOFFRE. "Eventual monotonicity and convergence to travelling fronts for the solutions of parabolic equations in cylinders". In: Ann. l'Institut Henri Poincare Non Linear Anal. 14.4 (1997), pp. 499–552. DOI: 10.1016/S0294-1449(9 7)80137-0 (cit. on p. 16).
- [48] F. ROTHE. "Convergence to pushed fronts". In: Rocky Mt. J. Math. 11.4 (1981), pp. 617–633. DOI: 10.1216/RMJ-1981-11-4-617 (cit. on pp. 6, 15, 16).
- [49] W. van SAARLOOS. "Front propagation into unstable states". In: *Phys. Rep.* 386.2-6 (2003), pp. 29–222. DOI: 10.1016/j.physrep.2003.08.001. arXiv: cond-mat/03 08540 (cit. on pp. 5, 6, 16).
- [50] P. SMYRNELIS. "Connecting orbits in hilbert spaces and applications to P.D.E." In: *Commun. Pure Appl. Anal.* 19.5 (2020), pp. 2797–2818. DOI: 10.3934/CPAA.20201 22. arXiv: 1903.09473 (cit. on p. 17).
- [51] A. N. STOKES. "On Two Types of Moving Front in Quasilinear Diffusion". In: Math. Biosci. 31.3-4 (1976), pp. 307–315. DOI: 10.1016/0025-5564(76)90087-0 (cit. on p. 16).

Ramon OLIVER-BONAFOUX Dipartimento di Informatica, Università di Verona, Strada Le Grazie 15, 37134 Verona, Italy ramon.oliverbonafoux@univr.it

Emmanuel RISLER Université de Lyon, INSA de Lyon, CNRS UMR 5208, Institut Camille Jordan, F-69621 Villeurbanne, France. emmanuel.risler@insa-lyon.fr